UNCLASSIFIED

AD NUMBER

AD489455

LIMITATION CHANGES

TO:

Approved for public release; distribution is unlimited.

FROM:

Distribution authorized to U.S. Gov't. agencies and their contractors; Critical Technology; AUG 1966. Other requests shall be referred to Air Force Flight Dynamics Laboratory, Attn: FDCL, Wright-Patterson AFB, OH 45433. This document contains export-controlled technical data.

AUTHORITY

AFFDC ltr, 25 Apr 1972

THIS PAGE IS UNCLASSIFIED

FDE - TR- 66 - 131

489455

DESIGN STUDY FOR A FLIGHTWORTHY PNEUMO-MECHANICAL SERVOMECHANISM

Contraction of the second s

R. G. Read, K. W. Verge

Research Laboratories Division The Bendix Corporation

TECHNICAL REPORT AFFDL - TR - 66 - 131

August 1966

THIS DOCUMENT IS SUBJECT TO SPECIAL EXPORT CONTROLS AND EACH TRANS-MITTAL. TO FOREIGN GOVERNMENTS OR FOREIGN NATIONALS MAY BE MADE ONLY WITH PRIOR APPROVAL OF THE AIR FORCE FLIGHT DYNAMICS LABORA-TORY (FDCL) WRIGHT-PATTERSON AIR FORCE BASE, DAYTON, OHIO 45433.

> Air Force Flight Dynamics Laboratory Research and Technology Division Air Force Systems Command Wright - Patterson Air Force Base, Ohio 45433

> > BPSN: 6 (618226 - 62405334)

NOTICES

When Government drawings, specifications, or other data are used for any purpose other than in connection with a definitely related Government procurement operation, the United States Government thereby incurs no responsibility nor any obligation whatsoever; and the fact that the Government may have formulated, furnished, or in any way supplied the said drawings, specifications, or other data, is not to be regarded by implication or otherwise as in any manner licensing the holder or any other person or corporation, or conveying any rights or permission to manufacture, use, or sell any patented invention that may in any way be related thereto.

Copies of this report should not be returned to the Research and Technology Division unless return is required by security considerations, contractual obligations, or notice on a specific document.

DESIGN STUDY FOR A FLIGHTWORTHY PNEUMO-MECHANICAL SERVOMECHANISM

R. G. Read, K. W. Verge

THIS DOCUMENT IS SUBJECT TO SPECIAL EXPORT CONTROLS AND EACH TRANS-MITTAL TO FOREIGN GOVERNMENTS OR FOREIGN NATIONALS MAY BE MADE ONLY WITH PRIOR APPROVAL OF THE AIR FORCE FLIGHT DYNAMICS LABORA-TORY (FDCL) WRIGHT-PATTERSON AIR FORCE BASE, DAYTON, OHIO 45433.

FOREWORD

This report, dated August 1, 1966 prepared by The Bendix Corporation, Research Laboratories Division, Southfield, Michigan is the final report defining the results of a design study for a flightworthy low pressure pneumo-mechanical servomechanism for actuation of flight control surfaces. This work was accomplished during the period of November 1, 1965 to August 1966, under Air Force Contract AF 33(615)-3309 Task Number 822604 sponsored by the Air For Flight Dynamics Laboratory of the Research and Technology Division, Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, Ohio. This program was administered under the direction of Mr. James Hall, of the Air Force Flight Dynamics Laboratory, FDCL. The work was conducted at the Bendix Research Laboratories Division in the Energy Conversion and Dynamic Controls Laboratory, managed by Mr. L. B. Taplin. The project was directed by Mr. K. W. Verge, Assistant Department Head, Flight Controls Department, with Mr. R. G. Read, Senior Engineer assigned as Project Supervisor.

Publication of this technical report does not constitute Air Force approval of the findings or conclusions stated in the report. It is published only for the exchange and stimulation of ideas.

Foreign announcement and dissemination of this report by DDC not authorized. U.S. Government agencies may obtain copies of this report direct from DDC. Other qualified users shall request through Bendix Research Laboratories, Southfield, Michigan 48076.

ABSTRACT

This is a final report defining the results of a design study for a flightworthy low pressure pneumo-mechanical servomechanism for actuation of flight control surfaces.

The design concept presented is the unique DYNAVECTOR Actuator, Model PH-370-Bl, designed for installation into a F101B test vehicle in parallel with the existing hydraulic rudder control system. The DYNAVECTOR Actuator is an integrated motor-epicyclic transmission servomechanism capable of meeting all specified performance requirements when operating on 50 psig compressor bleed air.

The analyses conducted during this study have established the characteristics and/or requirements of the following:

- Duty cycle and power supply characteristics
- Servo system characteristics
- Reliability and failure mode characteristics
- Bleed air consumption requirements
- Qualification test requirements
- Assembly and components design requirements

The conclusions of this study confirm the feasibility of a low pressure DYNAVECTOR Rudder Actuator.

^{*} Trademark of The Bendix Corporation

The Bendix Corporation has a patent application pending on this device.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

.

		Page
SEC	CTION 1 - INTRODUCTION AND SUMMARY	1
1.	Design Description	-1
2.	Design Requirements and Performance Characterist	ics 18
	A. Statement of Work Pneumo-Mechanical	
	Servomechanism Requirements	18
	(1) Scope	18
•	(2) Objective	18
	(3) Applicable Documents	19
	(4) Requirements	
	B. Modifications and Refinements of Requirements	23
	C. Flightworthy Design Requirements	24
3.	Interface Requirements	24
	A. Electrical Command Requirements	24
	B. Mechanical Command Requirements	25
	C. Structural Interface Requirements	26
	D. Hydraulic System Modifications	26
	E. Pneumatic Interface Requirements	28
	F. Instrumentation Interface Requirements	28
SEC	CTION II - GUIDELINES AND ASSUMPTIONS	31
1.	Torque-Speed Requirements	31
	A. Summary	31
	B. Nomenclature	32
	C. Analysis	32
2.	Duty Cycle Definition	41
	A. Flight Mission Definition	41
	B. Rudder Stall Mode Conditions	42
	C. Rudder Oscillatory Conditions	43
3.	Power Supply Characteristics	43
	A. Supply Pressure	44
	B. Supply Temperature	44
	C. Supply Flow	44

TABLE OF CONTENTS - (Cont'd)

.

			Page
SEC	CTIO	N III - DESIGN AND PERFORMANCE ANALYSIS	47
1.	Ser	vomechanism Assembly Design	47
	Α.	Dynavector Operation	47
	в.	Servomechanism Assembly Design and Operation	55
		(1) Load Limit Mechanism	55
		(2) Power Actuator Design	56
		(3) Actuator-Rudder Interlock Valve	56
		(4) Actuator-Manual Valve Latch	57
		(5) Automatic Actuator Design	57
		(6) Instrumentation Design	58
2.	Ser	vomechanism Components Design	58
	Α.	Power Actuator	58
		(1) Description	58
		(2) Design Analysis	59
		(a) Gear Pitch Diameter Sizing	59
		(b) Transmission Ratio	61
		(c) Gear Face Width	62
		(d) Porting Area	65
		(e) Bearing Analysis	66
	в.	Automatic Actuator	67
	c.	Automatic Servovalve	68
		(1) Description	68
		(2) Design Analysis	69
		(3) Dynamic Design Factors	75
	D.	Manual Valve	79
	E.	Clutch Mechanism	81
		(1) Introduction	81
		(2) Nomenclature	81
		(3) Clutch Design	83
		(a) Design Description	83
		(b) Force Analysis	83
		(c) Stress Analysis	87
		(d) Weight	95

vi

TABLE OF CONTENTS - (Cont'd)

I.

2

			Page
	F.	Automatic Actuator Servoamplifier and	
		Position Transducer	95
		(1) Servo System	95
		(2) Servo Amplifier	96
		(3) Position Transducer	97
3.	Ser	vo System Analysis	101
	A.	Torque-Speed Characteristics	101
		(1) Power Actuator	103
		(2) Automatic Actuator	104
	в.	Inertia Loads	106
	с.	Dynamic Response	106
		(1) Power Actuator	106
		(2) Automatic Actuator	111
		(3) Servomechanism System	114
	D.	Gain Requirements	114
		(1) Power Actuator	114
		(2) Automatic Actuator	116
4.	Inst	allation Requirements	116
	Α.	Bulkhead Attachment	117
	в.	Rudder Horn Attachment	118
	с.	Fuel Vent Line Valve Hydraulic Line	118
	D.	Manual Input Linkage Attachment	118
	E.	Power Actuator Hydraulic Lines	118
	F.	Pneumatic Power Supply and Exhaust Attachments	118
	G.	Hydraulic Power Cylinder Disengagement	117
5.	Pow	ver Consumption Study	120
	Α.	Summary	120
	в.	Normalized Specific Fuel Consumption	121
	с.	Rudder Actuator Duty Cycle	121
	D.	Steady-State Fuel Consumption	123
		(1) Gear Motor Stall and Zero-Load Fuel	
		Consumption	127

Æ. .

TABLE OF CONTENTS - (Cont'd)

				Page
		(2) Vane Cons	Motor Stall and Zero-Load Fuel umption	128
		(3) DYN. Cons (4) Fuel	WECTOR Stall and Zero-Load Fuel umption Consumption During Power Transmission	129 on 130
	E.	Duty Cyc	e Fuel Consumption	131
		 Stall Cycl 	Load Fuel Consumption ic Fuel Consumption	131 132
6.	Fai	ure Mode	and Reliability Analysis	143
	А. В.	Pneumo- Degraded Mathema	Mechanical Rudder Servomechanism Performance ical Model and Reliability Analyses	143 147
SE	CTIO	N IV - CO	NCLUSIONS	151
1.	Surr Per	mary of Q formance	ualified DYNAVECTOR Actuator Parameters	151
2.	Flig Fue	ht Qualifie I Consump	d DYNAVECTOR Actuator tion	153
AP	PEN	DIX A - PI SF	ELIMINARY DESIGN AND PERFORMAN ECIFICATIONS	ICE 155
AP	PEN	DIX B - FI	LIGHTWORTHY SYSTEM SPECIFICATION	NS 171
AP	PEN	DIX C - FA	ALURE MODE ANALYSIS WORK SHEET	5 214

ILLUSTRATIONS

FIGURE		PAGE
1	Program Schedule of Major Milestones	2
2	DYNAVECTOR Installation Right Side	
	View F.S. 832.36 to F.S. 801.00	3
3	DYNAVECTOR Installation Plan View	
	Looking Down Rudder Axis	5
4	Pneumatic DYNAVECTOR Rudder	
	tuator Installation	7
5	DINAVECTOR Installation Sectional View	
	Forward Normal to Rudder Axis	
	at W.L. 90.62 and F.S. 831.346	9
6	DYNAVECTOR Pneumatic Rudder Actuator	
	Assembly Drawing	11
7	Pneumatic Rudder Control System Schematic -	
	Manual Power Mode	14
8	Pneumatic Rudder Control System Schematic -	
	Manual Power Mode with Stability	
	Augmentation Operative	15
9	Pneumatic Rudder Control System Schematic -	
	Manual Power Mode with Stability	
	Augmentation Monitored	16
10	Pneumatic Rudder Control System Schematic -	
	Autopilot Operation	17
11	Servomechanism Envelope	21
12	Closed Loop Response of Servo Assembly	22
13	Detent Control Cylinder Design	27
14	F101B Hydraulic Rudder Control Output Torque	
	versus Rudder Position	33
15	Load Torque-Displacement F101B Rudder -	
	Spring Rate 510 lb-in/degree	33
16	Torque-Speed Characteristic-Hydraulic Actuator	36
17	Velocity-Displacement Curves F101B Rudder-	
	Velocity Limited	38

ILLUSTRATIONS - (Cont'd)

FIGURE		PAGE
18	Load-Torque-Speed Curves Harmonic	
	Motion	38
19	Velocity-Displacement Curves F101B Rudder-	
	Acceleration Limited	39
20	Load Torque-Speed Curves Harmonic Motion-	
	Acceleration Limited	39
21	Torque-Speed Capability Pneumatic	
	DYNAVECTOR Actuator	40
22	Load Torque-Displacement F101B Rudder-	
	Spring Rate 270 lb-in/degree	40
23	DYNAVECTOR Operational Regimes Altitude	
	Vs. Flight Mach Numbers	45
24	Compressor Bleed Pressure and Mass Flow	
	Vs. Aircraft Operational Modes	45
25	Basic Operation and Design of Low Ratio	
	DYNAVECTOR Actuator	48
26	Unbalanced High Ratio DYNAVECTOR	51
27	Internal Mesh Balance Configuration	52
28	External Mesh Balance Configuration	52
29	DYNAVECTOR Pneumatic Rudder Actuator	
	Design Drawing	53
30	Tooth Form Factors	63
31	Automatic Vortex Servovalve Schematic	68
32	Automatic Servovalve Schematic	73
33	Automatic Servovalve Frequency Response	78
34	Manual Servovalve Assembly	80
35	Manual Servovalve Spool and Sleeve Design	80
36	Pneumatic Tooth Clutch	84
37	Clutch Piston Force Requirement	
	Vs. Tooth Coefficient of Friction	86
38	Clutch Piston Radial Stress and Deflection	
	Vs. Wall Thickness (Clutch Engaged)	92
39	Clutch Piston Radial Stress and Deflection	
	Vs. Wall Thickness (Clutch Disengaging)	92

x

ILLUSTRATIONS - (Cont'd)

FIGURE		PAGE
40	Automatic Actuator Servosystem	96
41	Vortex Sumation Amplifier Preliminary	
	Design Drawing	98
42	Venjet-Vortex Valve Preliminary Design	
	Drawing	98
43	Position Transducer Configuration	99
44	Assembled View of Experimental Position	
	Transducer	100
45	Rotary Position Transducer Schematic	
	and Output Characteristic	100
46	DYNAVECTOR Actuator Flow Model	101
47	Power Actuator Torque-Speed Characteristic	105
48	Automatic Actuator Torque-Speed	
	Characteristics	105
49	Power Actuator Block Diagram	107
50	Power Actuator Frequency Response to	
	Mechanical Linkage Inputs	110
51	Automatic Actuator Block Diagram	110
52	Automatic Actuator Block Diagram (Reduced Form)	113
53	Automatic Actuator Frequency Response to	
	Autopilot Inputs	113
54	Complete Actuator Response to Autopilot	
	Inputs	115
55	Normalized Specific Fuel Consumption	122
56	Rudder Actuator Application DYNAVECTOR	
	Steady-State Fuel Consumption	124
57	Rudder Actuator Application Gear Motor Steady-	
	State Fuel Consumption	125
58	Rudder Actuator Application Vane Motor Steady_	
	State Fuel Consumption	126
59	Duty Cycle Stall Load Fuel Consumption	133
60	Normalized Specific Fuel Consumption	134
61	Cyclic Fuel Consumption-Cycle: Frequency	
	0.435 Cps	137
62	Cyclic Fuel Consumption-Cycle Frequency	
	0.871 Cps	130

ILLUSTRATIONS - (Cont'd)

FIGURE		PAGE
63	Cyclic Fuel Consumption-Cycle Frequency	
	2.18 Cpe	140
64	Duty Cycle Cyclic Fuel Consumption	142
65	Pneumo-Mechanical Rudder Control	
	Servomechanism Reliability Block Diagram	144

TABLES

TABLE		PAGE
Ι	Summary of Flightworthy Pneumatic DYNAVECTOR Rudder Actuator Design	
	and Performance Characteristics	25
II	Flight Mission Definition	42
III	Stall Torque During Four-Hour Flight	43
IV	Oscillatory Conditions During Four-Hour	
	Flight	44
V	Potentiometer and Tachometer Functions	58
VI	Pneumatic Clutch Design Data	85
VII	Torque Speed Computer Program Results	
	for Power Actuator	105
VIII	Power Actuator Inertias	107
IX	Automatic Actuator Inertias	107
X	Flight Mission Pneumatic Rudder Actuator	
	Duty Cycle	123
XI	Mathematical Model of DYNAVECTOR Rudder	
	Actuator Components	148
XII	Preliminary Reliability Prediction of	
	DYNAVECTOR Rudder Actuator Components	149
XIII	Flight Qualified DYNAVECTOR Rudder	
	Actuator Performance Parameters	152
XIV	Fuel Consumption Requirements of Current	
	Design and Flight Qualified Design	
	DYNAVECTCR Actuators	153

NOMEN

al

A	•	Spool end area, in
۸,		Control port throat area, in ²
A		Valve feedback orifice area, in
۸.		Vortex valve exit area, in
A		Valve feedback port area, in
		Commutation area, in ²
۸,		Loakage area, in
A	-	Stress area, in
		Nonale ramp annular area, in ²
A_	•	Cylinder piston effective area, in ²
		Annular area between spool and bore, in
A.,		Valve supply area, in
		Automatic valve feedback output, peid
b		Gear face width, in.
b.,		Output gear face width, in.
b		Reaction gear face width, in.
С		Thermodynamic coefficient, $deg^{1/2}/sec$
Cd		Discharge coefficient
c		Number of displacement chambers
D		dpring mean diameter, in.
Dm		Motor displacement, in ³ /rev
DP		Gear diametral pitch
D		Gear pitch diameter, in.
d		Piston diameter, in.
d,	-	Diameter on which clutch gear force acts, in.
d: "		Motor displacement, in ³ /rad
4		Wire diameter, in.
٠		Eccentricity, in.
F		Hydraulic cylinder output force, lb
r		Friction force, lb
r _k		Clutch kickoff spring force, lb
F		Normal force, 1b
F		Clutch piston force, lb

. r	Gear separating force, lb
- r	Tangential force, lb
F	Tension spring force, ib
£ =	Frequency, cps
σ, •	Servovalve transfer function
	Volumetric flow constant, in 4/sec-lb 1/2
к -	SFC constant, HP-HR/lb-in
к	Automatic valve amplifier gain, psi/psi
к, -	Gas density constant, lb-min/in ³ -sec
к,	Automatic valve feedback gain, pei/rad
к	Servovalve gain, in/pet
к =	Vortex gain factor
. k =	Gas specific heat ratio
£ =	Length of displacement chamber, in.
1 -	Input linkage length between manual valve and pilot input point, in.
12 =	Input linkage length between manual valve and power actuator centerline, in.
м =	Spool mass, lb-vec tin
м, -	Mach number - tangential, outer wall
N =	Number of teeth
N' =	Transmission ratio
N, =	Load speed, rpm
N	Zero load speed, rpm
P =	Automatic valve amplifier output, peid
P	Control pressure, pela
P. +	Ambient pressure, psia
P, -	Feedback pressure, psia
P	Pressure at inside of vortex exit, peia
P	Pressure at outer wall of vortex, pela
P	Supply pressure, psia
P	Upstream motor pressure at valve port, pai
P. =	Downstream motor pressure at valve port.
P' -	Unstream pressure inside motor, nela

NOMENCLATURE

2

16	P ⁺ ₂ = Downstream pressure inside motor, psia	w = Wave washer width, in.
	p · Autopilot input pressure signal, psid	X = Pilot input linkage displacement,
lb	p. " Gear tooth circular pitch	X = Quiescent nozzle clearance, in.
	Q = Volumetric flow rate, in ³ /sec	x = Gear tooth geometry factor, in.
action	R = Gas constant, in-lb/lb R	Y = Automatic valve position, in.
int, in $(\sec -1b^{1/2})$	R _b = Gear base circle radius, in.	Y = Manual valve position, in.
lb-in	R = Gear pitch radius, in.	y = Lewis form factor
lier gain, pei/pei	r = Rudder horn torque arm, in.	y = Spool position, in.
b-min/in ³ -sec	S_ = Compressive stress, pei	Z = Manual valve body position, in.
ick gain, psi/rad	SFC = Specific fuel consumption, lb/HP-HR	Ž = Hydraulic piston linear velocity, i
	S = Radial stress, psi	0 = Angular displacement, deg.
	S = Shear stress, psi	0 = Angular velocity, deg/sec
	S = Tangential stress, pei	8 = Angular acceleration, deg/sec ²
t chamber, in.	s = Laplace operation or d/dt	e = Amplitude, deg
ween manual valve	T = Temperature, "R	p = Fluid mass density, lb-sec ² /in ⁴
b.	T_ = Automatic actuator output torque, lb-in	w = Frequency, rad/sec
tween manual valve	T ₁ = Rudder load torque, lb-in	ΔP = Pressure differential, peid
serime, m.	T = Power actuator output torque, lb-in	0 = Swirl factor
i Mal. outen wall	T = Stall torque, lb-in	r = Nozzle gain parameter, in ⁻¹
LIAL, OULET WALL	t = Time, sec	
	t = Gear tooth thickness at pitch line, in.	η = Efficiency
	t_ = Wall thickness, in.	Gear tooth pressure angle, deg
	V = Compression volume at spool end, in3	μ = Coefficient of falation
Non-output - sold	W = Displacement flow, lb/sec	$\Delta = Deflection, in$.
tier output, peta	W = Stall leakage flow, lb/sec	6' = Rudder position, rad
	W = Zero load displacement flow, lb/sec	0' = Initial rudder position, rad
•	W = Control throat weight flow, lb/sec	0' = Rudder velocity, rad/sec
un ante ante	W = Weight flow displaced by spool, lb/sec	β = Automatic actuator position, rad
of unstan ante	W = Actuator exhaust flow, lb/sec	T = Compressibility time constant, s
or vortex, per	w, = Control flow entering control port, A, 1b/sec	T ₂ = Amplifier time constant, sec
and at up has south and a	w_ = Supply flow entering feedback line, 1b/sec	ωt = Angular displacement of forcing
and at valve port, pela	W = Vortex valve exit weight flow, 1b/sec	ω = Harmonic motion angular velocit
vide meter with port, pela	W Pressurisation weight flow, 1b/sec	γ = Weight density, 1b/in ³
nde motor, pelà	W = Supply flow, 1b/sec	v = Poisson's ratio
	•	

xiv

1

4

.

SECTION I

INTRODUCTION AND SUMMARY

This report summarizes the results of a nine-month study by which the design criteria for the fabrication of a flightworthy low pressure pneumo-mechanical servomechanism were established. The servomechanism has been designed for controlling the rudder of an F101B aircraft utilizing compressor bleed air from the Pratt and Whitney JT3 engines as the power supply. The servomechanism technical approach is based on a new concept in the field of servomechanisms, the Bendix DYNA-VECTOR^{*} Actuator.

This design study was sponsored by the System: Engineering Group, Research and Technology Division, Air Force Systems Command, United States Air Force, Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, Ohio. under Contract Number AF 33(615)-3309, BPSN 6(618226-62405334), Project 8226, Task Number 822604.

The major activities accomplished during this program are shown on the program schedule of milestones, Figure 1. The analyses and design efforts conducted were divided into two primary categories: application analysis, and actuator analysis and design.

The purpose of this study has been accomplished with the design of a pneumatic DYNAVECTOR rudder actuator, Model PH-370-Bl, capable of being installed in an F101B aircraft in parallel with the existing hydraulic rudder actuation system and capable of meeting all specified performance requirements.

1. DESIGN DESCRIPTION

The DYNAVECTOR rudder actuator, Model PH-370-B1, is designed to mount concentric to the F101B rudder axis in parallel with the hydraulic integrated power actuator as shown in Figures 2 through 5. The DYNAVECTOR actuator, clutch and linkage assembly envelope is designed so that it does not interfere with operating space requirements of the integrated power actuator and lower damper cylinder packages. The DYNAVECTOR actuator system is capable of being declutched from the

"The Bendix Corporation has a patent application pending on this device.

^{*}Trademark of The Bendix Corporation

MAJOR MAJOR	FORECASTED	ACTUAL .	1965					8	3				-
	DATE	DATE	NON	2 Sec	JAK	E	N.	ų	AAY	ž	ž	AUG	
APPLICATION ANALYSIS													-
1.1 INITIATE ANALYSIS OF INSTALLATION PARAMETERS	12-1-65	12-1-45	•										
1.2 DEFINE INSTALLATION REQUIREMENTS	2-1-4	2-1-4	-										-
1.3 INITIATE EVALUATION OF SET ENGINE BLEED AIR CHAPACTERISTICS	1-14												-
1.4 DEFNE POWER SUPPLY REQUIREMENTS	*14	34 14				ν	-						
1.5 155UE PRELIMINARY SYSTEM & ACTUATOR SPECIFICA- TIONS	*	***				~			,				
1.6 INITIATE SERVO SYSTEM ANALYSIS		1-1 4											_
1.7 COMPLETE SERVO SYSTEM ANALYSIS	1												
1.4 MITATE OFTIMIZATION ANALYSIS OF ACTUATOR L	*1	3-1-2		ν									_
1.9 DEFNE INTERFACE REQUIREMENTS	1.1.4	4-1-4				τ	-						
1.16 ISSUE SPECIFICATIONS FOR FLICHTWURTHY ACTUATOR	1	11.								-			
ACTUATOR ANALYSIS AND DESIGN									•				
21 DHITIATE ACTUATOR & SERVIC COMPONENTS DESIGN	2-1-4	2-1-4											
2.2 INITIATE ANALYSIS OF MECHANICAL PARAMETERS	59-51-11	11-15-65											-
2.3 INITIATE ANALYSIS OF PLUID PONER PARAMETERS	1.4	-1-1	•										
2.4 COMPLETE PRELIMINARY DESIGN LAYOUT	414	1	-										-
2.5 COMPLETE ANALYSIS OF MECH & FLUID POWER PADAMETERS	41	ļ				,							-
24 MITIATE FALURE MODE ANALYSS	114	2-15-64											
27 COMPLETE FAILURE NODE ANALYSIS	154	111		-				D					
2.1 CONDUCT CRITICAL DESIGN REVIEW	11	4-1-4											
2.9 COMPLETE DESIGN REVIEW	114	114											
2.10 COMPLETE FINAL SERVO SYSTEM DESIGN LAYOUT	14	t L											
PROGRAM DIRECTION AND REPORTS													
3-1 MILESTONE FORECAST SUBMITTAL	12-1-65										~		
3-2 FINAL REPORT DRAFT SUBMITTAL	11	41											5
3-3 APPROVED FINAL REPORT SUBMITTAL	14	#11											04C*
]								1

Figure 1 - Program Schedule of Major Milestones

Ż

.



.







NAVECTOR Installation Plan View Looking Down Rudder Axis









Figure 6 - DYNAVECTOR Pneumatic R



Pneumatic Rudder Actuator Assembly Drawing

rudder so that the rudder may be actuated in any of the following operative modes:

- Hydraulic system operative: pneumatic system shut down.
- Hydraulic system operative: pneumatic system operative, but declutched from rudder for monitor condition only.
- Hydraulic system inoperative: pneumatic system operative, and clutch engaged to rudder.

The layout of the DYNAVECTOR rudder actuation system is shown in Figure 6. The major components of the assembly consist of:

- Load limit mechanism
- Manual valve lever
- Manual valve
- Power actuator
- Single point engagement pneumatic clutch
- Rudder horn adapter
- Actuator-rudder interlock valve
- Actuator-manual valve latch
- Automatic valve
- Automatic valve amplifier
- Automatic actuator
- Fluidic position transducer
- Clutch, power supply, and latch switches
- Miscellaneous monitoring instrumentation

The functional relationships of these major components are shown schematically in Figures 7 through 10.

Figure 7 shows the manual power mode of operation.

Figure 8 shows the manual power mode of operation with stability augmentation operative.

Figure 9 shows the manual power mode of operation with stability augmentation in monitor condition only.



.



Augmentation Operative



Figure 9 - Pneumatic Rudder Control System Schematic - Manual Power Mode with Stability Augmentation Monitored

> (# |



Figure 10 - Pneumatic Rudder Control System Schematic - Autopilot Operation

Figure 10 shows autopilot operation.

These operative modes are discussed in detail in Section III.

2. DESIGN REQUIREMENTS AND PERFORMANCE CHARACTERISTICS

The design requirements for the pneumatic rudder actuator servomechanism defined in the Statement of Work under Contract AF 33(615)-3309 at the start of this design study program are presented in paragraph A below. During the course of the program, refinements and modifications to the Statement of Work requirements were generated and these are summarized in paragraph B. The final flightworthy design requirements are presented in DS-747 (reference Appendix B). A summary of the performance characteristics of the flightworthy design are presented in paragraph C.

A. Statement of Work Pneumo-Mechanical Servoine chanism Requirements

The following requirements are as stipulated in the subject Contract Statement of Work dated 5 May 1965.

- (1) Scope:
 - (a) This exhibit defines the requirements for a design study leading to a pneumo-mechanical servomechanism capable of controlling an aircraft control surface.
 - (b) Pneumo-mechanical servomechanisms may be classified as linear or rotary depending upon the type of motion delivered to the control surface. It is desired that a linear output of the actuator be the design objective. Power to operate the unit shall be derived from bleed air of the compressor section of a turbojet engine.

(2) Objective:

- (a) The objective of this study shall be the establishment of design criteria for fabricating a flightworthy pneumatic servomechanism.
- (b) The study shall lead to a design which shall operate in concept with the existing aircraft hydraulic servo actuator subsystem.

- (3) Applicable Documents:
 - (a) The following Government documents shall be used as a guide during the design study:

MIL-E-5272, Environmental Testing; Aeronautical and Associated Equipment

MIL-P-5514B, Packings; Installation and Gland Design of Aircraft Hydraulic and Pneumatic

MIL-A-8629 (AER), Airplane Strength and Rigidity

- (b) Other documents which have not been covered by Item (3a) above and which have been generated by the contractor may be applied to this program.
- (4) Requirements:
 - (a) General: The servomechanism design shall be of minimum size and weight consistent with the following requirements. Simplicity of operation and attaining the performance requirement of the specific function shall be the primary requirement.
 - (b) Weight: The unit shall not exceed twenty (20) pounds. This requirement may be relaxed provided the weight restriction penalizes the servomechanism's performance.
 - (c) Operating Conditions: The servo unit shall be designed to operate under the following conditions.
 - Temperatures: Gas temperature 100°F to 600°F. Ambient temperature of -65°F to 270°F.
 - Supply Pressure: Supply pressure shall vary from 50 psi to 200 psi. If it is necessary to operate at a fixed pressure level, consideration shall be given to implementing an accumulator and conventional pressure regulation subsystem.
 - Altitude: Sea level to 50,000 feet.
 - Flight Inertia Lcads: The unit shall be structurally able to withstand without failure a 17.0g ultimate acceleration in any direction and shall operate satisfactorily without malfunction under a 12.0g acceleration in any direction.

- (d) Dimensions: Figure 11 shall be used as a guide to establish the package design for the servomechanism assembly.
- (e) Automatic Servovalve: The automatic servovalve shall operate with the following characteristics:
 - A pneumatic input pressure differential signal of ± 5 psid full scale.
 - Hysteresis limit of 1 percent.
 - Natural frequency 30 cps.
 - Resolution 1 percent full scale.
 - A breakout force level of ±0.25 psid shall be a design requirement.
- (f) The servomechanism in automatic mode shall provide an output which will deflect a control surface by ±5 degrees with ±0.25 degree positional accuracy.
- (g) Manual Servovalve: The unit shall accept a command input by direct mechanical linkage to the pilot and a pneumatic signal from the automatic valve. It shall operate with the following characteristics:
 - Static: The force applied by the pilot or automatic valve to the manual valve as seen by the manual to obtain 1.0 in/sec output velocity shall not exceed 0.5 of a pound.
 - The manual valve shall be cascaded with the automatic valve so that the mechanical linkage to the pilot will track the operation of the automatic valve.
 - The manual valve shall be the controlling valve of the servomotor/actuator assembly and shall be considered the primary valve.
- (h) Output static force level of the servomotor shall be 3000 ± 50 pounds at the desired regulated input supply pressure.




- (i) The output motion of the servomotor/actuator assembly shall either be linear or rotary consistent with the following requirements:
 - Linear manual operation output: Stroke ± 1.65 inches with ± 0.03 inch accuracy. Linear velocity 3.9 in/sec.
 - Rotary manual operation output: ±20 degrees with ±1 degree accuracy. Angular velocity 60 deg/sec.
 - Linear automatic operation output: ±0.42 inch with ±0.01 inch positional accuracy. Linear velocity 3.9 in/sec.
 - Rotary automatic operation output: ± 5 degrees with ± 0.25 degree positional accuracy. Angular velocity 60 deg/sec.
 - Maximum surface deflection velocity shall be 60 deg/sec for both manual and automatic operation.
 - Maximum surface deflection acceleration shall be
 150 deg/sec² for both manual and automatic operation.
- (j) Dynamic Response: The unit under maximum loading conditions shall operate within the limits specified by Figure 12.



Figure 12 - Closed Loop Response of Servo Assembly

- (k) Servo Actuator: The servo actuator shall deliver an output force of 2700 ± 150 pounds. It is desirable but not necessary that the output be in a linear form.
- (1) Chatter and Instability: The unit shall operate smoothly without sustained chatter or instability under all operating conditions.
- (m) Instrumentation: During the design of the servomechanism, provision shall be made to monitor the following parameters.
 - Automatic servovalve input signal.
 - Automatic servovalve position and velocity.
 - Manual servovalve position and velocity.
 - Manual servovalve input signal.

- Servemeter position and velocity.
- Servo actuator position and velocity.
- (n) The pneumatic servomechanism shall be operated in parallel with the existing hydraulic servomechanism.
 - Provisions for disengagement of the pneumatic servomechanism package shall be made when operation in the hydraulic mode is commanded.
 - Additionally, a provision shall be made for disengagement when a hard-over signal in the automatic mode is experienced by the pneumatic servo package.
 - A mechanical position follower shall be included in the design to prevent transients from occurring when switching modes of operation, e.g., pneumatic to hydraulic and hydraulic to pneumatic, and allow the passive servo package to follow the active servo package.

B. Modifications and Refinements of Requirements

During the course of this program, modifications and refinements to the original Statement of Work design requirements were required. These changes were either a result of a redefinition of the interface characteristics by Wright-Patterson Air Force Base or analyses conducted by Bendix and consist of the following:

- (1) MIL-A-8629(AER), Airplane Strength and Rigidity, superseded by MIL-A-8660 through 8870.
- (2) Gas temperature range of 100°F to 600°F revised to 100°F to 450°F.
- (3) Dimensions: Figure 11 modified to allow concentric mounting of rotary actuator to rudder axis.
- (4) Automatic servovalve input pressure differential signal of ± 5 psid revised to ± 2 psid.
- (5) Pilot tracking of automatic valve. Automatic valve tracking will be provided by monitoring of electrical potentiometer signal rather than mechanical linkage to pilot rudder pedals.

- (6) Maximum allowable fuel consumption requirement established as 0.018 lb/sec at 450°F gas temperature.
- (7) Design life of 3000 hours established with duty cycle as defined per DS-742 (see Appendix A).
- (8) Instrumentation requirements of manual and automatic valve to monitor valves' velocity and position modified to system providing direct read-out of position of valves. Velocity of valves will be obtained by differentiating valve displacement-time data from flight recorder.

C. Flightworthy Design Requirements

The flightworthy pneumatic DYNAVECTOR rudder actuator design requirements are defined in DS-747 (shown in Appendix B). A summary of these design requirements and the performance characteristics of this system are presented in Table I.

3. INTERFACE REQUIREMENTS

The interface requirements for the parallel installation of the pneumatic DYNAVECTOR rudder actuator may be categorized as electrical command, mechanical command, structural, hydraulic system modifications, pneumatic, and instrumentation.

A. Electrical Command Requirements

The electrical command interface requirements necessary to allow the pilot to activate the pneumatic rudder actuator system are:

- Clutch solenoid switch
- Manual valve power supply switch
- Actuator-manual valve latch switch
- Stability augmentation switch

The yaw damper switch and stability augmentation switch may be a single switch. However, in the event that the pilot chooses to monitor yaw rate sensor signals before monitoring the stability augmentation output of the automatic actuator, separate switching functions must be provided.

Table	I - Summa	ry of	Flightwo	orthy Pr	neumatic	DYNAVECTOR	Rudder
10	Actuato	r Desi	ign and F	erform	ance Cha	racteristics	

DYNAVECTOR Model	PH-370-B1
Transmission Ratio	370:1
Stall Torque	10,200 lb-in
No-Load Speed	60 deg/sec
Maximum Horsepower	0.405 hp
Weight	14 lbs
Design Life	3000 hours
Maximum Fuel Consumption @450°F	0.018 lb/sec
Supply Pressure	50 paig
Gas Temperature	100°F to 450°F
Manual Input	1.65 in (±25 deg rudder motion)
Automatic Input	±2 psid @ 15 psig
Automatic Output (Relative to Manual Position)	±5 deg
Power Actuator Response to Manual Inputs (-3db point)	25 cps
Power Actuator Response to Stability Augmentation (-3db point)	6.2 cps
Automatic Valve Response (-2db point)	44 cps

B. Mechanical Command Requirements

The only form of mechanical command input required for the pilot to operate the pneumatic rudder actuator is rudder pedal movement via the existing feel cylind r and bellcrank-linkage system. The linkage input to the DYNAVECTOR actuator manual valve is provided by a yoke mounting of the DYNAVECTOR actuator linkage to the integrated power cylinder linkage input point.

> No of American American American

C. Structural Interface Requirements

The structural interface requirements consist of the attachment of the rudder horn adapter to the rudder horn and the attachment of the DYNAVECTOR actuator mounting structure to the aircraft bulkheads at fuselage sections 832.36 and 814.90.

D. Hydraulic System Modifications

There are three modifications required on the existing hydraulic system, two of which are required because of physical interference of hydraulic lines, while the third was necessitated from operational considerations.

The two interference modifications are considered minor as they merely require a rerouting of hydraulic lines.

The hydraulic supply and return lines to the integrated power cylinder interfere with the DYNAVECTOR actuator as shown in Figure 2. Interference may be eliminated by routing these lines outside of the DYNAVECTOR actuator package diameter. The location of the attachment points for these lines need not change.

The hydraulic line from the fuel vent solenoid value to the fuel vent value actuator interferes with the DYNAVECTOR envelope at the location where the hydraulic line mounts to the vent value actuator. This interference may be eliminated by providing a vent value actuator manifold block with the hydraulic line intake located off of the longitudinal centerline of the aircraft.

The third modification of the hydraulic system is required to allow shut-off of hydraulic rudder control and subsequent control by the pneumatic actuation system. The hydraulic supply pressure must be shut-off from the integrated power cylinder to allow pneumatic system operation. Such a shutdown is equivalent to a utility hydraulic system failure, and the integrated power cylinder would normally respond so as to allow the pilot to manually drive the rudder. The cylinder bypass valve would open, thereby preventing the cylinder from becoming hydraulically locked, and the manual linkage input point would become springloaded into a detent position, thus allowing the pilot to move the cylinder and rudder as a solid link directly by foot pedal displacements. Detent engagement can be prevented upon intentional hydraulic pressure shutdown by pilot activation of a pneumatic cylinder package mounted to the integrated cylinder detent lever as shown in Figure 13. The switching





function would be integrated with the clutch solenoid switch so that hydraulic linkage detent would be prevented only when the DYNAVECTOR actuation system was clutched to the rudder. The detent control cylinder as shown in Figure 13 would be normally spring-loaded out of engagement, and only upon chamber pressurization would the piston be actuated to hold the hydraulic linkage out of detent.

E. Pneumatic Interface Requirements

An extensive analysis of the anticipated power supply requirements of the DYNAVECTOR actuator was conducted during this program and is detailed in Section III, paragraph 6, of this report. The results of this power consumption study, combined with a review of the characteristics of the available power supply afforded by the JT3 compressor bleed air, indicate that the flight-qualified pneumatic DYNAVECTOR actuator system would require a maximum consumption of 0.018 lb/sec at a 450°F supply temperature. This consumption requirement is less than 2 percent of the mass flow available when compressor bleed pressures are at the minimum required operating level of 50 psig.

The temperature of the pneumatic supply, as monitored during flight tests, was found to range between 100°F and 600°F. Precooling of this bleed air will be required so as to limit the gas temperature to 450°F maximum before porting to the rudder actuator interface.

F. Instrumentation Interface Requirements

The instrumentation requirements necessary for monitoring the operation of the pneumatic actuation system consist of both electric and pneumatic read-out signals. The installation of these monitoring devices is shown in Figure 6. The signals to be generated are:

- (1) Power actuator position relative to airframe (electrical dual ganged potentiometer).
- (2) Automatic actuator position relative to power actuator (pneumatic pressure differential signal).
- (3) Automatic actuator position relative to power actuator (electrical)
- (4) Manual valve body and input linkage pivot relative to power actuator (electrical) position.

- (5) Input linkage position relative to power actuator (electrical dual ganged potentiometer).
- (6) Automatic valve spool position relative to automatic valve body (electrical).
- (7) The signals of items (1) and (5) may be summed to provide a signal of input linkage position relative to airframe.
- (8) Since the input linkage and manual value spool are an integral assembly, the signals of items (4) and (5) may be summed to provide a signal of manual value spool position relative to value body. This summed signal and item (6) may both be differentiated with respect to time to obtain value spool velocities.
- (9) Power actuator velocity relative to airframe.
- (10) Input linkage limit switch to signal mechanical input to pneumatic system is in phase with hydraulic system.

SECTION II

VICOS PAGE WAS BLANK. THEREFOR WAS NOT FILMED.

GUIDELINES AND ASSUMPTIONS

1. TORQUE-SPEED REQUIREMENTS

A. Summary

The torque-speed requirements for the pneumatic rotary DYNAVECTOR actuator must be developed to permit proper sizing of the actuator.

The Statement of Work requirements, as summarized in Section I, require a linear actuator output force of 2700 ± 150 lb, maximum velocity capability of 60 deg/sec, and maximum acceleration limit of 150 deg/sec². The performance characteristics of the hydraulic cylinder presently installed are used as a basis for establishing the DYNAVECTOR requirements and are developed from information presented in the McDonnell Aircraft Corporation Specification Control Drawing for Integrated Power Control Cylinder (Rudder) #20-91023. The stall torque requirement is found to be 10,200 lb-in at full rudder deflection using the maximum output force specified in the above document at a differential pressure of 3,000 psi. The force-speed characteristic of the hydraulic cylinder, developed from the flow information and the above output force information, approximates a straight line similar to the DYNAVECTOR actuator steady-state torque-speed characteristic with a torque-speed characteristic with a stall torque of 10,200 lb-in and a no-load speed of 60 deg/sec. The DYNAVECTOR actuator must be able to drive a spring type load in oscillatory motion for the following most critical conditions:

- l Oscillations of ±20-degree amplitude about zero (or null).
- 2 Oscillations of ±5-degree amplitude at a maximum acceleration of 150 deg/sec² about a bias displacement of 20 degrees.

The actuator is found capable of meeting the above requirements when driving a torsional spring load having a linear spring rate of 270 lb-in/ deg. The torque-speed characteristics of the system and the actuator are summarized in Figure 21.

B. Nomenclature

 $A_{\rm p}$ - Effective piston area of the hydraulic cylinder (in²)

C_d - Orifice discharge coefficient

F - Hydraulic cylinder output force (lb)

P - Supply pressure (psia)

- Q Valve flow or flow through hydraulic cylinder (in^3/sec)
- r Torque arm (in)
- t Time (sec)

T, - Torque (lb-in)

Ż - Piston velocity (in/sec)

ΔP - Pressure differential across hydraulic cylinder piston (psi)

 θ - Angular displacement (degrees)

- θ Angular velocity (deg/sec)
- $\vec{\theta}$ Angular acceleration (deg/sec²)
- θ_0 Amplitude of displacement (degrees)
- ρ Fluid mass density (lbs-sec²/in⁴)
- ω Frequency of oscillation (rad/sec)

C. Analysis

The present hydraulic rudder control actuator is capable of producing a force of $2,700 \pm 150$ pounds at a differential pressure of 3,000 psi. This is assumed to be the stall torque requirement for the DYNAVECTOR actuator. The stall torque is assumed to occur at full rudder deflection where the aerodynamic loading and the resultant hinge moment are normally maximum. The torque output of the hydraulic cylinder versus rudder displacement with a differential pressure of 3,000 psi across the piston is plotted in Figure 14. The torque capability drops off with rudder position because of the reduction in effective torque arm as the hydraulic cylinder rotates with respect to the airplane axis. For sizing the pneumatic rudder control actuator, the torque at the maximum displacement is selected and a linear variation of load



Figure 14 - F101B Hydraulic Rudder Control Output Torque Versus Rudder Position



Figure 15 - Load Torque-Displacement F101B Rudder-Spring Rate 510 lb-in/degree

torque from zero at null to 10,200 lb-in at 20 degrees deflection is assumed. A plot of this load torque is presented in Figure 15.

The torque-speed characteristic of the hydraulic rudder control actuator is obtained as a guide for establish the performance requirements for the pneumatic DYNAVECTOR actuator. For a hydraulic cylinder, the output force is expressed as

$$F = \Delta P A_{p} \tag{1}$$

and the linear velocity of the piston as

$$\dot{Z} = \frac{Q}{A_{p}}$$
(2)

To convert the output force and linear velocity to torque and angular velocity, respectively, the relationships below are used:

$$\dot{\Theta} = \frac{\dot{Z}}{r}$$
(3)

$$T_{1} = Fr$$
 (4)

A constant torque arm is assumed, although this is not the case in actual operation. However, the variation is deemed not large enough to affect the torque-speed curve. The flow through the cylinder is the same as the flow through the servovalve. The following assumptions are made in determining the flow:

- Constant pressure source
- Series circuit in the valve
- Zero or positive lap in the valve
- The valve ports are rectangular and identical so that the valve is symmetrical.

The flow is determined from the following equation:

$$\Delta P = P_{g} - \frac{2 Q^{2}}{g^{2}} \qquad (5)$$

2

where

 $g = A_p C_d \sqrt{\frac{2}{\rho}}$

At stall, the flow is zero and, therefore, the supply pressure is equal to the differential pressure in the cylinder, or 3,000 psig. The maximum flow for a differential pressure of 900 psi is 1.125 gpm or $4.33 \text{ in}^3/\text{sec.}$ (Ref: McDonnell Specification Control Drawing #20-91023, Sheet 25). To obtain the value for g, substitute the above numbers in equation (5).

$$g^2 = \frac{2(4.33)^2}{3,000 - 900} = 0.0179$$

or

$$g = 0.1338$$
.

The effective piston area is obtained from equation (1) using the median value for output force.

$$A_{p} = \frac{F}{\Delta P} = \frac{2,700}{3,000} = 0.9 \text{ in}^{2}$$

The output torque is obtained by multiplying the output force by the torque arm of 3.9 inches.

$$T_1 = Fr = \Delta P A_p r = (0.9) (3.9) \Delta P = 3.51 \Delta P$$
 (6)

and the speed is obtained from

$$\dot{\theta} = \frac{360}{2\pi r} \dot{Z} = \frac{360}{2\pi r} \left(\frac{Q}{A_p} \right) = \left(\frac{Q}{(0.9)(3.9)} \right) \frac{360}{2\pi} = 16.3 Q$$
 (7)

Substituting the numerical values 3000 and 0.1338 for P_s and g, respectively, in equation (5) yields

$$Q = 0.0946 \sqrt{3,000 - \Delta P}$$
 (8)

and therefore, combining equations (7) and (8)

$$\dot{\theta} = 1.54 \sqrt{3,000 - \Delta P}$$
 (9)

Various values of ΔP are substituted into equations (6) and (9), and the resultant torque-speed curve is plotted in Figure 16.

The operational mode of the DYNAVECTOR actuator must be considered in establishing performance characteristics. Actuator output is limited to oscillations of ± 20 degrees for manual mode with an additional ± 5 degrees on automatic mode. Therefore, a steady-state



Figure 16 - Torque-Speed Characteristic - Hydraulic Actuator

analysis is not applicable and the system performance will be established for oscillatory motion only, assuming a harmonic input. For angular harmonic motion, the following equations are applicable:

$$\theta = \theta \cos \omega t \tag{10}$$

$$\dot{\theta} = -\omega \theta_0 \sin \omega t$$
 (11)

$$\theta = -\omega^2 \theta_0 \cos \omega t. \qquad (12)$$

The maximum control surface deflection velocity of 60 deg/sec is assumed to occur at the null position ($\theta = 0$) and the maximum acceleration of 150 deg/sec² is assumed to occur at the full deflection position of 20 degrees.

To obtain the load torque-speed characteristic for the DYNA-VECTOR actuator with angular harmonic motion, it is necessary to obtain the velocity-displacement profile and then combine this with the load torque-displacement profile. The system is assumed to be velocitylimited at 60 deg/sec and, by combining equations (10) and (11), the velocity-displacement profile for a number of frequencies is established and plotted in Figure 17. The load torque-speed characteristics plotted in Figure 18 are the result of combining the load torque-displacement and velocity-displacement profiles of Figures 15 and 17. The maximum accelerations are computed for various frequencies by combining equations (11) and (12) and all are found to be in excess of 150 deg/sec², and are plotted in Figure 19. Combining these curves with the load torquedisplacement of Figure 15 produces the load torque-speed characteristics of Figure 29.

In addition to oscillation about the rudder zero position, the actuator in automatic mode must be capable of oscillations of ± 5 degrees amplitude about any manual setting, up to and including 20 degrees. The maximum power is required for automatic operation of maximum amplitude at 20-degree rudder position, and curve F of Figure 20 represents the load torque-speed characteristic for this operational mode. Curve A of Figure 20 is shown only to indicate the frequency and amplitude that would be necessary to obtain a maximum velocity of 60 deg/sec; this amplitude is 24 degrees, which is greater than that stipulated for manual operation.

The curves shown in Figure 20, with the exception of curve A, must fall under the curve defining the steady-state torque-speed characteristic of the DYNAVECTOR actuator, which is assumed to be a straight line with a no-load speed of 60 deg/sec. If it is desirable that the system operate at maximum acceleration at all times, the minimum actuator steady-state torque-speed curve must be tangent to curve B; however, this results in an actuator with a stall torque capability of 25,200 in-lbs, far greater than the present hydraulic cylinder and the stipulated stall torque requirement. If the performance is reduced slightly at 20 degrees amplitude, the system performance in automatic mode and at a bias of 20 degrees is the limiting parameter. For this operational capability, the actuator torque-speed curve must be tangent to curve F in Figure 20, resulting in a stall-torque capability of 19,400 in-lbs, again almost double the output of the present actuator. The load torque requirement must therefore be lowered so that the actuator is not overdesigned.

An actuator steady-state torque-speed curve having a stall torque of 10,200 in-lbs and a no-load speed of 60 deg/sec (curve C of Figure 21), which approaches the torque-speed characteristic of the





CURVE BIAS





present hydraulic actuator shown in Figure 16 is chosen as the torquespeed design characteristic for the pneumatic actuator. To determine the load torsional spring rate and the maximum load torque to obtain the desired automatic mode performance of ± 5 degrees at a bias of 20 degrees and a maximum acceleration of 150 deg/sec², a number of load torsional spring rates are selected and the resultant torque-speed characteristics plotted until a curve tangent to the steady-state torquespeed curve results. A torsional load spring rate of 270 lb-in/deg results in a torque-speed curve tangent to the steady-state performance, and this curve is plotted in Figure 21 as curve A. The load torquedisplacement curve for the spring rate of 270 in-lbs/deg is plotted in Figure 22. The load torque at 20 degrees output deflection for this load is 5,400 lb-in.

To determine the performance criteria for harmonic motion with an amplitude of 20 degrees and a maximum load torque of 5,400 lb-in, performance curves at several frequencies are calculated until one is found that is completely within the steady-state torque-speed requirements of the motor. The frequency for which this occurs is 0.40 cps, which results in a maximum acceleration of 126.5 deg/sec². The torque-speed curve is shown as curve B of Figure 21.

2. DUTY CYCLE DEFINITION

An assumed duty cycle has been derived for the DYNAVECTOR rudder actuator application. This duty cycle has been established to provide actuator design information, to assist in the reliability and failure mode analyses, and to establish the basis by which the estimated power consumption requirements of the DYNAVECTOR may be compared to alternative pneumatic actuation systems.

A. Flight Mission Definition

A four-hour flight mission has been assumed and consists of the four operative conditions and times shown in Table II. The total design life of the actuator has been assumed as 3,000 hours, made up of such four-hour flight missions.

Table II - Flight Mission Definition

Operative Condition	Time
Take-off and acceleration at constant altitudes less than 20,000 feet	5 minutes
Climb, cruise and descent at altitudes greater than 20,000 feet	2 hours and 30 minutes
Miscellaneous cruise, loiter, etc., at altitudes greater than 30,000 feet	l hour and 18 minutes
Landing appreach to touchdown	7 minutes
Total	4.0 hours

The rudder actuator may be in one of three operative modes during the four-hour flight time.

- 1 Stall output torque with the rudder held at a command position from zero to ± 20 degrees.
- 2 Automatic mode rudder oscillations and yaw damper command signals at up to ±5 degrees about any rudder position from zero to ±20 degrees.
- 3 Manual mode input commands for rudder displacements up to ±20 degrees.

B. Rudder Stall Mode Conditions

It has been assumed that stall rudder conditions will occur for the entire take-off and acceleration, duration of 5.0 minutes, and for the landing approach to touchdown, duration of 7.0 minutes, and for 20 percent of the remaining flight time. Therefore, the duration of rudder stall conditions for a four-hour flight is 58 minutes. The remainder of the flight time, 3 hours and 2 minutes, will comprise automatic or manual command oscillatory inputs.

Based on a rudder spring rate load characteristic of 270 lb-in per degree and the percentage of time at manual mode amplitudes from ± 5 to ± 20 degrees defined in DS-742 (reference Appendix A),

Stall Torque (in-lbs)	% Load	Amplitude (degrees)	Duration (minutes)
5,400	100	20	4
4,860	90	20	4
2,430	90	10	10
1,620	60	10	10
810	60	5	30
Total Time			58 minutes

Table III - Stall Torque During Four-Hour Flight

which was derived from the hydraulic actuator specification, McDonnell Aircraft drawing 20-91023, "Cylinder-Integrated Power Control (Rudder)", the stall torque durations shown in Table III have been derived.

C. Rudder Oscillatory Conditions

During the four-hour flight time when the rudder is not in a stall mode condition (3 hours, 2 minutes) it is assumed that the rudder is subjected to either automatic or manual oscillatory commands. The duration of time for the qualification test defined in DS-742 (reference Appendix A) is 210 hours, of which 54 percent is in automatic mode. Assuming this percentage distribution applies to the flight time oscillatory conditions of 3 hours, 2 minutes, Table IV defines the duration of oscillatory modes for the mission duty cycle.

3. POWER SUPPLY CHARACTERISTICS

The characteristics of the pneumatic power supply available for the DYNAVECTOR rudder actuator are defined in DS-743 (reference Appendix A). The pneumatic power is derived from bleed air of the compressor section of the Pratt and Whitney JT3 turbojet engines. This bleed air is also the power supply for the cockpit pressurization and air conditioning systems. The power supply information defined in DS-743 and summarized below was derived from studies conducted by Honeywell, Inc., Aeronautical Division, under Contract AF 33(615)-2533, "Fluid State Yaw Damper System", for the period of March to June, 1965. The information presented herein is unclassified.

Mode	Amplitude (±degrees)	Frequency (cps)	Torque Variation (lb-in)	Time (minutes)
Automatic	5	0.871	0 to 810	35
Automatic	0.8	2.18	0	63
		Total Time i	in Automatic Mode	98 minutes
Manual	20	0.435	0 to 4,860	84 minutes

Table IV - Oscillatory Conditions During Four-Hour Flight

A. Supply Pressure

The availability of supply pressures between 50 and 200 psig is limited to normal engine operation at aircraft altitudes less than 35,000 feet. With the engine in an idle condition, the aircraft may operate at altitudes up to 20,000 feet and still provide 50 psig compressor bleed pressures, providing the aircraft flight speed is maintained. Figure 23 shows the normal and idle operational regimes for the pneumatic DYNAVECTOR actuator. The region under the normal and idle lines represent flight altitude and Mach number conditions under which the compressor bleed air is at least 50 psig. If the aircraft is required to operate in the region above the limit lines, actuator supply pressures will be less than 50 psig and degraded actuator performance must be anticipated.

B. Supply Temperature

Compressor bleed air temperatures, as monitored during flight tests and summarized in DS-743, vary from 100°F to 600°F. Wright-Patterson Air Force Base has stipulated that, for the F101B flight test vehicle, the maximum temperature for pneumatic flight surface control shall be 450°F. Consequently, precooling will be required before the bleed air is conducted aft to the DYNAVECTOR actuator interface.

C. Supply Flow

The maximum available supply flow as monitored during flight tests of an F101B by Honeywell is summarized in DS-743. The flow was found to vary from a minimum of 0.5 lb/sec in the descent mode at an altitude of 30,000 feet to 3.5 lb/sec for sea level take-off.



Figure 23 - DYNAVECTOR Operational Regimes Altitude Versus Flight Mach Numbers



Figure 24 - Compressor Bleed Pressure and Mass Flow Versus Aircraft Operational Modes

Figure 24 summarizes the bleed pressure and concurrent supply flow values for five operative modes: take-off, climb, level, descent, and landing approach. The altitude and Mach number conditions for the flow and pressure values plotted in Figure 24 are defined in DS-743.

Figure 24 indicates that, for the flight operational conditions during the monitoring tests, the available mass flow exceeds 1.0 pound per second for supply pressures above 50 psig, the specified design supply pressure for the pneumatic DYNAVECTOR actuator.

SECTION III

DESIGN AND PERFORMANCE ANALYSIS

1. SERVOMECHANISM ASSEMBLY DESIGN

A. DYNAVECTOR Operation

The DYNAVECTOR actuator is an integral high speed motor and transmission without high velocity mechanical elements. The major components of the DYNAVECTOR actuator assembly consist of a series of displacement chambers, a unique integral epicyclic transmission, and commutation porting. The transmission and motor use elements common to both, resulting in a much simpler and more reliable design.

In a low ratio DYNAVECTOR actuator the power element is a positive displacement, very low inertia, non-rotating vane motor. Its output is a radial force vector that rotates at high speed and in either direction of rotation. The displacement chambers formed by the vanes and the housing expand and collapse at the same speed as the force vector, but do not rotate. The motor is self-commutating but does not contain a rotating porting plate or spindle. The absence of high velocity members in the motor significantly reduces the inertia, resulting in high acceleration capability.

The unique epicyclic transmission converts the rotating force vector directly into low speed, high torque rotary motion without the use of high speed mechanical input stages. The transmission also has zero backlash without using preloaded members.

The integration of the power element and epicyclic transmission into an integral actuator design results in an ideal servo actuator with a high torque-to-inertia ratio and high constant efficiencies for both small and rated loads.

The operation of a low ratio DYNAVECTOk actuator is illustrated by Figure 25. The basic components are the ring gear, the ground gear and housing, the center output gear, and the vanes. The displacement chambers are formed between the ground gear and the ring gear mesh by the vanes. This gear mesh provides displacement motion without rotation because both gears have exactly the same number of teeth. It may be considered as a loose spline but is a true involute gear mesh. The internal portion of the ring gear forms the transmission between the motor and the output shaft and represents the epicyclic transmission.



Figure 25 - Basic Operation and Design of Low Ratio DYNAVECTOR Actuator

A force vector is generated by pressurizing three adjacent displacement chambers and venting the remaining three. The vector is made to rotate by pressurizing a vented chamber adjacent to the original three pressurized chambers while simultaneously venting the diametrically opposite one. If the force vector on the ring gear is located at approximately 90 degrees to the ring and output gear contact point, the ring gear will move, causing the output gear to turn and the contact point to move. If the force vector is also rotated and remains 90 degrees to the contact point, the motion will be continuous and the output shaft will turn continuously but at a much lower speed than the force vector. The ratio will be determined by the difference in number of teeth between the ring gear and the output gear. The gears in Figure 25 have 30 and 32 teeth; thus, the reduction ratio is 15:1. The available differential pressure in the form of two motor port pressures P_1 and P_2 must be commutated to the proper displacement chambers to produce a rotating force vector in phase with the ring gear motion. To ensure that this phase relationship always hold true, the motion or position of the ring gear is used to provide this commutation through a series of ports. Each displacement chamber has a pair of supply ports or a P_1 and P_2 port associated with it. The P_1 ports are all interconnected in the housing and brough out to a single inlet port, as are all the P_2 ports. These ports are in the housing and, therefore, stationary with respect to the displacement chambers. They are also located under the ring gear face, as shown in Figure 25 and a port connecting the displacement chamber to the ring gear face is located opposite them.

By locating these P_1 and P_2 ports as shown in Figure 25, the ring gear ports will open P_1 ports to half the displacement chambers and P_2 ports to the remaining half. The resulting pressure force on the ring gear from the displacement chambers connected to P_1 is 180 degrees opposite P_2 and 90 degrees from the output gear contact point. Therefore, pressurizing P_1 and venting P_2 produces rotation in one direction, while interchanging pressure and return reverses the motor. This also satisfies the desired relationship between force vector and ring gear position. Because this commutation is created by the displacement member or ring gear itself, it will always rotate in phase with the motor, producing maximum efficiency.

One of the primary advantages of the DYNAVECTOR actuator is the potential efficiency, especially outstanding at high ratios. The unique ring gear transmits the load reaction forces at close to oneto-one correspondence to ground and, therefore, is actually an output or high torque member. On the other hand, it is also the dynamic member of the motor, which is the low torque component of the system.

Two other factors present in conventional rotary motor plus transmission systems are significantly reduced by the DYNAVECTOR actuator design and operation. The relative velocities between dynamic and static members are very small, because of the small amplitude epicyclic motion. In a DYNAVECTOR actuator, the relative velocity between the ring gear and the housing is only a function of the eccentricity, which is usually less than one-tenth of an inch, times the angular velocity. Whereas, in a conventional motor, there are usually components with a radius more than an inch rotating at the same angular velocity. This also holds true for the transmission which does not have the conventional input gear running at high pitch line velocities. The rela⁺ive velocities between the meshing teeth correspond to those found in the last stage of a conventional transmission.

The absence of high relative velocities results in:

- Friction losses at high motor input speeds are significantly reduced.
- Because of low friction losses, high mechanical efficiencies can be obtained.
- Wear is greatly reduced, resulting in longer life of the actuator.

The other factor significantly reduced is the actuator or motor inertia. In conventional high speed motors, the motor inertia resulting from significant mass rotating at high angular velocity has always limited the motor acceleration or response capabilities. The small volumes under compression have generally made up for lack of response due to inertia and have placed rotary servos on equal terms with pistoncylinder servos having very little inertia. However, the spring rate of the transmission has in some cases presented unwanted decoupling between the load inertia and the motor inertia, resulting in load resonance. The problem is usually solved by stiffening the transmission at the expense of added weight, as it is usually the load-carrying output members that are too weak.

The DYNAVECTOR actuator has no mass rotating at input or force vector speed and only a small reflected inertia, due to the small eccentric rotation of the ring gear, and the low speed output shaft. Therefore, it has an inertia equal to a similar capacity piston-cylinder actuator and a volume under compression equivalent to a conventional similar capacity rotary servo. This combination results in a servo with a response potential many times that obtained by present day systems.

DYNAVECTOR actuators can be designed utilizing any high ratio in the epicyclic transmission by substituting a ratio other than one to one in the reaction mesh. In compound epicyclic transmissions of this type the ratio is computed from the following expression:

$$N' = \frac{\theta_{i}}{\theta_{o}} = \frac{1}{1 - \frac{N_{i} N_{i}}{N_{2} N_{3}}}$$
(13)

The nomenclature is given in Figure 26, Unbalanced High Ratio DYNAVECTOR actuator. In this device the basic description and operation is the same as in the low ratio actuators. However, the ring gear will have an angular rotation which is a function of the gear pitch diameters and is equal to $\left(\frac{D_3 - D_1}{D_3}\right) \theta_i$. Slightly increased motor friction will be noted from vane tip sliding, although this will be offset through more efficient conversion of the force vector to output torque.

Porting commutation is provided from the motion of the ring gear as in the low ratio design. Due to the rotation of the ring gear, the P_1 and P_2 ports in the end plates are not holes or slots but concentric rings. These rings will commutate P_1 and P_2 to opposite sides of the ring gear by uncovering porting slots in the ring gear at its extreme inward and outward radial positions.



Figure 26 - Unbalanced High Ratio DYNAVECTOR



Figure 27 - Internal Mesh Balance Configuration







.

.

Figure 29 - DYNAVECTOR Pneumatic

POT NO. 2 -



The number of vanes or displacement chambers only determines the ary low speed torque ripple present. The number of chambers need not be odd or even since the starting torque is only a function of the force vector angle which varies through an angle equal to the angle included by one displacement chamber.

In many applications involving high output speeds and power, the unbalanced ring gear inertia force will be significant, and cause vibration. This rotating inertia force vector can be eliminated by designing the actuator with an equal unbalanced force vector located 180° out of phase with the ring gear. This can be accomplished by splitting the ring gear and taking half of the torsion on diametrically opposite sides of the motor as in Figure 27. This design will provide complete force balance as well as mass balance.

Another design which provides mass balance but not complete force balance is shown in Figure 28. In this design the inertia effect of the ring gear are canceled by counterweights having mass and epicyclic motion equivalent to the ring gear but vectorially opposed. These counterweights are gear driven from the output and reaction members of the actuator.

B. Servomechanism Assembly Design and Operation

The pneumatic rudder actuator servomechanism, DYNAVECTOR actuator model PH-370-Bl is shown in Figure 29. The major components of this assembly are summarized in Section l and the functional interrelationships are shown schematically in Figure 7 through 10. The functioning of these components for the four modes of operation; manual power, manual power with stability augmentation in monitor and operating, and autopilot, will be described in detail below.

(1) Load Limit Mechanism

The load limit mechanism shown in Figure 2, Section 1, couples the pilot rudder pedal hydraulic control linkage to the pneumatic actuator. The load limit mechanism is designed to allow hydraulic control linkage movement when the pneumatic system is not operative. The mechanism consists of two negator springs and acts as a rigid link when transmitting loads up to 0.5 pounds. When the pneumatic system is not operative, and the pilot displaces the hydraulic control linkage, the pneumatic input linkage lever is displaced until the manual valve spool is bottomed out in the valve body. The linkage microswitch assures proper phasing of the pneumatic servomechanism with the hydraulic system. Since the pneumatic manual valve body cannot track the linkage, further hydraulic linkage motion could not occur. The load limit mechanism allows further hydraulic linkage travel by deflection of the negator springs until the desired rudder position is attained.

(2) Power Actuator Design

Upon energization of the pneumatic power supply solenoid by the pilot, pneumatic supply pressure is ported to the manual valve supply ports. Displacement of the input linkage lever shifts the valve spool in the valve body thereby producing a pressure differential in the DYNAVECTOR power actuator eight vane chambers. The vanes are spring loaded radially outward, and the pneumatic force vector created by the vane chambers pressure differential drives the ring gears assembly. The epicyclic motion produced by the ring gear about an eccentric axis offset from the rudder axis drives the power actuator output shaft through an internal gear mesh concentric to the rudder axis. Mounted to the power actuator output shaft is the output spline which engages the pneumatic clutch piston and face gear assembly. Both the clutch piston and piston cylinder rotate integrally with the power actuator output shaft.

Upon energization of the clutch solenoid switch, pneumatic pressure would engaged the piston face gear with the rudder horn adapter face gear provided proper interlock valve position.

(3) Actuator - Rudder Interlock Valve

Prior to actual engagement of the pneumatic rudder actuator to the F101B rudder during flight tests, monitoring tests of the pneumatic actuation system will be conducted to assure proper pneumatic system functioning. Engagement of the pneumatic system to the rudder and shutdown of the hydraulic rudder actuation system is a controlled fail-safe procedure such that if a failure of the pneumatic supply occurs or the pneumatic actuator is not positionally phased properly with the hydraulic system command position, reversion to hydraulic mode will occur immediately. Proper positional phasing is accomplished by a redundant fail-safe design of the pneumatic clutch used for engagement of the pneumatic power actuator to the rudder horn. The clutch teeth are of a single point engagement design such that they cannot become engaged unless the ruder and power actuator output shaft positions are identical. The actuator-rudder interlock valve also assures proper actuator positioning before engagement can occur. Clutch piston pressurization for engagement by 50 psig compressor bleed air cannot occur until the interlock valve ports are properly aligned.

(4) Actuator-Manual Valve Latch

Upon displacement of the input linkage lever and manual valve spool and subsequent power actuator output shaft rotation, the manual valve body tracks the power actuator rotation through the actuatormanual valve latch. The latch consists of two spring loaded piston and cylinder assemblies denoted in Figure 29 as latch "A" and latch "B". In manual power mode where the automatic actuator is not operative, the latches are de-energized. The spring loading of these latches locks up the manual valve body to the power actuator output. Thus, as the power actuator output attains the commanded rudder angular displacement position, the manual valve body is driven with the power actuator until the manual valve body displacement nulls out the commanded displacement of the linkage and valve spool.

(5) Automatic Actuator Design

The automatic actuator is an umbalanced DYNAVECTOR actuator capable of introducing stability augmentation or autopilot commands to the power actuator.

The reaction gear for the automatic actuator is integral with the power actuator output shaft. Thus, the null position for the automatic actuator is always maintained at the rudder position existing at any given time. The output of the automatic actuator is used only for biasing the manual valve body relative to the spool. Therefore, when the pilot wishes to stabilize rudder displacements commanded by input linkage lever motion or maintain a heading under autopilot mode, the actuatormanual valve latch switch must be energized thereby porting pneumatic supply to latches "A" and "B". Pressurization of the latches mechanically links the output of the automatic actuator to the manual valve body. Automatic actuator output rotation is physically limited to \pm 5 degrees about the existing rudder position as the stroke of the latch pistons is equivalent to 5 degrees rotation of the rudder. A plus (+) linkage displacement as shown in Figure 29 would produce a clockwise rudder rotation when viewing up the rudder axis. The automatic actuator direction of rotation required to produce such a clockwise rudder rotation would be opposite, that is counterclockwise viewing up the rudder axis. Such a rotation of the automatic actuator would displace the manual valve body relative to the spool in an identical manner as if the linkage lever were displaced in a plus (+) direction. Thus, the power actuator output shaft would always rotate in such a direction as to limit automatic actuator rotation; in this case to 5 degrees rotation.
(6) Instrumentation Design

The electrical potentiometer and tachometer installation is as shown in Figure 29. The relative displacement and velocity functions generated by these components is summarized in Table V.

2. SERVOMECHANISM COMPONENTS DESIGN

A. Power Actuator

(1) Description

The power actuator as proposed is designed as a balanced DYNAVECTOR actuator with counterweights driven in an epicyclic motion. The output power is transmitted through a single ring gear. In this design, force couples will not be produced in the loaded members and there will not be a tendency for the ring gear to skew. The epicyclic counterweights will individually produce a skewing couple resisted by the ring gear through thrust bearing ring surfaces made of Delrin AF material. The couples produced by the two counterweights are small in magnitude and opposite in direction and will not have a significant net effect upon the ring gear.

The heavily loaded members are located near the outer diameter of the package, providing maximum torque capacity. The virtual

Potentiometer No.	Function		
1	Manual Valve Body to Power Actuator Output		
2	Power Actuator to Airframe		
3	Manual Valve Spool to Manual Valve Body		
4 .	Power Actuator to Automatic Actuator		
Tachometer No.			
1	Power Actuator to Automatic Actuator		
2	Power Actuator to Airframe		

Fable V	-	Potentiometer	and	Tachometer	Functions
		(Reference	e Fij	gure 29)	

motor is located in the center of the actuator and consists of eight displacement chambers formed by sliding carbon vanes. The motor is ported from both ends thereby balancing the pressure forces acting on the ring gear.

(2) Design Analyses

(a) Gear Pitch Diameter Sizing

The power actuator is sized on the basis of transmission torque capacity and motor displacement. Minimum size is of prime importance due to the available aircraft space and specified weight limitations. The actuator is required to have a stall torque capability of 10,200 in-lbs and produce a maximum angular output velocity of 60° /sec.

In sizing the transmission first on the basis of torque capacity, the approximate gear sizes may be established from the following relationships:

$$F_{t} = \frac{\pi S_{s} y b}{DP}$$
 (Lewis Equation for gear tooth stress) (14)

where:

 F_{t} = tangential load applied to the tooth

b = face width

S = tooth stress

DP = diametral pitch

v =tooth form factor

and,

$$F_{t} = \frac{4 T_{o}}{N D_{p}}$$
(15)

where:

 $T_{o} = maximum torque$

N = number of teeth sharing load

$$\frac{\pi S_{g} y b}{DP} = \frac{4 T_{o}}{N D_{p}}$$
(16)

 $N = -\frac{p}{10}$ (assumption to be verified with computer run) (17)

$$\frac{\pi S_{g} y b}{DP} = \frac{40 T_{o}}{DP (D_{p})^{2}}$$
$$D_{p} = \sqrt{\frac{40 T_{o}}{S_{g} y b}}$$
(18)

Use of a high strength alloy steel such as A1S1 4340 will permit a gear design stress as high as 75,000 without exceeding the endurance limit. The tooth form factor "Y" for a stubbed tooth gear will be assumed to be 0.5 based upon previous experience.

The relationship between the pitch diameter and gear face width for a torque capacity of 10,200 in-lbs becomes:

$$D_{p} = \sqrt{\frac{40 \times 10,000}{75,000 \times 0.5 \times b}}$$
$$D_{p} = 3.3 \sqrt{\frac{1}{b}}$$
(19)

The tooth face width and pitch diameters can be selected from the following chart:

b	D p
1.50	2.71
1.25	2.96
1,00	3.31
0.75	3.82
0.50	4.70

(b) Transmission Ratio

The power actuator can be designed to operate with a force vector angular velocity of 420 radians/sec or 4,000 RPM. This 'velocity is established from the actuator commutation porting area and the valve orifice area. Although this maximum force velocity might be considered arbitrary, velocities in this range provide the most desirable balance between motor displacement, porting area, and bearing P-V values.

The actuator maximum output velocity must be $60^{\circ}/sec$ or 10 RPM. The transmission must therefore have an approximate reduction ratio of:

N' =
$$\frac{\dot{\theta}_{i}}{\dot{\theta}_{0}} = \frac{4,000}{10}$$
 or $400/1$

The motor displacement (D_m) required for the power actuator to provide an output torque of 10,200 in-lbs, assuming an overall actuator mechanical efficiency (η_t) of 80 percent is:

$$D_{\rm m} = \frac{2 \pi T}{N' (\Delta P) \eta_{\star}}$$
(20)

$$D_{m} = \frac{10,200 \times 2 \pi}{400 \times \Delta P \times 0.80} = \frac{200}{\Delta P}$$

Assuming a recovery ΔP of 45 psig

 $D = 4.45 \text{ in}^3$

At this point, due to the restrictions on the power actuator size for this application, preliminary layouts must be made to establish a combination of gear sizes, transmission ratio, and motor displacement providing specified motor performance within the smallest package size.

The transmission ratio for this actuator configuration is determined from equation (13)

$$N' = \frac{\tilde{\theta}_i}{\theta_o} = \frac{D_2 D_3}{D_2 D_3 - D_1 D_4}$$

By adjusting the various design parameters and observing their effect upon the design trend, the following gear sizes were selected:

Gear	Dp	DP	N
D	4.17	24	100
D ₂	4.37	24	105
D ₃	4.42	24	106
D	4.62	24	111

The exact transmission ratio is

 $N' = \frac{105 \times 106}{105 \times 106 - 100 \times 111} = \frac{11,130}{11,130 - 11,100}$

N' = 371/1

(c) Gear Face Width

Using the gear addendum sizing computer program to eliminate tooth tip interferences through the arcs of approach and recession in the reaction gear mesh, the gear pitch radii are $R_0 = 2.1166$, $R_i = 2.1786$, with a pressure angle of 20° and contact ratio of 1.496. Figure 30 describes the relation between teeth and the nomenclature.



Figure 30 - Tooth Form Factors

Based upon gear designs involving these gear addendums, trochoids of the gear tooth motion can be computed giving the clearance between teeth as they engage and disengage. By computing the total deflection between two teeth transmitting a force and comparing with the clearance between other teeth, the total number of teeth capable of sharing the load can be more accurately predicted.

According to Buckingham⁽¹⁾, the empirical equation for the combined bending and compressive deformation of a mating pair of gear teeth when the contact is at the middle of the gear tooth heights is:

$$\Delta = \left(\frac{\mathbf{F}_{t}}{\mathbf{b}}\right) \left[\frac{\mathbf{E}_{1} \mathbf{Z}_{1} + \mathbf{E}_{2} \mathbf{Z}_{2}}{\mathbf{E}_{1} \mathbf{Z}_{1} \mathbf{E}_{2} \mathbf{Z}_{2}}\right]$$
(21)

¹Buckingham, Earle, <u>Analytical Mechanics of Gears</u>, First Edition, McGraw-Hill Book Company, Inc., 1949, p. 342. where:

- Δ = combined deformation
- F_t = tangential tooth load
- b = tooth face width
- E = Young's Modulus
- y = tooth form factor

$$Z = \frac{Y}{0.242 + 7.25 \text{ y}}$$

From the geometry of the gear teeth, y_1 and y_2 are calculated to be 0.168 and 0.194 for teeth having equal tooth tip thicknesses. Solving equation (21)

$$Z_{1} = 0.115$$

$$Z_{2} = 0.118$$

$$\Delta = \left(\frac{F_{t}}{b}\right) \left[0.574 \ge 10^{-6}\right]$$

The maximum allowable tooth tip load is determined from equation (14)

$$\frac{F_{t}}{b} = \frac{S_{t}Y}{DP} = \frac{75,000 \pm 0.526}{24} = 1,645 \text{ lbs/in}$$

where:

 $Y = \pi y$

and the combined deformation is;

$$\Delta = 1,645 \, \text{lbs/in} \left[0.574 \times 10^{-6} \right]$$
$$\Delta = 0.000945 \, \text{in} \, .$$

1 the markey

The arc of teeth which will share the torsion load can be determined from a comparison of the tooth trochoid clearance computer results and the combined deformation. In this case 13 degrees of arc in the approach and 11 degrees on the recession arc will share in transmitting torque. Correcting out initial estimate of the number of teeth sharing the load from 10 percent to 6.6 percent, and the "Y" form factor from 0.5 to 0.527

$$D_{p} = \sqrt{\frac{60.5 \text{ T}_{o}}{\text{S}_{g} \text{ Y b}}} = \sqrt{\frac{60.5 \text{ x} 10,200}{75,000 \text{ x} 0.527 \text{ b}}}$$
$$D_{p} = 3.96 \sqrt{\frac{1}{b}}$$

In the reaction mesh, the pitch diameter (D_p) in the higher stressed external gear is 4.17 inches, resuling in a gear face width (b_r) :

$$b_r = \left(\frac{3.96}{4.17}\right)^2 = 0.902$$

In the output mesh, the percent of teeth sharing the load is nearly the same as in the reaction mesh and therefore, the required face width of the gears is:

$$b_0 = \left(\frac{3.96}{4.37}\right)^2 = 0.82$$
 in.

(d) Porting Area

The commutation porting area must be sized such that it will not limit the free running motor speed. Assuming that the force vector has a maximum angular velocity of 418 rad/sec, flow (Q) through each displacement chamber is:

$$Q = (in^{3}/sec) = \frac{\pi D_{m} e \cdot \theta'(l)}{c}$$
 (22)

where:

 \mathbf{p}_{m} = mean diameter of the displacement chamber (in)

$$l =$$
lergth of the displacement chamber (in)

- c = number of displacement chambers
- e = eccentricity of ring gear (in)
- $\theta' =$ angular velocity of motor (rad/sec)

$$Q = \frac{\pi \times 2.66 \times 3.12 \times 0.125 \times 418}{8}$$
$$Q = 170 \text{ in}^3/\text{sec}$$

The commutation porting area is calculated from the following expression for gas flow out of an upstream region based upon upstream gas density:

$$Q = C_{d} A_{g} \sqrt{T_{u}} R C_{2} f_{1} \left(\frac{P_{d}}{P_{u}}\right)$$
(23)

The $f_1(P_d/P_u)$ is established by the acceptable pressure drop through the commutation porting. If this is limited to 1 psi at maximum motor speed, (P_d/P_u) will be (39/40) and f_1 (0.975) is 0.31.

Solving for the commutation orifice area (A g) at the worst case condition with the supply air at -65° F, and assuming an orifice coefficient of discharge (C_d) equal to 0.7 we have

$$A_{g} = \frac{170}{0.7 \times \sqrt{395} \times 340 \times 0.31}$$
$$A_{g} = 0.116 \text{ in}^{2}$$

(e) Bearing Analysis

The proposed actuator has two radial ball bearings maintaining alignment of the reaction and output gears. These bearings operate at the low speed of the output shaft. The operating temperatures for the bearings is expected to be no higher than 300°F allowing grease lubrication and common bearing materials.

The bearings will be subjected to individual radial locds which will not exceed 1,150 lbs. The quiet running radial load capacity for the bearing design, (Kaydon KC-50-CP bearing), is 3,450 lbs. static, thus, providing a factor of safety of 3.

B. Automatic Actuator

The purpose of the automatic actuator is to convert the amplified output differential pressure signals from the autopilot into proportional rotary motion. This rotary output creates an error signal in the manual control value by shifting the position of the value body with respect to the value spool.

The specification for the automatic actuator response is 5 cps at an amplitude of 0.001 radians. The torque required to provide this response is insignificant, and the actuator can be sized to provide torque for positional stability of the manual control valve body and overcome friction losses in the drive mechanism.

By selecting a transmission ratio equal to the power actuator, 371/1, and designing the automatic actuator to provide 250 in-lbs torque, the required motor displacement can be calculated from equation (20).

$$D_{r.1} = \frac{T_0 \times 2 \pi}{N' \times \Delta P \times \eta_t} = \frac{250 \times 2 \pi}{371 \times 45 \times 0.72}$$
$$D_m = 0.13 \text{ in}^3/\text{rev}$$

Selecting a transmission ratio equal to the power actuator will produce equal force vector velocities in the two actuators and porting areas and gear designs can be proportional. The motor displacement of 0.13 in³ results in a package having a mean diameter of 0.88 inches and a length of 0.375 inches.

The unbalance due to the ring gear inertia is negligible and the automatic actuator will be designed as an unbalanced high ratio device.

C. Automatic Servovalve

(1) Description

The automatic servovalve will be a pneumatic four-way spool valve actuated by $a \pm 6$ psid pressure signal applied to a fluid state input. A ± 5 psid signal displaces the 0.250 diameter spool ± 0.010 inches in a direction dependent on the differential pressure in the system. The maximum spool supply area of 0.001 square inches; the maximum exhaust area is 0.0015 square inches. The valve is designed to operate within a temperature range of 70°F to 500°F. The valve spool and body are made of 440C stainless steel.

The schematic diagram, Figure 31, shows the internal mechanism of the servovalve. The basic concept for stroking the spool using vortex flow in the ram chambers was chosen for simplicity. The end lands of the spool become the buttons of vortex valves. The annular clearance between the spool and $body_{\ell}$ provides the supply flow from the supply pressure land. Control flows are injected tangentially into this clearance area while flow exits from the center of the end caps.

Because the valve is a flow control valve, spool position must be a function of the input signal. This requirement was met by a



Figure 31 - Automatic V rtex Servovalve Schematic

spool position feedback signal which is summed with the input signal at the vortex values. A tapered ramp on the spool varies a nozzle area which provides a pressure signal that is a function of spool position for the feedback signal.

The vortex flow also provides the necessary damping of spool motion, eliminating the need for conventional damping tanks.

Lubrication is provided by a black oxide film applied to the spool and bore by preheating the parts in an oxidizing atmosphere. The end caps and manifolds will also be fabricated from 440 C stainless steel.

The value seals used will be commercial metallic static seals fabricated from Inconel "X". They are silver plated, special care will be taken to lap the sealing surfaces to a fine finish.

(2) Design Analysis

A dynamic model of the automatic servovalve is shown in Figure 32. The nomenclature used is listed below:

A = Area of end of spool - in 2

 A_{c} = Control port throat area - in²

 $A_e = Exit hole area - in^2$

 $A_f = Feedback port throat area - in^2$

 $A_{n} = Nozzle ramp annular area - in²$

A = Annular area between spool and bore - in 2

 C_{a} = Discharge coefficient

k = Ratio of specific heat of gas

K = Vortex gain factor

 $M = Spool mass - lb / sec^2 / in$

M = Tangential velocity of fluid at outer wall of chamber - Mach No.

P = Control pressure - psia

Pe	H	Ambient pressure - psia
P _f	=	Feedback pressure - psia
Pi	Ξ	Pressure at inside periphery of exit hole - psia
Po	н	Pressure at outer wall of vortex chamber - psia
P _s	=	Supply pressure - psia
R	Ξ	Gas constant - in-lbf/lbm °R
5	=	Laplace operation of d/dt
ର୍ଷ	=	Swirl factor = $\frac{W_c M_c}{W_N}$ - non-dimensional
т	=	Gas temperature - *R
v	=	Volume under compression at spool end - in ³
w _c	=	Control flow entering control port, A, - 1b/sec
W _D	=	Weight flow displaced by spool - 1b/sec
w _f	=	Control flow entering control port, A, lb/sec
w "	=	Weight flow leaving nozzle-ramp area $A_n = 1b/sec_n$
w _o	=	Exit flow leaving exit hole - lb/sec
w _p	н	Pressurization weight flow - 1b/sec
w _s	n	Supply flow entering annular chamber A - 1b/sec
xo	2	Quiescent normal clearance between nozzle and ramp surface - in.
y a	=	Spool position - in.
δ	=	Nozzle gain parameter = $\frac{\theta}{10}$ - in ⁻¹

= Ramp angle - radians

"o" The presence of a subscript zero or additional subscript zero implies the quiescent value of the variable. When subscript zeros appear in equations the variables without subscript zeros are changes about the quiescent values.



ψ

- = Patio subsonic to sonic gas flow for pressure ratio P_{o}/P_{c}

 $f_3 \left[\frac{P_o}{P_c} \right]$

K

K

- $f_2 \begin{bmatrix} P_e \\ P_i \end{bmatrix}$ = Ratio subsonic to sonic gas flow for pressure ratio P_e/P_i multiplied by pressure ratio P_e/P_i multiplied by pressure ratio P_i/P_e
 - = Ratio of subsonic control momentum to sonic control momentum at pressure ratio P/P



Control port back pressure sensitivity coefficient



Supply annulus back pressure sensitivity coefficient

 $= \frac{-f_3' \left[\frac{P_{00}}{P_{c0}} \right]}{\frac{f_3}{P_{c0}}}$

Control momentum back pressure sensitivity coefficient

$$-\frac{P_{eo}}{P_{io}} \quad \frac{f_2' \left[\frac{P_{eo}}{P_{io}}\right]}{f_2 \left[\frac{P_{eo}}{P_{io}}\right]} \quad \text{Exit hole g.}$$

Exit hole gain parameter

 $K_i = 1$ if exit hole is flowed sonically.

Referring to Figure 32, the vortex chamber is considered to be a volume, V, at a chamber pressure, P_0 . The exit hole is considered to be a fixed orifice with an upstream pressure, P_i , related to the chamber pressure, P_0 , and the vortex flow's tangential Mach number. For rormalization, the following defined quantity will be used.

$$W_{\rm N} = \frac{C A P_{\rm e}}{\sqrt{T}}$$

The spool position, y_g , response to small input signals, P_c , is given by,

$$C_{1} \frac{P_{c}}{P_{co}} = \left[\frac{VM}{2 W_{oo} K_{i} k RT A} s^{3} + \left(\frac{C_{3}}{P_{oo}} - \frac{C_{2} W_{fo} K_{f}}{C_{4} P_{fo}} \right) \right]$$

$$\dots \frac{M}{2 A} s^{2} + \frac{P_{oo} A}{W_{oo} K_{i} RT} s + \frac{C_{2} W_{no} \delta}{C_{4}} \right] y_{s} .$$
(24)

where:

ĸ

$$C_{1} = \frac{W_{co}}{W_{oo}} (1 + K_{c} \frac{P_{oo}}{P_{co}}) (\frac{1}{K_{i}} - 2 K M_{too}^{2}) + \frac{2 K M_{too}^{2}}{1 + f} (1 + K_{m_{c}} \frac{P_{oo}}{P_{co}}) (25)$$

$$C_{2} = \frac{W_{fo}}{W_{oo}} (1 + K_{f} \frac{P_{oo}}{P_{co}}) (\frac{1}{K_{i}} - 2 K M_{too}^{2}) + \frac{2 K M_{too}^{2}}{1 + f} (1 + K_{m_{f}} \frac{P_{oo}}{P_{fo}}) (26)$$



$$C_{3} = 1 + \left[\frac{W_{so} K_{s} P_{oo}}{W_{oo} P_{so}} + \frac{W_{co} K_{c} P_{oo}}{W_{oo} P_{co}} + \frac{W_{fo} K_{f} P_{oo}}{W_{oo} P_{fo}} \right] \left[\frac{1}{K_{i}} - 2 KM_{too}^{2} \right].$$

... + 2 K M_{too}²
$$\left[\frac{1}{1+f} K_{m_{c}} \frac{P_{co}}{P_{co}} + \frac{f}{1+f} K_{m_{f}} \frac{P_{oo}}{P_{fo}} \right]$$
 (27)

$$C_4 = W_{fo} (1 + K_f - \frac{P_{oo}}{P_{fo}}) + W_{no} + W_{xo} - K_x - \frac{P_{fo}}{P_{xo}}$$
 (28)

Normalization of equation (24) yields,

$$\frac{\mathbf{y}}{\mathbf{P}_{c}} = \frac{\mathbf{K}}{\frac{1}{\beta\omega_{ns}}^{3} \mathbf{s}^{3} + \frac{\alpha}{\beta\omega_{ns}}^{2} \mathbf{s}^{2} + \frac{1}{\beta\omega_{ns}} \mathbf{s} + 1}$$
(29)

The third order factors α , β and ω are given by ns

$$\omega_{\rm ns}^2 = \frac{2 \, {\rm A}^2 \, {\rm k} \, {\rm P}_{\rm oo}}{{\rm M} \, {\rm V}} \tag{30}$$

$$a \omega_{ns} = \left[\frac{C_3}{P_{oo}} - \frac{C_2 W_f K_f}{C_4 P_{fo}} \right] \frac{W_o K_i k RT}{V}$$
(31)

$$\beta \omega_{ns} = \frac{C_2 W_{no} W_{oo} K_i RT \delta}{(C_4 P_{oo} A)}$$
(32)

$$K_{v} = \frac{C_{1}C_{4}}{C_{2}P_{co}W_{no}\delta}$$
(33)

(3) Dynamic Design Factors

A 1/4 inch spool value with a stroke of \pm 0.010 inches was chosen to meet the required area. The critical parameters are,

Spool end area Λ	-	0.0491 sq. in.
Vortex exit hole area A _e	-	0.0005 sq. in.
Vortex chamber volume V	-	0.0025 cu. in.
Control and feedback port area	-	equal
Spool Mass M	-	$0.00011 \text{ lb-sec}^2/\text{in}.$
Supply area A	-	0.0003 sq. in.

Setting the ram chamber quiescent pressure at 35 psia results in a natural frequency of the servovalve of,

$$\omega_{ns}^{2} = \frac{2(0.0491)^{2}(1.4)(35)}{(0.00011)(0.0025)} = 860,000$$
(34)

$$\omega_{\rm re} = 926 \ \rm rad/sec = 147 \ \rm cps$$
 (35)

Maximum flow gain of the vortex pilot stage is desired and set by adjusting the constant 2 K K_i M_{too}^2 equal to one (1). Since the exit hole is sonic and K_i is equal to 1, M_{too}^2 must be set at 0.1179. Assuming the supply orifices to be choked, the constants in equations (25), (26), (27), and (28) become,

$$C_1 = \frac{1}{1+f} \left(1 + K_{rn} - \frac{P_{oo}}{P_{co}}\right)$$
 (36)

$$C_2 = \frac{f}{1+f} (1+K_m \frac{P_{oo}}{P_{fo}})$$
 (37)

$$C_3 = 1 + \frac{1}{1+f} K_m \frac{P_{oo}}{P_{co}} + \frac{f}{1+f} K_m \frac{P_{oo}}{P_{fo}}$$
 (38)

$$C_4 = W_{fo} (1 + K_f \frac{P_{oo}}{P_{fo}}) + W_{no}$$
 (39)

Substitution of the known quantities into these and the remaining equations of the analysis section enables one to obtain a and β . For example,

$$P_i = \frac{35}{e^{15}} = 27 \text{ psia}$$
 (40)

$$\frac{P_{io}}{P_{eo}} = \frac{27}{14.7} = 1.84 = \frac{W_{oo}}{W_{n}}$$
(41)

 $A_c = A_f$

Choosing a control area of 0.00005 sq in. and setting $P_{CO} = P_{fO}$ results in

$$P_{co} = P_{fo} = 45 \text{ psia} \tag{44}$$

also,

$$\frac{W_{no}}{W_{fo}} = \frac{A_{no}}{A_{f} f_{1} \left[\frac{P_{oo}}{P_{fo}}\right]}$$
(45)

5

and for a 0.010 in. nozzle, a gain δ of 10 and a ramp angle of 5°

$$A_{no} = \frac{\pi (0.010)(0.0872)}{30} = 0.000091 \text{ sq. in}$$
$$\frac{W_{fo}}{C_4} = \frac{1}{4.85}$$
$$C_1 = 2.09$$
$$C_2 = 2.09$$
$$C_3 = 5.18$$
$$K_f = 1.50$$

From equation (31)

$$a \omega_{ns} = \left[\frac{5.18}{35} - \frac{2.09 \ 1.50}{40 \ 4.85} \right] \frac{(0.00020)(1.4)(640)(530)}{0.0025} = 6,200$$

Similarly,

$\beta = 1.0$

Figure 33 shows the valve response characteristics.





Static Design Factors

From equation (33)

$$\frac{y_{g}}{P_{c}} \bigg|_{gg} = \frac{\frac{C_{1}}{P_{c}}}{\frac{C_{c}}{2} \frac{W_{n0}\delta}{C_{4}}} = \frac{\frac{2.09}{45}}{\frac{2.09}{4.85}} = \frac{1}{280}$$
(46)

and for,

$$y_g = 0.010$$
 in.
 $P_c = 0.010 (280) = 3.1$

Thus, the required differential pressure across the valve will be

$$2(3.1) = 6.2 \text{ psid}$$

for a full stroke error.

D. Manual Valve

The manual servovalve provides the power actuator supply flow and is driven by the pilot input linkage and by the atuomatic actuator during automatic operation. Figure 34 is a sectional view of the valve showing the design philosophy. A closed center, four-way spool forms the heart of the valve. The spool is directly connected to the pilot input linkage with the bell crank. As the pilot moves the linkage the spool is displaced with respect to the body, proportional to the linkage motion. The power actuator shaft which is directly connected to the valve body in manual operation must rotate the valve body to keep the spool at null. Since the input linkage pivot point is on the center line of the output shaft, the shaft must move through the same angle the input linkage.does.

The maximum value area is 0.040 in^2 on each land. The servo loop gain requirement is such that the value must open proportionally to the bell crank displacement for the first 0.08 inches of travel at which time it must be fully open. However, the bell crank must be free to displace an additional 0.82 inches. In order to provide these requirements a special land design is required. Figure 35 is a sketch of the design. Slots equal in width to the required active stroke are milled into the spool sleeve. The spool will uncover these slots proportional to its stroke until the full area is open. Thereafter, the spool is free to continue without additional area being opened.

This design results in almost zero force required to actuate the valve thus the pilot will feel no additional effort when operating the pneumatic servo in parallel with the hydraulic servo.

The spool, spool sleeve, and body will be fabricated from 440C stainless steel and oxide coated for dry film lubrication between the spool and spool sleeve. The bell crank will be an integral part of the assembly thus, backlash will be eliminated as well as undesirable forces on the spool assembly. A flex pivot will be used to attach the bell crank to the valve body for a zero friction pivot point.



Figure 34 - Manual Servovalve Assembly



Figure 35 - Manual Servovalve Spool and Sleeve Design

The value body assembly will mount directly to the Actuator-Manual Value Latch. The supply flow will pass from the value body through this latch into the power actuator through sliding seals between the latch and the actuator housing.

E. Clutch Mechanism

(1) Introduction

A number of methods are used to actuate and control clutches with the best choice depending on the application. The three basic types of actuation are: mechanical, electrical, and fluid (hydraulic or pneumatic). The mechanical system is ruled out in this application because of the complexity of the linkage required to actuate the clutch and the requirement for automatic operation. Most electrically actuated clutches are of the electromagnetic type, and because of the large forces involved to keep the clutch engaged, this type of clutch would be excessively heavy and the size would exceed the allowable envelope. A pneumatically actuated clutch is selected because of the requirement that the present hydraulic system not be modified and the fact that the DYNAVECTOR is a pneumatic actuator. Using a pneumatic clutch also reduces the weight of the clutch and provides for fail-safe operation as the clutch will automatically disengage when there is loss of pneumatic pressure, allowing hydraulic or mechanical control of the rudder.

The following clutch operational requirements are design objectives:

- (a) The clutch must remain engaged under stall loading with a zero coefficient of friction.
- (b) The clutch must disengage under stall loading with a coefficient of friction of 0.375 with pressure assist and 0.2 without pressure assist.

(2) Nomenclature

 F_{ϵ} = Friction force (lb)

 F_{k} = Kickoff spring force (lb)

 F_{p} = Piston force (lb)

F = Gear separating force (lb)

 $F_{ts} = Tension spring force (lb)$

 $\mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{n}}$ = Normal force (lb)

Ft	10	Tangential force (lb)
ф	=	Pressure angle (deg)
Т	=	Output torque (in-lb)
R P	Ŧ	Pitch radius (in)
μ	=	Coefficient of friction
Dp	H	Pitch diameter (in)
ь		Tooth length (in)
s,	=	Shear stress (psi)
s _c	=	Compressive stress (psi)
A _t	=	Tooth area (in ²)
w	=	Washer width (in)
t p	=	Tooth thickness at the pitch line (in)
n		Number of waves in wave washer
N	=	Number of teeth
Am	=	Stress area (in ²)
ďw		Wire diameter (in)
^t w	=	Wall thickness (in)
D	=	Spring mean diameter (in)
ν	=	Poisson's ratio
d	н	Piston diameter (in)
l n	-	Natural logarithm
s _r	=	Radial stress (psi)
ďį	=	Diameter of concentric ring on which face gear separating force acts (in)
	-	Tangential Stress (psi)

P = Pressure (psia)

 Δ = Deflection (in)

 a = Constant dependent on ratio of outer radius to inner radius of a circular plate

E = Modulus of elasticity (psi)

Subscripts o and i refer to outside and inside respectively

Subscript 1 refers to face gear

(3) Clutch Design

(a) Design Description

The pneumatic tooth clutch, Figure 36, provides high torque capacity and positive engagement. It is an on-off device that consists of essentially three parts: splined output shaft of the actuator, a toothed piston having an internal spline mating it to the actuator output shaft, and a toothed output member connected to the rudder horn through a torque-limiting splined shaft.

When the volume between the actuator output and the piston is pressurized, and the volume between the piston and the output member is vented, the piston moves into engagement with the clutch output member, the teeth on the piston meshing with the teeth on the output member. Positive alignment is achieved by incorporation of a single point engagement design in the face gear teeth. When the engagement chamber is evacuated and the disengagement chamber pressurized, release plungers assist in separating the two clutch members forcing the piston back toward the actuator output shaft. The wave washer moves the piston toward the actuator output shaft to assure positive disengagement of the clutch and to minimize the possibility of accidental engagement due to vibrations or accelerations along the shaft axis.

(b) Force Analysis

Preliminary design layouts of the DYNAVECTOR actuator assembly in the F101B aircraft result in the maximum space envelope for the clutch as indicated by the clutch housing outline shown in Figure 36. To optimize the clutch package and to determine actuation



$$\mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{p}} = \mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{s}_{1}} + \mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{r}} + \mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{w}} - (\mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{f}_{1}} + \mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{f}})$$
(47)

The force required for disengagement without pressure assist, is obtained from equation (47) by setting $F_{p} = 0$.

$$\mathbf{F}_{s_{1}} + \mathbf{F}_{r} + \mathbf{F}_{w} > \mathbf{F}_{f_{1}} + \mathbf{F}_{f}$$
(48)

The friction forces $(F_{f_1} \text{ and } F_f)$ and the gear separating force (F_{s_1}) are derived from the following equations:

$$\mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{f}} = \boldsymbol{\mu} \mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{n}} \tag{49}$$

$$F_{n} = \frac{F_{t}}{\cos \phi} = \frac{T_{o}}{R_{p} \cos \phi}$$
(50)

$$F_{R} = \frac{T_{o}}{R_{p}} \tan \phi \qquad (51)$$

The sliding spline diameter is dictated by the actuator design while the face gear diameter is governed by the stresses in the output member. The sliding spline and face gear tooth form and pressure angle are identical to those used by Eclipse-Machine Division, Bendix Corporation, in their electromagnetic clutches. The design data is summarized in Table VI.

The piston force required to insure continuous engagement for a stall torque of 10,500 in-lbs is obtained from equation (47) for various face gear pressure angles and plotted for varying coefficients of friction in Figure 37. The force required to disengage the clutch is

Sliding Spline	Face Gear		
Pressure angle = 30°	Pressure angle = 20*		
Involute tooth form	Straight-sided tooth form		
Pitch diameter = 5.833 in	Pitch diameter = 4.465 in (middle of tooth)		
70 teeth	140 teeth		
12/24 pitch	Tooth $OD = 4.62$ in		
Addendum = 0.0416 in	Tooth ID = 4.31 in		
Dedendum = 0.052 in	Tooth height (at OD) = 0.064/0.066 in		
Tooth length = 0.340 in	Tooth spacing (@ OD tooth root) = 0.0275/0.0265		

Table VI - Pneumatic Clutch Design Data



Coefficient of Friction

obtained for various face gear pressure angles and coefficients of friction and also plotted in Figure 37. The coefficient of friction is assumed to be the same in the sliding spline and the face gear. The release spring force and the wave washer force at full engagement are assumed to be constants of 120 lbs and 55 lbs, respectively. The piston force required to insure clutch engagement for a pressure angle of 20 degrees under stall conditions and zero coefficient of friction is 1810 lbs, from Figure 37. The maximum piston diameter available is 6.40 in. which yields a pressure area of 32.2 sq. in. For a differential pressure of 50 psid, the maximum piston force is 1,610 lbs, as indicated by the horizontal line to the left in Figure 37. As is evident from the graph, this force will not keep the clutch engaged under stall conditions and zero triction. Since the DYNAVECTOR actuator is capable of 10,500 in-lbs output torque for a supply pressure of 50 psig, the clutch must remain engaged for a 50 psig supply pressure also. The piston diameter cannot be increased without exceeding the clutch envelope. Reducing the pressure angle of the face gear will reduce the separating force and, therefore the piston force required to keep the clutch engaged as shown in Figure 37. However, a decrease in the face gear pressure angle decreases the maximum coefficient of friction for which the clutch will disengage, as is evident from Figure 37. The design goal of fail-safe operation for loss of pressure to the actuator requires that the clutch disengage without pressure assist. The anticipated coefficient of friction for the candidate materials is 0.15 and does not vary significantly with time. To allow for all contingencies, a range in coefficient of friction of 0.03 to 0.20 is assumed. For this range of coefficients, the clutch will remain engaged and separate without pressure assist for a face gear pressure angle of 20 degrees and is capable of disengaging with pressure assist for a coefficient of friction up to 0.375.

(c) Stress Analysis

The spline tooth stress is determined from the following

equations:

$$S_{g} = \frac{1.2732 T_{o}}{(D_{p}^{2}) b}$$
(52)
$$S_{c} = \frac{2.5 T_{o}}{(D_{p}^{2}) b}$$
(53)

which assume all teeth carrying the load. Assuming that only 25 percent of the teeth carry the load, the stresses on the spline are

$$S_{s} = \frac{1.2732 (10,500) (4)}{(0.34) (5.833)^{2}} = 6,320 \text{ psi}$$

$$S_c = \frac{2.5 (10, 500) (4)}{(0.34) (5.833)^2} = 9,090 \text{ psi}$$

which is well below the yield strength of the material selected for the spline members - a nitrided steel.

The stresses in the face gear teeth are obtained from the following equations:

$$S_{c} = \frac{F_{t}}{A_{t}N}$$
(54)

$$S_{g} = \frac{F_{t}}{t N b}$$
(55)

Since the face gear teeth are cut on a radial line, the tooth is more highly stressed at the inner diameter of the tooth; therefore, the tangential force and the tooth area at this point are assumed for the whole tooth length when calculating the tooth stresses. Assuming that 25 percent of the teeth carry the load, the tooth stresses are

$$S_c = \frac{4860 (4)}{(0.0101) (140)} = 13,770 \text{ psi}$$

$$S_{s} = \frac{4860 (4)}{(0.05) (140) (0.155)} = 17,920 \text{ psi}$$

88

which are well below the yield strength of nitrided steel.

Stresses in the piston are due to tooth separating forces, torsional loads and pressure forces. For this preliminary design, the piston is assumed to consist of two parts; a cylinder with an internal spline and a disk with face gear teeth. The cylindrical portion of the piston is subjected to shear stress due to the torque and a tangential stress due to spline separating and pressure forces, which are determined from equations (56) and (57), respectively.

$$S_{g} = \frac{16 T_{o} d_{o}}{\pi (d_{o}^{4} - d_{i}^{4})}$$
(56)

$$S_{t} = \frac{P_{s}d}{2t_{w}} = \frac{(F_{s} + P_{s}A_{m})d}{2A_{m}t_{w}}$$
 (57)

The area over which the spline separating force is assumed to act is at the root of the tooth which is

$$A_{\rm rm} = \pi (5.937) (0.470) = 8.76 \text{ in}^2$$

and the tangential stress from equation (57) is

$$S_t = \frac{2518 (5.937)}{(2) (8.76) (0.2315)} = 3830 \text{ psi}$$

The shear stress for stall conditions from equation (56) is

$$S_{g} = \frac{16(10,500)(6.40)}{\pi (6.4^{4} - 5.937^{4})} = 726 \text{ psi}$$

The disk portion of the piston is subjected to face gear separating forces, pressure forces and torsional loads. The cylindrical portion of the piston is assumed not to affect the stresses in the disk. The force due to the release pins is assumed negligible. When the clutch is engaged, the stresses at the disk edge are obtained from equations (58) and (59)

$$S_{2} = S_{r_{1}} - S_{r_{2}} = \frac{3 d^{2} (\Delta P)}{16 t_{w}^{2}} - \frac{3 F_{s_{1}}}{2 \pi t_{w}^{2}} \left[\left[1 - \left(\frac{d_{1}}{d_{0}} \right)^{2} \right] \right]$$
(58)

$$S_{t} = S_{t_{1}} + S_{t_{2}} + S_{t_{3}}$$

$$= S_{r_{1}} \nu + S_{r_{2}} \nu + \frac{F_{t}}{\pi d_{1} t_{w}} = S_{r_{max}} + \frac{F_{t}}{\pi d_{1} t_{w}}$$
(59)

When the clutch is disengaging with pressure assist and the face gear teeth are still in mesh, the radial stresses are additive and are obtained from equation (50) while the tangential stresses are the same as those obtained from equation (59)

$$S_{r} = S_{r_{1}} + S_{r_{2}} = \frac{3 d^{2} (\Delta P)}{16 t_{w}^{2}} - \frac{3 F_{s_{1}}}{2 \pi t_{w}^{2}} \left[1 - \left(\frac{d_{\ell}}{d_{o}}\right)^{2} \right]$$
(60)

The deflections at the disk center must not be excessive and they are obtained for the engaged clutch and when the clutch is disengaging from equations (61) and (62), respectively.

$$\Delta = \frac{3 d^{4} (1 - \nu^{2})(\Delta P)}{64 E t_{W}^{3}} - \frac{3 F_{s_{1}}^{2} (1 - \nu^{2})}{8 \pi E t_{W}^{3}} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{d}{0}^{2} - \frac{d}{2} \right] - \frac{d^{2}}{2} ln \left(\frac{d}{0} \right) \right]$$
(61)

$$\Delta = \frac{3 d^{4} (1 - \nu^{2})(\Delta P)}{64 E t_{W}^{3}} - \frac{3 F_{g_{1}}^{2} (1 - \nu^{2})}{8 \pi E t_{W}^{3}} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left(d_{o}^{2} - d_{I}^{2} \right) - d_{I}^{2} ln \left(\frac{d_{o}}{d_{I}} \right) \right]$$
(62)

The radial stresses at the edge and the disk deflection at the center are plotted for the assumed configuration in Figure 38 for the clutch in engagement and Figure 39 for the clutch disengaging and the face gear teeth still in mesh. The deflection should be kept small; however the weight of the piston must be kept minimum and, therefore a wall thickness of 0.20 inch is assumed.

The tangential or torsional stress for this wall thickness and F_{+} acting at the mean tooth diameter from equation (59) is

$$S_t = (17,250) (0.3) + \frac{4,710}{\pi (4.465) (0.2)} = 6.855 \text{ psi}$$

and the piston design is adequate.

The most highly stressed part of the output member of the clutch is the 0.200 inch thick disk from the face gear to the center hub which is subjected to torsional and gear separating forces. The critical area is at the hub where the stress due to gear separating forces is in bending, or a radial stress, and is expressed as

$$S_{r} = \frac{3 F_{s_{1}}}{2 \pi t_{w}^{2}} \left[\frac{2 d_{o}^{2} (1 + \nu) \ln \frac{d_{o}}{d_{i}} + (d_{o}^{2} - d_{i}^{2}) (1 - \nu)}{d_{o}^{2} (1 + \nu) + d_{i}^{2} (1 - \nu)} \right]$$
(63)

Substituting the dimensions and loads into equation (63) and using Poissons ratio of 0.3 (for steel), the stress is

$$S_{r} = \frac{3(1642)}{2 \pi (0.200)^{2}} \left[\frac{2(4.62)^{2}(1.3) \ln \frac{\overline{4.62}^{2}}{3} + (4.62 - 9)(0.7)}{(4.62)^{2}(1.3) + 9(0.7)} \right]$$

= 18.850 psi

The shear stress due to the torsional load is also maximum at the hub and is expressed

$$S_{s} = \frac{F_{t_{1}} d_{0}}{\pi d_{i}^{2} t_{w}}$$
(64)



$$S_{s} = \frac{(4520)(4.62)}{9\pi(0.2)} = 3690 \text{ psi}$$

Combining the radial stress, which is either compressive or tensile and the shear stress results in

$$S_{r_{max}} = \frac{18,850}{2} + \sqrt{\left(\frac{18,850}{2}\right)^2 + (3,690)^2}$$

$$S_{s_{max}} = \sqrt{\left(\frac{18,850}{2}\right)^2 + (3,690)^2}$$

= 10,110 psi

The deflection of the face gear due to the gear separating forces is determined by the following equation

$$\Delta = \frac{a F_{s_1} d_o^2}{4 E t_w^3}$$
(65)

where a is dependent on the ratio of the outer to the inner diameter and is equal to 0.025 for this case. For stall conditions and an E of 30×10^6 psi, the deflection at the face gear if unsupported is

$$\Delta = \frac{(0.025) (1642) (4.62)^2}{4 (30 \times 10^6) (0.2)^3} = 0.000915 \text{ in.}$$

The wave washer is designed so that its output force when the clutch is engaged is 55 lbs. The stress and deflection equations for a wave washer are:

$$S = \frac{3 \pi F D}{4 w t_{w}^{2} n^{2}}$$
(66)
$$\Delta = \frac{1.94 F_0 D^3}{E w t_w^3 n^4}$$
(67)

The wave washer should not be deflected to its solid height, because a load at solid height cannot be held with any uniformity. A force of approximately twenty (20) lbs on the piscon is desired when the clutch is completely disengaged to alleviate the problems of accidental engagement due to vibrations or accelerations. The desired spring rate is, therefore, approximately 390 lb/in. A wave washer with the following dimensions is selected

D = 6.0 in.
w = 0.275 in.
E =
$$30 \times 10^6$$
 psi
t = 0.0625 in.
n = 3

The spring rate for the above wave washer is

$$\frac{\mathbf{F}}{\Delta} = \frac{\mathbf{E} \times \mathbf{w} \times \mathbf{w}^{3} \times \mathbf{n}^{4}}{1.94 \text{ } \text{D}^{3}} = \frac{30 \times 10^{6} (0.275) (6.25)^{3} \times 10^{-6} (3)^{4}}{1.94 (6)^{3}}$$

= 391 lb/in

which is the desired spring rate. The deflection at _ force of 55 lbs is

$$\Delta = \frac{55}{391} = 0.1408 \text{ in.}$$

The pre-load deflection from free height is obtained by subtracting the stroke of the piston (0.090 in.) from the above deflection and is 0.0508 in. The pre-load force is

 $F = 0.0508 \times 391 = 19.85$ lb

which is the desired pre-load. The maximum stress for a solid height deflection 0.170 inches from equation (66) is

$$S = \frac{3 \pi (0.17 \times 391) (6)}{4 (0.275) (6.25)^2 10^{-4} (3)^2}$$

= 97,500 psi

which is satisfactory.

The helical coil release springs are standard springs manufactured by Eclipse Machine Division and have a spring rate of 50 lb/in. A release force of 15 lbs per spring is required to disengage the clutch in the fail-safe mode. The stress in the spring is expressed as

$$S = \frac{2.55 F D}{d_{W}^{3}}$$
 (68)

and is,

$$S = \frac{2.55 (15) (0.2475)}{(4.75)^3 \times 10^{-6}}$$

= 88,000 psi

which is well below the endurance limit for the material used in the spring.

(d) Weight

The clutch assembly, as shown in Figure 36, has a design weight of eight (8) pounds. An electromagnetically actuated clutch of the equivalent torque capacity would weigh eighteen (18) pounds.

F. Automatic Actuator Serve Amplifier and Position Istansducer

(1) Servo System

The automatic actuator servo loop consists of a fluid state servo amplifier, a fluid state position transducer, a servovalve, and the automatic actuator. The input or demand to the servo loop comes from the autopilot and is a position command signal. Figure 40 is a schematic of the servo circuit. The autopilot input signal at ± 2 psid pressure is summed with the position feedback signal in the summing amplifiers to produce a servo error signal. This error signal is amplified by a venjet amplifier circuit and used to drive the servovalve. The servovalve in turn operates the actuator which positions the position transducer on the output shaft to cancel out the error signal. Each stage operates in push-pull mode to eliminate pressure regulation requirements. The main 50 psig supply pressure is dropped through a series of orifices to provide the required pressure to each stage.

(2) Servo Amplifier

The summing amplifiers, vortex valves, and venjets together represent the servo amplifier. The summing amplifier is a low gain



Figure 40 - Automatic Actuator Servosystem

vortex amplifier. It accepts the low level input and position feedback signals and preamplifies their sum to provide an error signal. As the input differential pressure swings positive the feedback differential pressure must become negative in order for the output differential to remain at zero.

Figure 41 is a design drawing of the summing amplifier. The vortex chamber diameter will be 1/4 inch. The unit is flange mounted and all ports are connected through this mounting flange. The amplifier itself will be a diffusion bonded assembly without internal seals or joints. The overall dimensions will be about 1/2 inch in diameter by 3/8 inch high. The material will be 440C stainless steel.

The error signal is amplified by a novel Bendix amplifier called a venjet or vented-jet amplifier. It utilizes a single power jet and receiver and is controlled by varying the pressure surrounding the power jet. Gains of up to 25 psi per psi input have been obtained making this device suitable for error signal amplification. A conventional vortex valve is used to control the vent pressure by throttling the vent flow. This venjet-vortex valve combination with give the highest power gain possible and therefore will also serve as the driver stage for the servovalve.

Figure 42 is a design drawing of the venjet-vortex valve circuit. It also is fabricated from 440C stainless steel and diffusion bonded together to eliminate seals and joints. The summing amplifier flange mounts to this assembly which in turn mounts to the actuator housing. The total amplifier weight is 2 oz.

(3) Position Transducer

The position transducer to be used in the automatic valve position control loop is a currently developed fluid state device.

The fluid state position transducer, provides a pressure signal that is a function of rotary position of the automatic actuator relative to the power actuator position. Figure 43 shows the transducer configuration designed for \pm 5 degrees oscillation of the automatic actuator relative to the power actuator. The transducer body will be mounted to the power actuator output shaft with the converging variable area ducts, designed to create a linear pressure gradient mounted on the automatic actuator output member surface. Static pressure taps located on the power actuator surface remain stationary while the ducts rotate with the automatic actuator.



Figure 41 - Vortex Summation Amplifier Preliminary Design Drawing



Figure 42 - Venjet-Vortex Valve Preliminary Design Drawing



A \pm 40° fluidic position transducer utilizing radial duct porting rather than surface porting has been developed and tested. An assembled view of this position transducer is shown in Figure 44 and a typical output curve is shown in Figure 45. The load flow-pressure curves are in actuality only the static orifice flow characteristics of the static taps.

1.13



Figure 44 - Assembled View of Experimental Position Transducer





Because of the simple construction and the absence of critical orifice sizes, the transducer will perform reliably without drift or permanent changes. The basic pressure relationships are not functions of temperature, thus, the device will operate over a temperature range limited only by structural strength. The output signal is easily trimmed to provide the desired output-input relationships and not subject to critical machining tolerances.

3. SERVO SYSTEM ANALYSIS

A. Tcrque-Speed Characteristics

The torque-speed characteristic of the actuator will be used to determine the dynamic response. A flow model of the actuator shown in Figure 46 was used to obtain this characteristic. The various symbols used are:

Q = Volumetric flow rate (in³/sec)

F = Supply pressure (psia)

P = Ambient pressure (psia)

P = Upstream motor pressure as measured at valve port (psia)





Figure 46 - DYNAVECTOR Actuator Flow Model

P₂ = Downstream motor pressure as measured at valve port (psia)

A = Commutation area

The various flows are given by

Supply Flow:

$$\mathbf{W}_{\mathbf{s}} = \frac{C C_{\mathbf{d}} A_{\mathbf{v}} P_{\mathbf{s}}}{\sqrt{T}} f_{1} \left(\frac{P_{1}}{P_{\mathbf{s}}} \right) = \frac{C C_{\mathbf{d}} A_{\mathbf{c}} P_{1}}{\sqrt{T}} f_{1} \left(\frac{P_{1}}{P_{1}} \right)$$
(69)

Upstream Leakage Flow:

$$\mathbf{W}_{l_{1}} = \frac{C C_{d} A_{l} P_{1}'}{\sqrt{T}} f_{1} \left(\frac{P_{e}}{P_{1}'}\right)$$
(70)

Displacement Flow:

$$\mathbf{W} = \mathbf{W}_{\mathbf{s}} - \mathbf{W}_{\mathbf{l}_{1}} \tag{71}$$

Downstream Leakage Flow:

$$W_{l_2} = \frac{C C_d A_e P_2'}{\sqrt{T}} f_1 \left(\frac{P_e}{P_2'}\right)$$
(72)

Exhaust Flow:

$$W_{e} = \frac{C C_{d} A_{c} P_{2}}{\sqrt{T}} f_{1} \left(\frac{P_{2}}{P_{2}} \right) = \frac{C C_{d} A_{v} P_{2}}{\sqrt{T}} f_{1} \left(\frac{P_{e}}{P_{2}} \right)$$
(73)

P₂ = Downstream motor pressure as measured at valve port (psia) P₂' = Downstream motor pressure inside motor

A = Commutation area A = Leakage area

The various flows are given by

Suppl- Flow:

$$\mathbf{W}_{\mathbf{g}} = \frac{C C_{\mathbf{d}} A_{\mathbf{v}} P_{\mathbf{g}}}{\sqrt{T}} \mathbf{f}_{1} \left(\frac{P_{1}}{P_{\mathbf{g}}}\right) = \frac{C C_{\mathbf{d}} A_{\mathbf{c}} P_{1}}{\sqrt{T}} \mathbf{f}_{1} \left(\frac{P_{1}}{P_{1}}\right) \qquad (69)$$

Upstream Leakage Flow:

$$W_{\ell_1} = \frac{C C_d A_\ell P_1'}{\sqrt{T}} f_1 \left(\frac{P_e}{P_1'}\right)$$
(70)

Displacement Flow:

$$W = W_{g} - W_{l_{1}}$$
(71)

Downstream Leakage Flow:

$$W_{l_2} = \frac{C C_d A_e P_2}{\sqrt{T}} f_1 \left(\frac{P_e}{P_2}\right)$$
(72)

Exhaust Flow:

$$\mathbf{W}_{\mathbf{e}} = \frac{C C_{\mathbf{d}} A_{\mathbf{c}} P_{\mathbf{2}'}}{\sqrt{T}} f_{1} \left(\frac{P_{\mathbf{2}}}{P_{\mathbf{2}'}}\right) = \frac{C C_{\mathbf{d}} A_{\mathbf{v}} P_{\mathbf{2}}}{\sqrt{T}} f_{1} \left(\frac{P_{\mathbf{e}}}{P_{\mathbf{2}}}\right)$$
(73)

and from conservation of mass

$$W_e + W_{l_2} = W$$
(74)

The motor cutput torque is determined by the differential pressure $P_1' - P_2'$; input displacement, $d_m in^3/rad$; the gear ratio N'; and the efficiency η . Therefore,

$$T_{1} = (P_{1}' - P_{2}') d_{m} (N') \eta \text{ lb-ins}$$
(75)

Similarly the motor speed is a function of volumetric displacement flow and from the perfect gas law:

$$Q = \frac{WRT}{P_1'}$$
(76)

and if θ (motor output speed) is to be given in degrees per second.

$$\theta = \frac{360 \text{ W RT}}{2 \pi J} (\mathbf{P}_{1}') \text{ N}'$$
(77)

Equations (69) thru (77) were programmed on a digital computer and simultaneously solved to determine torque and speed at various points between stall and full no load speed.

(1) Power Actuator

The torque-speed program inputs for the power actuator

are:

$$P_{s} = 65 \text{ psia}$$

 $P_{e} = 14.7 \text{ psia}$
 $C = 0.528$
 $C_{d} = 0.80$
 $\eta = 0.80$

$$T = 530^{\circ}R$$

$$R = 640$$

$$k = 1.4$$

$$d_{m} = 0.755 \text{ in}^{3}/\text{rad}$$

$$A_{l} = 0.003 \text{ in}^{2}$$

$$A_{c} = 0.125 \text{ in}^{2}$$

$$A_{v} = 0.01, 0.02, 0.03, 0.04, (\text{in}^{2})$$

$$N' = 370$$

The results are shown in Table VII for the fully open value case and the complete torque-speed curve is shown in Figure 47.

(2) Automatic Actuator

The program inputs for the automatic actuator are:

$$P_{g} = 65 \text{ psia}$$

 $P_{e} = 14.7 \text{ psia}$
 $C = 0.528$
 $C_{d} = 0.80$
 $\eta = 0.80$
 $T = 530^{\circ}R$
 $R = 640$
 $k = 1.4$
 $d_{m} = 0.0352 \text{ in}^{3}/\text{rad}$
 $A_{e} = 0.01 \text{ in}^{2}$

COMPUTER PROGRAM INFUTS							
P A D	= 65.0 = 0.04 = 0.755	$P_0 = 14.7$ $A_1 = 0.003$ N' = 370.0	C = 0.528 $A_{c} = 0.125$ R = 640.0	$C_{d} = 0.80$ $A_{e} = 0.003$ k = 1.4	T = 530 η = 0.8	.0	
è (deg/sec)	T (in-lbs)	W (lb/sec)	Pl' (psia)	P2' (peia)	Pl (peia)	P2 (peia)	
15.1	9587.3	0.01359	62.8	19.9	63.0	19.5	
23,4	7620.8	0.02035	60.6	26.5	61.0	25.8	
30.1	5717.8	0.02528	58.3	32.8	59.0	32.0	
36.2	4086.9	0.02920	56.1	37.8	56.9	36.9	
41.9	2653.1	0.03244	53.9	42.0	56.9	41.0	
47.3	1367.8	0.03516	51.7	45.5	52.9	44.5	
52.7	201.8	0.03747	49.5	48.5	50.9	47.4	
58.1	- 863.5	0.03943	47.2	51.1	48.9	49.9	
63.5	-1841.3	0.04109	45.0	53.2	46.9	52.0	
69.1	-2740.9	0.04248	42.8	55.0	44.9	53,8	

Table VII - Torque Speed Computer Program Results for Power Actuator









$A_v = Variable$ N' = 370

The torque speed characteristics are shown in Figure 48.

B. Inertia Loads

The total inertia loads are required for response calculations and are tabulated in Table VIII and IX.

C. Dynamic Response

(1) Power Actuator

The linear block diagram for the power actuator is given in Figure 49. The symbols used are defined as:

x	Ξ	Pilot input (in)
Y _m	H	Manual valve spool position (in)
Z	Ŧ	Manual valve body position (in)
1 1	=	Input linkage length between manual valve and pilot input point (in)
¹ 2	=	Input linkage length between manual valve power actuator centerline (in)
0'	=	Rudder position (rad)
ė'		Rudder velocity (rad/sec)
β	Ξ	Automatic actuator position (rad)
Т	=	Power actuator torque (lb-in)
ЭТ		
8 .	=	Power actuator torque speed slope at operating point. (in-lb/sec)
aT		
ðY _m	=	Power actuator torque-valve position slope at operating point. (in-lb/in.)

Member	Inertia	Gear Ratio From Member to Output Shaft	Inertia at Output Shaft (In-Lb-Sec ²)
Gear-Active			
Rotating	0.0552	20	22.10
Eccentric	0.000166	370	22.70
Gear-Balance			
Rotating	0.0328	20	13.11
Eccentric	0.000166	370	22.70
Housing,	0.053	1	0.53
Rudder	2.33	1	2.33
		Power Actuator	Total 83.47

Table VIII - Power Actuator Inertias

Table IX - Automatic Actuator Inertias

Member	Inertia (In-Lb-Sec ²)	Gear Ratio From Member to Output Shaft	Inertia at Output Shaft (In-Lb-Sec ²)	
Ring Gear				
Rotating	0.00051	20	0.2040	
Eccentric	0.00000222	370	0.3020	
Output Shaft	0.0030	1	0.0030	
Link and Manual Valve Spool	0.0060	1/4	0.0004	
		Automatic Actuator 7	Total 0.5094	



Figure 49 - Power Actuator Block Diagram

 $J_{p} = Power actuator total inertia (in-lb-sec²)$

 τ_1 = Compressibility time constant (sec)

$$\tau_{1} = \frac{V \frac{\partial T_{o}}{\partial \dot{\theta}'}}{(d_{m})^{2} k P_{o} R^{2}}$$
(78)

where

The block diagram reduces to a third order characteristic equation given by:

$$\frac{\theta'}{X} = \frac{1}{\tau_1 J_p s^3 + J_p s^2 + \frac{\partial T}{\partial \theta'} s + \frac{\partial T}{\partial Y_m} \left(\frac{\partial Z}{\partial \theta'}\right) \left(t_2\right)}$$
(79)

where the static stiffness K_0 is given by

$$K_{o} = \left(\frac{\partial T_{o}}{\partial Y_{m}}\right) \left(l_{2}\right)$$
(80)

This equation may be normalized into

$$\frac{\theta}{X} = \frac{K_o}{\frac{S^3}{\beta w_{ns}^3} + \frac{a S^2}{\beta w_{ns}^2} + \frac{S}{\beta w_{ns}} + 1}$$
(81)

where:

$$w_{ns}^{2} = \frac{\frac{\partial T}{\partial \dot{\theta}'}}{J_{p} \tau_{1}}$$
(82)

$$\frac{a}{\beta} = \frac{J_p \left| w_{ns} \right|^2}{K_o}$$
(83)

$$\beta = \frac{\frac{\nu_{o}}{\partial T}}{\frac{\partial \sigma}{\partial \theta'} (w_{ns})}$$
84)

From Figure 47 picking an operating point at 5000 in-lbs the torque-speed characteristic $\partial T_0 / \partial \dot{\theta}$ is $15,200 \frac{\text{in-lbs}}{\text{rad/sec}}$. The inertia J_p from Table VIII is 83.47 in-lb-sec² and the pressurization time constant τ_1 is given by equation (78)

$$r_1 = \frac{3 (15,20\%)}{[0.755 (370)]^2 (1.4) (40)} = 0.0104 \text{ sec}$$

Therefore, from equation (82)

$$w_{ns}^2 = \frac{15,200}{(83.5)(0.0104)} = 17,500$$

 $w_{ns} = 132 \text{ rad/sec} = 21 \text{ cps}$

From equation (83)

$$\frac{a}{\beta} = \frac{83.5 (17,500)}{K_{o}}$$

$$\beta = \frac{K_{o}}{15,200 (132)}$$

By setting the gain K_c at 700,000 in-lb/rad, $\alpha = 0.73$ and $\beta = 0.35$. This results in a power actuator response characteristic as shown in Figure 50.



Figure 50 - Power Actuator Frequency Response to Mechanical Linkage Inputs



Figure 51 - Automatic Actuator Block Diagram

(2) Automatic Actuator

The linear block diagram for the automatic actuator is given in Figure 51.

The nomenclature for this block diagram is as follows:

" "

P		5	Amplifier output (psid)
a	3	H	Feedback pot output (psid)
Ya		=	Automatic valve position (in)
р		=	Auto pilot input (psid)
Ka		=	Amplifier gain (psi/psi)
Ks		=	Servovalve gain (in/psi)
к _f		Ξ	Feedback point gain (psi/rad)
G _s		=	Servovalve transfer function
^т 2		=	Amplifier time constant (sec)
τ ₁		Ξ	Pressurization time constant (sec)
Ja		Ξ	Automatic actuator moment of inertia (in-lb-sec ²)
β		=	Automatic actuator position (rad)
β		=	Automatic actuator velocity (rad/sec)
Ta		=	Automatic actuator torque (in-lb)
ð T			in-lb
a d Y a	nd.	=	Automatic actuator torque gain at operating point $\frac{11-10}{in}$.
эт			And the second of the support of the second
a ∂β		Ξ	Automatic actuator torque-speed slope at operating point $\frac{\text{in-lb}}{\text{rad/Fac}}$
			Iau/ BCC

The servovalve transfer function is given by,

$$\frac{Y_{a}}{S} = \frac{K_{v}}{\frac{S^{3}}{\beta w_{nv}} + \frac{aS^{2}}{\beta w_{nv}} + \frac{S}{\beta w_{nv}} + 1}$$
(85)

and,

$$w_{nv}^{2} = \frac{2 A^{2} k P_{o}}{MV} = 00 cps$$
 (86)

where:

$$M =$$
Spool mass (lb-sec²/in)

V = End chamber volume (in³)

k = 1.4 for air

 \mathbf{P}_{0} = End chamber quiescent pressure

A = Spool end area

also,

$$a = 1.0$$

 $\beta = 0.50$

The block diagram of Figure 51 may be reduced to the form shown in Figure 52.

From Figure 48, $\partial T_a / \partial \dot{\beta} = 900 \frac{\text{in-lbs}}{\text{rad-sec}}$ and τ_1 is calculated to be 0.009 seconds. Setting the amplifier time constant τ_2 at 8 cps, the closed loop response of the automatic actuator was obtained ∂T and is shown in Figure 53. The required gain $K_a K_s = \frac{a}{\partial Y_a} K_f$ is 30,000 in-lbs/rad.



Figure 52 - Automatic Actuator Block Diagram (Reduced Form)





(3) Servomechanical System

The total system response to autopilot inputs, p, is the sum of the two response curves of Figures 50 and 53 and is shown in Figure 54 superimposed on the required response characteristic.

D. Gain Requirements

(1) Power Actuator

The input linkage geometry is such that the ratio of input linkage lengths is given by

$$\frac{l_1}{l_1 + l_2} = \frac{4}{5}$$
 and $l_2 = 0.975$ inches

Since,

$$K_{o} = \left(\frac{\partial T_{o}}{\partial Y_{m}}\right) \left(\ell_{2}\right) = 700,000 \frac{\text{in-lb}}{\text{rad}}$$

$$\frac{\partial^2 T}{\partial Y}_{m} = \frac{700,000}{0.975} = 718,000 \text{ in-lbs/in.}$$

From Figure 47 the torque gain at the operating point is about 20,000 in-lbs for full valve stroke thus, the required stroke is given by:

$$Y_{max} = \frac{20,000}{718,000} = 0.028$$
 inches ;

Therefore, the valve must be fully open in 0.028 inches or 0.112 inches of pilot input.



Figure 54 - Complete Actuator Response to Autopilot Inputs

(2) Automatic Actuator

Assuming a valve gain K of $\frac{1}{600}$ in/psi and a feedback gain K_f of 60 psi/rad along with a torque gain of 60,000 in-lbs/in, the required amplifier gain is calculated from:

$$K_a K_g \frac{\partial T_a}{\partial Y_a} K_f = 30,000 \frac{\text{in-lbs}}{\text{rad}}$$

$$K_{a} = \frac{30,000}{\frac{1}{600} (60,000) (60)} = 5.0 \text{ psi/psi}$$

4. INSTALLATION REQUIREMENTS

For a flight evaluation test program the pneumatic DYNAVECTOR rudder actuator would be mounted concentric to the rudder axis and coupled to the rudder horn assembly by a pneumatic clutch. This mounting configuration would allow the DYNAVECTOR actuator to operate in parallel with the existing hydraulic power cylinder and damper assemblies. The aircraft pilot would have the option of any of the following operative modes with such a dual actuator system during the evaluation tests:

• Hydraulic system operative.

Pneumatic system decoupled from rudder and inoperative.

• Hydraulic system operative.

Pneumatic system decoupled from rudder but operative. Output of decoupled pneumatic system monitored to provide correlation of pneumatic output to pneumatic and hydraulic systems commands and hydraulic system output.

• Hydraulic system inoperative. Pneumatic system coupled to rudder and operative. Hydraulic system may be reactuated and pneumatic system decoupled from rudder at any time in event of pneumatic system malfunction. The pneumatic DYNAVECTOR actuator would be coupled to an adapter bracket mounted to the rudder horn by a fail safe pneumatic clutch. The clutch is spring loaded out of engagement, and engaged by pressurizing with 50 psig compressor bleed air.

Manual input commands from the pilot controls are accomplished by a linkage coupling between the DYNAVECTOR actuator manual valve and the existing bell crank used for manual inputs to the hydraulic power actuator. Automatic mode yaw damper inputs are provided by a pneumatic signal from the yaw damper system to the automatic valve mounted to the DYNAVECTOR actuator rotary housing.

Figure 2 shows a side view sectional drawing of the F101B aircraft tail assembly in the area of the hydraulic power actuator cylinder between fuselage stations F.S. 832.36 and F.S. 801.00. The DYNAVECTOR actuator mounting structure would be attached to the bulkheads at stations F.S. 832.36 and F.S. 814.90.

The linkage for aircraft pilot manual commands would be attached to the bell crank located at elevation W.L. 96.78, fuselage station F.S. 799.00.

Figure 3 shows a view looking up the rudder axis, the location of the hydraulic power and damper actuators and the concentric mounting of the DYNAVECTOR actuator.

Figure 4 shows a view forward along the aircraft longitudinal axis at fuselage station F.S. 832.36.

Figure 5 is a sectional view forward normal to the rudder axis at elevation W.L. 90.62 and station F.S. 831.346.

The modifications required of the F101B aircraft for the installation of the DYNAVECTOR actuator are as follows:

A. Bulkhead Attachment

(Ref. Figures 2 and 3)

Provide required mounting attachments to bulkheads at F.S. 832.36 and F.S. 814.90 for attachment of DYNAVECTOR actuator support structure. B. Rudder Horn Attachment (Ref. Figure 5)

Mount rudder horn adapter to rudder horn for pneumatic clutch output member.

C. Fuel Vent Line Valve Hydraulic Line

(Ref. Figures 2 and 4)

Reroute hydraulic line to fuel vent line value at F.S. 832.36 to eliminate interference with DYNAVECTOR actuator assembly.

D. Manual Input Linkage Attachment

(Ref. Figure 2)

Provide mounting for linkage yoke at linkage input point on integrated hydraulic power cylinder.

E. Power Actuator Hydraulic Lines

(Ref. Figure 2)

Reroute hydraulic line to power actuator to eliminate interference with DYNAVECTOR actuator assembly.

F. Pneumatic Power Supply and Exhaust Attachments

Provide power supply line attachments to jet engine compressor bleed point and actuator exhaust port for venting outside of aircraft fuselage if hot exhaust is not permissible in tail section.

G. Hydraulic Power Cylinder Disengagement

A two position, spring-solenoid valve would be required in the pressure supply line to the hydraulic power cylinder. In the solenoid "on" position supply pressure would be ported to the detent control cylinder shown in Figure 2, and the cylinder supply line would be vented to tank. The cylinder by-pass valve would open as in the event of loss of utility hydraulic system pressure, thereby allowing fluid to pass from one side of the power cylinder piston to the other, permitting pneumatic system operation. The lock-up mechanism locking the pilot input to the power cylinder housing would normally become engaged with such a loss of system pressure. Lock-up would necessarily have to be prevented during pneumatic operation or else the rudder horn would be mechanically linked to the pilot manual command linkage. Lock-up would be prevented by a hydraulic signal to a separate piston and cylinder assembly (Detent control cylinder) that would act as a stop thereby preventing lock-up detent engagement. Upon reversion to the hydrualic mode, the lock mechanism stop assembly would be spring loaded out of engagement and thus not interfere with normal lock-up procedure in the event of actual loss of utility power supply.

5. POWER CONSUMPTION STUDY

A. Summary

The objective of this analysis is to predict and compare the fuel consumption rate of three motor-actuators for a given flight duty cycle. The actuators to be considered are gear, vane and DYNA-VECTOR actuator.

The gear and vane motors must be coupled to a transmission whereas the DYNAVECTOR actuator is an integrated motor-transmission machine.

The technique used in predicting the fuel consumption rate is:

- (1) Select the best performance data available of each of the selected motor-actuators.
- (2) Normalize and plot the specific fuel consumption data with respect to normalized speed. (reference paragraphs B & E)
- (3) Establish the torque speed profile required for steady state, stall and cyclic conditions as specified in paragraphs C and D.
- (4) Predict the stall and zero load consumption. (reference paragraph D) This is required to establish the "end points" of the fuel consumption curves.
- (5) Plot fuel consumption rate versus flight time for the duty cycle of paragraphs C and D.

The conclusions of this power consumption study are that the average consumption rate for the duty cycle (reference paragraph C) based on a 240 minute flight at 530°R gas temperatures is:

Gear Motor	0.011 lb/sec
Vane Motor	0.006 lb/sec
DYNAVECTOR Actuator	0.024 lb/sec

These results are based on optimized consumption data for the gear and vane motors and the current status of DYNAVECTOR actuator development based on actual DYNAVECTOR actuator test results. It is predicted that with continued development of the DYNA-VECTOR actuator, consumption requirements equivalent to the best gear motor characteristics should be attainable. Based on DYNAVECTOR actuator fuel consumption equivalent to gear motor characteristics, the predicted maximum fuel consumption at 910°R gas temperatures for the flightworthy DYNAVECTOR rudder actuator would not exceed 0.018 lb/sec and the mission average consumption would be 0.0043 lb/sec.

B. Normalized Specific Fuel Consumption

Previous analysis had concluded that the gear and vane motor (with transmissions) are the best standard units available for use in the rudder actuator design concept. To gain comparative data, gear, vane and DYNAVECTOR actuator motors were analyzed for performance requirements of paragraph C.

The best available fuel consumption data of each of the motors was normalized as follows:

For any percent of zero load speed:

$$\begin{bmatrix} RT (SFC) \end{bmatrix} \text{ Dimensionless} = \begin{bmatrix} RT_{in} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} SFC \frac{LB}{HP HR} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} K \end{bmatrix} \quad (87)$$

$$SFC \frac{LB}{HP HR} = \frac{SFC \frac{LB}{HP - HR} \text{ Measured}}{\eta \text{ Transmission Efficiency}}$$

where:

 $R = \frac{\text{In} - 1b}{\text{Lb} \circ R} - \text{Gas constant of fluid being normalized}$

 $T = ^{\circ}R$ - Fluid temperature

v	-	1	_	0 042	10-6	HP-HR	correction	factor	to convert
ĸ	K -	22 9 106	-	0.042	10	LB-IN	RT (SFC)	into a	dimension-
		23.0 10					less numb	er.	

 η = Transmission efficiency equal to 1.0 in this analysis.

A normalized specific fuel consumption curve for each of the three motors is given in Figure 55.

C. Rudder Actuator Duty Cycle

An assumed duty cycle has been derived for the DYNAVECTOR rudder actuator application. This duty cycle defines the rudder actuator load-speed requirements for a four hour flight mission as summarized in the following table.



ъ

Figure 55 - Normalized Specific Fuel Consumption

STALL CONDITIONS							
Stall Torqu (lb-ins)	e	Rudder (degre	Pcsition es)	Duration of Stall (minutes)			
5,400		20		4			
4,860		20)	4			
2.430		10)	10			
1,620	1,620		10		10		
810		5		30			
	CYCLIC CONDITIONS						
Amplitude (± degrees)	Frequency (cps)		Torque Variation (lb-ins)		Time (minutes)		
20	0.435		0 to $\pm 4,860$		84		
5	5 0.871		$0 \text{ to } \pm 810$		35		
0.8		2.18	0		63		

Table X - Flight Mission Pneumatic Rudder Actuator Duty Cycle

D. Steady-State Fuel Consumption

The normalized specific fuel consumption curves based on actual test data for the gear, vane and DYNAVECTOR actuator systems described have been used to predict the steady-state fuel consumption of these systems when subjected to the horsepower requirements of the rudder actuator application.

Steady-state performance is based on a linear torque-speed load line between a stall torque of 5,400 lb-ins and a zero-load speed of 60 degrees per second.

Predicted fuel consumption values in the maximum output horsepower range are based on the SFC curves in Figure 55 for the gear, vane and DYNAVECTOR actuator systems as shown in Figures 56, 57 and 58 respectively. These values are indicated as "SFC Test Data" points.





.









The predicted fuel consumption requirements for the zero horsepower conditions of stall and zero-load speed cannot be calculated from the normalized SFC data of Figure 55. Realistic estimates may be made however by redesigning the subject test motors to meet the rudder application horsepower requirements as described below.

(1) Gear Motor Stall and Zero-Load Fuel Consumption

The pneumatic gear motor analyzed has a displacement of $3.2 \text{ in}^3/\text{rev}$. Ferformance data for this motor when operated with a 800 psig, 30° F nitrogen supply are as follows:

Maximum horsepower	Ŧ	4.8
Stall torque - Ts	×	275 lb-ina
Zero-Load speed - Nm	н	5,000 rpm
Stall flow - Wa	н	0.137 lbs/sec
Zero-Load flow - Wb	Ξ	0.30 lbs/sec

The torque-speed characteristic for this motor is nearly linear with a peak horsepower of 4.8. The peak horsepower point for sizing the rudder actuator is 0.405 based on a linear characteristic from a load stall torque of 10,200 lb-ins and a zero-load speed of 10 rpm. To allow a prediction of the stall and zero-load consumption of a resized gear motor capable of 0.405 peak power, it has been assumed the motor displacement must be reduced by the power ratio. Therefore, the motor stall torque will be reduced by the displacement ratio change, assuming operation at 800 psig supply, and the motor zeroload speed will remain at 5,000 rpm.

Therefore, the resized gear motor stall torque may be given by

$$\frac{T_s}{275} = \frac{0.405}{4.8}$$
(88)
 $T_s = 23.2 \text{ lb-ins}$

The resized gear motor displacement will be

$$D_{\rm m} = \frac{0.405}{4.8} (3.2) = 0.27 \, {\rm in}^3 / {\rm rev}$$
 (89)

Assuming the stall leakage is directly proportional to the displacement, the stall leakage of a 0.405 hp gear motor at 800 psig nitrogen supply will be

$$W_a = 0.137 \left(\frac{0.27}{3.2}\right) = 0.0115 \, lbs/sec$$
 (90)

The zero-load consumption for the 4.8 hp gear motor can be stated by the equation

$$W_{b} = K_{d} (N_{m})(D_{m})$$
(91)

$$0.3 \text{ lbs/sec} = K_{d} (5,000)(3.2)$$
 (92)

Likewise, the resized gear motor zero-load consumption relationship would be

$$W_{b} = K_{d} (5,000)(0.27)$$
 (93)

The constant K_d would be identical for equations (92) and (93), assuming identical gas density conditions.

The resized gear motor zero-load speed consumption would be

$$W_{b} = \frac{(5,000)(0.27)}{(5,000)(3.2)} (0.30) = 0.0254 \text{ lbs/sec}$$
(94)

(2) Vane Motor Stall and Zero-Load Fuel Consumption

The vane motor analyzed has a displacement of $6.0 \text{ in}^3/\text{rev}$. Performance data for this motor when operated at a 400 psig 20°F nitrogen supply are as follows:

$$HP_{max} = 6.0$$

$$T_{s} = 185 \text{ lb-ins}$$

$$N_{m} = 5,100 \text{ rpm}$$

$$W_{a} = 0.083 \text{ lbs/sec}$$

$$W_{b} = 0.195 \text{ lbs/sec}$$

The required vane motor displacement for a 0.405 peak horsepower application may be given by equation (89) as follows

$$D_{\rm m} = \left(\frac{0.405}{6.0}\right)(6.0) = 0.405 \text{ in}^3/\text{rev}.$$
 (95)
Assuming the stall leakage is directly proportional to the displacement, the stall leakage of a 0.405 horsepower vane motor with a displacement of 0.405 in³/rev would be

$$W_a = 0.083 \left(\frac{0.405}{6.0} \right) = 0.0056 \, lbs/sec$$
 (96)

The zero-load consumption is:

$$W_{b} = \frac{(5,100)(0.405)}{(5,100)(6.0)} (0.195) = 0.0132 \text{ lbs/sec}$$
(97)

(3) Dynavector Actuator Stall and Zero-Load Fuel Consumption

The DYNAVECTOR actuator tested has a displacement of $2.62 \text{ in}^3/\text{rev}$. Performance data for this actuator when operated with a 400 psig, 70°F nitrogen supply are as follows:

Maximum Horsepower = 0.94 hp
Stall Torque -
$$T_s$$
 = 1,850 lb-ins
Zero-Load Speed - N_m = 205 rpm
Stall Flow - W_a = 0.055 lb/sec
Zero-Load Flow - W_b = 0.15 lb/sec
Transmission Ratio = 15:1

The rudder actuator DYNAVECTOR actuator has a displacement of 4.57 in³/rev and a ratio of 370:1. The stall torque of a 370:1 DYNAVECTOR actuator at 50 psig supply will be

$$\Gamma_{\rm s} = 1,850 \left(\frac{50}{400}\right) \left(\frac{4.57}{2.62}\right) \left(\frac{370}{15}\right) = 10,000 \, \text{lb-ins}$$
(98)

Assuming the stall leakage is directly proportional to the displacement and supply pressure, the stall leakage for the 4.57 in^3/rev DYNAVECTOR actuator would be

$$W_a = 0.055 \left(\frac{50}{400}\right) \left(\frac{4.57}{2.62}\right) = 0.012 \text{ lb/sec}$$
 (99)

The zero-load speed fuel consumption may be estimated by calculating the displacement flow of 50 psig supply air at 70°F with the DYNAVECTOR actuator at an output zero-load speed of 10 rpm.

$$W_{b} = \gamma (D_{m}) (N_{m})$$
 (100)

where

$$\gamma = \text{weight density} = \frac{P}{RT} = \frac{65}{53.3(530)(12)} = 1.81 \times 10^{-4} \text{ lb/in}^3$$
$$W_{b} = 1.81 \times 10^{-4} (4.57) \left(\frac{10 \times 370}{60}\right) = 0.051 \text{ lo/sec}$$

For a gas supply at 600 F, the zero-load mass flow rate will be

$$W_{b} = \left(\frac{560}{1,060}\right) (0.051) = 0.027 \ lb/sec$$
 (101)

The method of calculating the zero-load flow consumption by the displacement equation may be confirmed by calculating the flow value for the 2.62 in³/rev DYNAVECTOR actuator tested. Assuming air/nitrogen at 400 psig and 70°F the weight density is

$$Y = \frac{P}{RT} = \frac{415}{53.3(530)(12)} = 12.2 \times 10^{-4} \text{ lb/in}^3$$
 (102)

The mass flow at 205 rpm output with a transmission ratio of 15:1 is

$$W_{b} = \gamma (D_{m})(N_{m}) = 12.2 \times 10^{-4} (2.62) \left(\frac{15 \times 205}{60}\right) = 0.165 \text{ lb/sec}$$

This calculated mass flow is within 7 percent of the actual recorded test value of 0.155 lb/sec.

(4) Fuel Consumption During Power Transmission

The normalized specific fuel consumption curves of Figure 55 were used to compute the fuel consumption requirements during power transmission. The intermediate full consumption points, indicated as "SFC data" in Figures 56, 57 and 58 were calculated as follows. For any given speed point (taken as a percent of zero load speed), the weight flow rate may be found by taking the product of the load horsepower and the SFC value from Figure 55.

$$W = [SFC] [HP] lbs/HR$$
$$W = [RT (SFC)] [HP] \left[\frac{1}{60 \text{ K RT}}\right] lbs/min \qquad (103)$$

where:

HP = Horsepower - Determined from the steady-state torque speed curve

$$\frac{1}{60 \text{ K}} = \frac{3.96 \times 10^5 \text{ lbs-in/HP-min units correction factor}}{(\text{Figure 55})}$$

Equation (103) becomes

W = RT (SFC) [HP]
$$\left[\frac{3.96 \times 10^5}{RT}\right]$$
 lb/min

where

R = in-lbs/lbs-^eR - gas constant of fluid being used

T = R fluid temperature

The normalized specific fuel consumption curve (Figure 55) cannot be used for stall and zero load values since the resulting product of equation (103) would be zero.

E. Duty Cycle Fuel Consumption

The duty cycle defined in paragraph C above is comprised of both stall and cyclic conditions. Stall load consumption has been assumed to be a direct ratio of the stall load function directly proportional to the stall load magnitude. The cyclic consumption, however, consists of both stall and power transmission flow conditions. Calculations for the cyclic consumption therefore consider both stall and SFC consumption conditions.

(1) Stall Load Fuel Consumption

The stall load fuel consumption requirements for the DYNA-VECTOR actuator, gear and vane motor systems has been found as defined in paragraph D above at a load torque value of 5400 lb-in. Assuming the stall consumption at any other stall torque load value is directly proportional to the torque magnitude, the consumption for the torque values specified in the duty cycle may be found. As an example, the DYNAVECTOR actuator predicted fuel consumption demand at a stall torque of 2430 lb-in 18

 $W_a = \frac{2430}{5400} (0.012) = 0.0054 \text{ lbs/sec}$

Figure 59 shows graphically the stall consumption requirements for the duty cycle stall conditions for each of the three actuation systems analyzed. The average consumption rates for the duration of stall load conditions, 58 minutes is summarized as follows:

DYNAVECTOR Actuator - W	Ξ	14 09 58	Ξ	0.243 lb/min = 0.0041 lb/sec	
Gear Motor - W a	H	$\frac{13.50}{58}$	=	0.233 lb/min = 0.0039 lb/sec	
Vane Motor - W	z	$\frac{6.43}{58}$	I	0.111 lb/min = 0.0019 lb/sec	

(2) Cyclic Fuel Consumption

The predicted steady-state fuel consumption curves (Figures 56, 57 and 58) were "re-normalized" as shown in Figure 60 using the techniques described in paragraph B above. The re-normalized specific fuel consumption curve incorporates the assumptions described in paragraph D(4).

An example solution for calculating the cyclic fuel consumption for the DYNAVECTOR actuator is given as follows:

Assume the rudder conditions are as follows;

amplitude± 20 degreesfrequency0.435 cps

load torque ±4860 lb-in

The rudder displacement is given by

 $\theta' = \theta' \cos (\omega t) \quad 0 < \omega t < \pi$

where

 θ' = rudder position for any angular displacement (ωt)

 $\theta' = initial rudder amplitude - 20^{\circ}$

 $\omega t =$ angular displacement of the forcing frequency

where

 $\omega = 2\pi ft = 2.74t$





A N



Figure 60 - Normalized Specific Fuel Consumption

 $\dot{\theta}' = \theta' \omega \sin(\omega t)$

 $\dot{0}' = 54.8 \sin(\omega t) \ 0 < \omega t < \pi$

where:

2

 $\theta'_{max} = 54.8 \text{ deg/sec at rudder null (0° displacement)}$

Load Torque:

4,860 cos (
$$\omega$$
t) 0 < ω t < $\pi/2$

The stall consumption may be deulated by

$$W_a = \text{Stall Consumption} = \frac{4,860}{5,400} (0.012) = 0.0108 \text{ lbs/sec}$$

where

0.012 is the steady-state stall consumption at 5,400 in-lbs load torque W_{b} = zero load consumption = $\frac{54.8}{60}$ (0.051) = 0.0465 lbs/sec

where

54.8 = zero load rudder velocity at 0.435 cps - deg/sec

60 = zero load rudder velocity at steady-state conditions deg/sec

0.051 = zero load steady-state fuel consumption - lbs/sec

The power transmission consumption values are found by:

$$W = \left[SFC\right] \cdot \left[HP\right] lbs/sec$$

where

SFC = specific fuel consumption - lbs/HP-sec
=
$$\frac{\left[\text{RT}(\text{SFC})\right]}{(0.0148)(3,600)} = \frac{\left[\text{RT}(\text{SFC})\right]}{53.3}$$

[RT (SFC)] = normalized specific fuel consumption (from Figure 60) at a percent of zero load speed. The value:

$$\frac{1}{0.0148} = \frac{1}{\frac{\text{RT}}{23.8 \times 10^6}} \text{ (gas being analyzed) HP-HR/lbs-in}$$

is a correction factor to convert dimensionless RT(SFC) of Figure 60 to specific fuel consumption - lbs/HP-HR

$$\frac{1}{3,600}$$
 = correction factor to convert hours to seconds.

For
$$0 < \omega t < \pi/2$$
 (Figure 61)

Solve for:

W =
$$[SFC] \cdot [HP] lbs/sec 0 < \omega t < \pi/2$$

Select a rudder velocity of 21 deg/sec:

percent of zero load speed = $\frac{21}{54.8}$ = 38.5 percent

at 38.5 percent zero load speed;

$$RT(SFC) = 7.1$$
 (reference Figure 60)

Load HP =
$$\frac{T_1 \times N_1}{63,000}$$

where

$$T_1 = 4,860 \cos (\omega t) \text{ lb-in}$$

 $N_1 = \frac{\text{deg/sec}}{6} \text{ RPM}$

 $\omega t = \pi/8 \text{ at } \theta' = 21 \text{ deg/sec}$

using:

$$\theta' = 54.8 \sin(\omega t)$$

Load HP =
$$\frac{(4,860 \cos 22.5^{\circ})(\frac{21}{6})}{63,000} = 0.25$$



Figure 61 - Cyclic Fuel Consumption-Cyclic Frequency 0.435 cps





therefore:

$$W = [SFC] [HP]$$
$$= \frac{[RT (SFC)]}{53.3} HP$$

$$W = \frac{100}{53.3} \cdot 0.25 = 0.0333 \, lbs/sec.$$

For
$$\pi/2 < \omega t < \pi$$
 (Figure 61)

The fuel consumption was computed assuming:

- (1) An overrunning torque is acting on the rudder.
- (2) During this quarter cycle the motor requires displacement consumption only.

Fuel Consumption = $W_h x \sin(\omega t)$

where

 $W_{b} = 0.0465 \, lbs/sec$

 ωt = angular displacement of the forcing frequency.

The results of this analysis for each of the motors considered are shown in Figure 61 for a cyclic frequency of 0.435 cps. Figure 62 presents the instantaneous cyclic fuel consumption for a cyclic frequency of 0.871 cps and Figure 63 for a cyclic frequency of 2.18 cps.

The average value for the half cycle shown was determined as follows: Assuming cyclic conditions at a frequency of 0.435 cps the average flow rate is given by

$$W_{\text{average}} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\sum_{\omega t = 0}^{\omega t = \pi/2} \frac{W_1 t_1 + W_2 t_2 \dots W_n t_n}{\sum_{1}^{n} t} + 0.707 W_b \right]_{1}$$
(104)

where

W₁ = average fuel consumption for interval of time t₁ taken from Figure 61



Figure 62 - Cyclic Fuel Consumption-Cycle Frequency 0.871 cps





 $\sum_{l=1}^{n} t = \text{total time for } 1/4 \text{ cycle at } 0.435 \text{ cps} = 0.575 \text{ sec}$

0.707 = average value of an area under a sinusoidal curve of the form - W sin (ω t)

 $W_{\rm b}$ = zero load consumption = 0.047 lbs/sec

A solution of equation (104) gives

$$W_{avg} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{t}{6t} \left[0.464 \right] + 0.0327 \right] = 0.055 \, lbs/sec.$$

where

t = 0.0958 seconds

The gear and vane motor consumption rates were averaged in the same manner for a frequency of 0.435 cps and are:

> Gear motor - $W_{avg} = 0.0234 \text{ lbs/sec}$ Vane motor - $W_{avg} = 0.0129 \text{ lbs/sec}$

For a cyclic frequency of 0.871 cps

For a cyclic frequency of 2.18 cps the average consumption rate is:

DYNAVECTOR actuator - $W_{avg} = 0 + 0.707 (0.00935) = 0.0066 lbs/sec$ Gear motor - $W_{avg} = 0 + 0.707 (0.0046) = 0.0033 lbs/sec$ Vane motor - $W_{avg} = 0 + 0.707 (0.0024) = 0.0017 lbs/sec$

Figure 64 graphically summarizes the duty cycle cyclic fuel consumption rates for each of the three actuation systems analyzed.





The average fuel consumption for the entire 4 hour mission may be found by summing Figures 59 and 64 and are as follows:

> DYNAVECTOR actuator - W = 0.024 lbs/sec Gear motor - W = 0.011 lbs/sec Vane motor - W = 0.006 lbs/sec

6. FAILURE MODE AND RELIABILITY ANALYSES

A. <u>Pneumo-Mechanical Rudder Servomechanism Degraded</u> Performance

The reliability block diagram of Figure 65 indicates that all major components of the pneumatic DYNAVECTOR rudder actuator assembly are considered to be in series; therefore, each component must function properly to attain proper rudder control in the pneumatic mode. A discussion of the degraded mode performance of the pneumatic system is presented below to define the extent and manner of component failures which may be tolerated during flight tests until return to hydraulic system becomes mandatory. It should be noted that several of the series components shown in Figure 65 perform checkout or, monitoring functions only. These components would be omitted in a final flight qualified primary system where parallel installation with a hydraulic system was not a requirement. The list of these components includes:

• Two-position hydraulic solenoid valve

• Detent control cylinder

• Input linkage microswitch

• Pneumatic supply solenoid valve

• Clutch supply solenoid valve

• Actuator - rudder interlock valve

• Pneumatic clutch

• Torsional shear section









Figure 65 - Pneumo-Mechanical Rudder Control Servomechanism Reliability Block Diagram

906C·d

(1) <u>Two-Position Hydraulic Solenoid Valve</u>

Failure of the solenoid to displace the spring positioned spool would prevent hydraulic system shutdown and subsequent pneumatic system operation.

(2) Detent Control Cylinder

Failure of the cylinde: to actuate against the detent lever spring in response to actuation of the two position hydraulic solenoid valve would produce a condition equivalent to utility hydraulic system failure. The integrated hydraulic power cylinder would act as a solid link between the pilot input linkage and the rudder, thus allowing the rudder to be moved directly by pilot effort.

(3) Input Linkage Switch

Failure of the input linkage switch to actuate upon proper phasing of the pneumatic and hydraulic linkage command positions would be equivalent to an error in the pneumatic system command position and switch over from hydraulics to pneumatics could not occur.

(4) Load Limit Mechanism

Failure of the load limit mechanism may occur so as to cause the mechanism linkage to act either as an open link or a rigid link. If the spring or structural linkage members should fracture, the mechanism would function as an open link and not transmit pilot commands to the pneumatic system manual valve. Upon such a failure, the input linkage microswitch would be forced out of detent since the pneumatic and hydraulic commands would no longer be properly phased, and reversion to hydraulic mode would occur.

In the event the load limit mechanism fails as a locked-up member, the linkage shear section would shear under linkage input force exerted by the rudder pedal control system and the displacement of the hydraulic linkage system would, therefore, not be mechanically limited to the manual valve and linkage stroke freedom which is equivalent to approximately ± 9 degrees of rudder motion.

(5) Pneumatic Supply Solenoid Valve

Failure of the pneumatic supply solenoid value in the normal off spring loaded position would prevent the pilot from engaging the pneumatic system or from disengaging the hydraulic system.

(6) Manual Servovalve

Failure of the manual servovalve to stroke would cause the load limit linkage microswitch to lose detent position thereby deenergizing the pneumatic supply solenoid valve and the two-position hydraulic solenoid valve, which would return rudder control immediately to hydraulics.

(7) Power Actuator

In the event the power actuator fails, either in a locked-up mode or free running, reversion to hydraulic system rudder control may be accomplished as defined in (6) "Manual Servovalve" above.

(8) Clutch Supply Solenoid Valve

The clutch supply value is a two-position normally disengaged value. In the spring position, pneumatic static pressure is always ported to the clutch piston so as to maintain the clutch in a disengaged position. In the event the value fails in this position, engagement of the clutch to the rudder is prevented.

If the valve fails in the energized position, the clutch would remain engaged to the rudder. If a double failure condition occurs whereby the power actuator system is inoperable, reversion to hydraul': control would occur. Disengagement of the pneumatic system from the rudder would be produced by torquing the shear section of the clutch output with the hydraulic actuator in the normal operative mode.

(9) Actuator - Rudder Interlock Valve

The actuator-rudder interlock value is a sliding surface value port that assures proper alignment of the pneumatic actuator output to the rudder position. A failure condition of this value, whereby pneumatic flow is restricted from the clutch, would prevent clutch engagement to the rudder thereby assuring proper hydraulic control.

(10) Pneumatic Clutch

Failure of the clutch in the disengaged position will eliminate the option of pneumatic rudder control but will not affect normal hydraulic control. A failure in the engaged position will require a shearing of the clutch output shaft shear section when hydraulic control override occurs.

(11) Stability Augmentation System

The components of the stability augmentation system are shown in series in Figure 65. Both the stability augmentation solenoid valve and yaw rate sensor and signal processor are external to the pneumo-mechanical rudder servomechanism. In the event any of the stability augmentation components become inoperative, stability augmentation operation is non-functional but manual power operation remains operative. The normal position of the actuator-manual valve latch is in manual power mode. Upon latch pneumatic pressurization, the latch becomes locked into stability augmentation/auto pilot mode. Therefore, the predominate failure mode is in the manual power mode condition. In the event failure occurs with the latch in the stability augmentation condition, and only manual power mode is desired, the stability augmentation may be shut down and normal manual power mode operation will still be feasible since the latch locks the manual valve body to the power actuator output shaft by an intermediate memher, the automatic actuator output pawl.

B. Mathematical Model and Reliability Analyses

(1) The four hour flight mission duty cycle defined in Section II, paragraph 2 of this report, has been utilized in this failure mode and reliability analysis. Based on this duty cycle, an estimation has been made of the percentage of time each of the four actuator operative modes occurs during a four hour flight time. This estimated percentage distribution is as follows:

Mode	Mission Time
Manual Power Mode	55 Percent
Manual power mode with stability augmentation in monitor	15 Percent
Manual power mode with stability augmentation operative	15 Percent
Autopilot operation	15 Percent

		Failure Probability
	Actuator Component	Summation
(a)	Valve Latch Assembly	$\sum_{i=1}^{i=4} \lambda_{ni}$
(h)	Pressure Regulator	$\sum_{i=1}^{i=3} x_{bi}$
(c)	Power Actuator	$\sum_{i=1}^{i=6} x_{ci}$
(त)	Automatic Actuator	$\sum_{i=1}^{i=6} \lambda_{di}$
(=)	Pneumatic Clutch	$\sum_{i=1}^{i=0} x_{ei}$
(1)	Automatic Servovalve	$\sum_{i=1}^{i=3} x_{ii}$
(g)	Detent Control Assembly	$\sum_{i=1}^{l=3} \lambda_{gi}$
(h)	Linkage Lever & Manual Assembly	$\sum_{i=1}^{i=10} x_{hi}$
()	Fluidic Position Transducer	$\sum_{j=1}^{i=2} \lambda_{ji}$
(k)	Load Limit Mechanism	$\sum_{i=1}^{i=4} x_{ki}$
(1)	Automatic Servoyalve Amplifier	$\sum_{i=1}^{i=2} x_{1i}$
(m)	Actuator-Rudder Interlock Vaive	λm

Table XI - Mathematical Model of DYNAVECTOR Rudder Actuator Components

The DYNAVECTOR Rudder Actuator Assembly Block Diagram of Figure 65 and Mathematical Model of Table XI are based upon mission success.

The basic approach to the analysis of the DYNAVECTOR Servomechanism is made from the part failure point of view. The procedure presented herein is limited to components which are essentially assemblies capable of subdivision into parts for analytical purposes.

The Reliability Block Diagram is a representation of the functional relationship of the part to the overall DYNAVECTOR Actuator assembly. Failure mode worksheets, presented in Appendix C, define the components of each major subassembly shown in Figure 65. The pertinent failure modes of each of these components are defined on these worksheets as are the applicable failure rates and operational time requirements.

	3000 Hour Design Life	Σλ Failure Rate PPMH	t Operational Time, Hours	Σλι	$R = e^{-\Sigma \lambda t}$ Reliability
(a)	Valve Latch Assembly	12.6	1350	0.017	0.98309
(b)	Pressure Regulator	20.0	3000	0.060	0.94176
(c)	Power Actuator	23.0	3000	0.069	0.93332
(d)	Automatic Actuator	15.5	1350	0.0209	0.97931
(e)	Pneumatic Clutch			0.036	0.96464
(1)	Automatic Servovalve	20.0	1350	0.027	0.97336
(g)	Detent Control Assembly	7.0	5/6	5.8 x 10-6	0.999994
(h)	Linkage Lever and Manual Assembly	17.0	3000	0.051	0.95027
(j)	Fluidic Position Transducer	0.01	1350	13.5×10^{-6}	0.999986
(k)	Load Limit Mechanism	6.70	3000	0.0201	0.98010
(1)	Automatic Servovalve Amplifier	4.0	1350	0.0054	0.99461
(m)	Actuator-Rudder Interlock Valve	6.0	1 500	0.009	0.99104
(n)	Hydraulic, Pneumatic and Clutch Supply Solenoid Valves	30.0	5/6	25 x 10 ⁻⁶	0.99997
(0)	Latch Solenoid Valve	10.0	1/2	5 x 10-6	0.99999

Table XII - Preliminary Reliability Prediction of DYNAVECTOR Rudder Actuator Components

The results of the reliability analysis are shown in Table XII. The tabulated reliability values are based on a 3000 hour design life requirement. The power actuator design life is 3000 hours whereas the automatic actuator and associated stability augmentation/autopilot components have a design life of 45 percent of the mission design life or 1350 hours. The reliability values for the detent control cylinder assembly and all solenoid valves are based on the actuation time required for 3000 switching cycles. From Table XII it can be seen that the major gains in reliability for the 3000 hour design life should be directed toward the linkage lever and manual servovalve assembly, the pneumatic clutch, power actuator and pressure regulator.

The estimated reliability for the complete DYNAVECTOR Rudder Actuator Assembly based on these reliability numbers for the duty cycle of the four hour flight mission is 0.9995.

SECTION IV

CONCLUSIONS

The feasibility of a flightworthy low pressure pneumo-mechanical servomechanism capable of controlling an aircraft control surface has been established by this design study.

The design and performance characteristics of the current DYNA-VECTOR actuator design described in Section III of this report represents the present status of the DYNAVECTOR actuator development program. These performance parameters may be improved with the continued technological advancement of the DYNAVECTOR actuator concept. DYNAVECTOR actuator performance improvement would be expected in the following parameters:

- o Torque to weight ratio
- o Torque squared to inertia ratio
- o Specific fuel consumption
- o Horsepower to weight ratio
- o Volune
- o Reliability

1. Summary of Qualified DYNAVECTOR Actuator Performance Parameters

Based on the results of this study and the experience the Bendix Corporation has had in the development of pneumatic flight control systems in general, a realistic estimate of the performance parameters for a flight qualified DYNAVECTOR rudder actuator system may be made at this time. The DYNAVECTOR actuator servomechanism system could be designed to duplicate the performance of the integrated hydraulic rudder power cylinder assembly which consists of three major subassemblies; a cylinder assembly, a control assembly, and an electrohydraulic servovalve assembly. The estimated DYNA-VECTOR actuator performance parameters are summarized in Table XIII.

Installation	Concentric to rudder axis (reference Figures 2-5)		
Weight	14 pounds		
Volume	(reference Figure 6)		
Specific Fuel Consumption (rated horsepower)	0.02 lb/sec-hp		
Stall Torque	$10200 \pm 500 \text{ in-lb}$		
Maximum Velocity	60 deg/sec		
Maximum Acceleration	150 deg/sec ²		
Supply Pressure	50 to 200 psig		
Gas Temperature	100°F to 450°F		
Altitude	Sea level to 50,000 feet		
Ambient Temperature	-65°F to 270°F		
Life	3000 hours		
Duty Cycle	Reference DS-742 (Section 4.3.3)		
4 Hour Mission Average Fuel Consumption at 450°F	0.0043 lb/sec		
Cyclic Maximum Fuel Consumption	0.0080 1b/sec		
Stall Maximum Fuel Consumption	0.0088 lb/sec		
Frequency Response and Phase Shift	(reference Figure 12)		
Actuator Rated Horsepower Capability	0.405 hp.		
Load Spring Rate	270 lb-in/deg		

 Table XIII - Flight Qualified DYNAVECTOR Rudder

 Actuator Performance Parameters

2. Flight Qualified DYNAVECTOR Actuator Fuel Consumption

The fuel consumption trade-off study presented in Section III of this report has been based on actual test data recorded for the types of motors described. It should be noted that the gear and vane motor test results represent the best fuel consumption test results available after an extensive review of the subject motors. The DYNA-VECTOR actuator test results were obtained on the first fluid DYNA-VECTOR actuator assembly ever built for performance evaluation. Prior DYNAVECTOR actuator assemblies were plastic shop air penumatic actuators built for concept demonstration purposes. The DYNA-VECTOR actuator tested at 400 psig air was model PL-015-U2 intended

Power St Actuator D	upply: 50 psig air, 450°F esign: Displacement,Motor 4.57 Transmission Ratio 370 Torque Capacity 10,2 No-Load Speed 60 c	/ in ³ /rev :1 200 in-1b deg/sec
Duty Cycle Fuel Concumption Requirements	Current DYNAVECTOR Actuator Consumption (lb/sec)	Flight Qualified DYNAVECTOR Actuator Consumption (lb/sec)
(1) Stall Load (in-1b)		
5400	0.0091	0.0080
4860	0.0082	0.0079
2430	0.0041	0.0040
1620	0.0027	0.0026
810	0.0014	0.0013
(2) Cyclic Conditions		
$\theta_0 \pm 20^{\circ}, 0.435 \text{ cps},$ Torque 0 to ± 4860	0.0420	0.0080
0 ₀ ± 5°, 0.871 cps Torque 0 to ±810 in-1b	0.0095	0.0027
0 ₀ ± 0.8°, 2.18 cps No-Load	0.0050	0.0015
(3) Four Hour Mission		
Average Fuel Consumption (lb/sec)	0.0180	0.0043

fable	XIV -	Fuel	Consum	ption R	lequirements	of	Current	Design	and
	Fli	ght Q	ualified	Design	DYNAVECT	OR	Actuator	rs	

for use at 1000°F gas and ambient conditions. The actuator has been successfully operated at these elevated temperature conditions but has not yet been completely optimized with respect to fuel consumption performance. The actuator hardware configuration has not been altered appreciably during the test program except for minor modifications to the porting areas. The initial optimization techniques employed on this model have, however, resulted in a 20 to 60 percent reduction in the fuel consumption requirements for this model.

Continued technological advancement of the DYNAVECTOR actuator concept will result in an improvement in the DYNAVECTOR actuator torque-to-weight and weight-to-horsepower ratios and fuel consumption values. The optimized DYNAVECTOR actuator design would have a fuel consumption requirement compatible with current state-of-the-art vane motor requirements. Table XIV summarizes the current DYNAVECTOR actuator fuel consumption requirements for the rudder actuator duty cycle as compared to the anticipated fuel requirements for a developed and flight qualified DYNAVECTOR actuator.

APPENDIX A

PRELIMINARY DESIGN AND PERFORMANCE SPECIFICATIONS

PROJECT NO. THE BENDIX CORPORATION CODE IDENT. SPECIFICATION NO. REV RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION 11272 2835-3110 D8-742 ٥ SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN **ENGINEERING SPECIFICATION** TITLE PRELIMINARY PNEUMATIC RUDDER CONTROL ACTUATOR DESIGN SPECIFICATION 28 February 1966 1.0 DESCRIPTION 1.1 This design specification covers the requirements for a low-pressure high response pneumatic rudder control actuator consisting of a rotary power boost actuator and corresponding manually operated servovalve, an automatic control input servovalve, and a linkage summation system to correlate the automatic control actuator output to the desired manual command position. The unit shall have an equal output in each direction with the capability of operation in three different modes: (1) manual operation similar to that of a conventional hydraulic power control unit, (2) operation equivalent to that of a normal autopilot series servo pluc power cylinder, and (3) power off operation where the unit shall follow the hydraulic or manual control system. 1.2 A series servo is a position type of pneumatic set 'o mechanism which adds pneumatic signals from a yaw sensor to those provided by the pilot in such a manner that the rudder can be moved independently of the rudder pedals. The summation of these signals causes a summed output of the power actuator. 2.0 DESIGN REQUIREMENTS 2.1 Material and Worksanship 2.1.1 Materials and workmanship shall be as stated in Specification MIL-P-8564, MIL-P-5518C, and MIL-E-5400. 2.1.2 Metals All metals used in construction shall be corrosion resistant and/or suitably protected to resist corrosion during the expected service and storage life of the unit. The use of dissimilar materials shall be avoided whenever practicable. 2.1.3 Weight of Materials Materials of the lightest possible weight, consistent with the service and strength requirements, shall be used. 2.1.4 Non-Standard Material Approval Approval for the use of non-standard parts and materials shall be in accordance with Specification MIL-P-8564. D. H. Kerska APPROVED BY CHECKED BY lead REVISIONS ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT DESIGN SECTION C/RLD-218 PAGE _____OF ____1

2835-31	EN EN LIMINARY E CIFICATION 2.1.5 <u>Str</u>	RESEARCH LAI SOUTHF!	NG SPEC	11272	16-742	•
analysis of	EN LIMINARY I CIFICATION 2.1.5 <u>Str</u>	GINEERI MELIMATIC RUDDER	CONTROL ASTUATOR	CIFICAT	ION	
analysis of	LIMINARY E CIFICATION 2.1.5 Str	WELMATIC RUDDER	CONTROL ASTUATOR			
analysis of	2.1.5 <u>Str</u>			DEBICN	28 February 196	56
analysis o		ensth				
analysis o:	The	following safe	ty factors shall	he emplied to	the stress	
	the unit	:		or applied of		
	(a) Yield	Strength = 1.3	x Design Yield 8	trength		
	(b) Ultim	ate Strength -	1.5 x Design Ulti	mate trength	1	
2.2	Dimension					
aata noted	the unit a thereon.	hall conform to	the envelope dre	wing 2161066	and the design	
2.3	Installati	on				
to the pres 2160973 and modes are j	The pneuma sent hydra shall in possible.	tic rudder cont ulic rudder con corporate desig	rol actuator shal trol system per t n features such t	l be installe he installati hat the follo	d in parallel on drawing wing operational	
	a) Disen opera	gagement of the tion in the hyd	pneumatic contro raulic mode is co	l actuator pa	ckage when	
(b) Disen is ex	gagement when a perienced by the	hard over signal e pneumatic serve	in the autom package.	mtic mode	8
(c) No oc (e.g. the c activ	curence of trans, pneumatic to H apability of the e control system	sients when switc hydraulic and hyd e passive control m.	hing wodes of rauli to yne system to fo	operation, umstic) and llow the	
2.4	eight					
T pounds.	he pneuma	tic control act	uator shall have	a weight goal	of twenty (20)	
2.5	instrument	ation				
1 monitor the	follovin	ation shall be : g parameters :	incorporated into	the actuator	design to	
REPAREDAY		CHECKER		APPROV	CD UV	-
D.H.	Gen han	-		RE	EAN	
EVIDIONS			- Correl Col Difference		and the second sec	

PROJECT NO.	THE BE	NDIX CORPORATION		CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	RE
2835-3110	RESEARCH I SOUTH	LABORATORIES DIVIS	ION	11272	D6-742	C
E	NGINEE	RING SPE	C	FICAT	ION	
PRELIMINAR BPECIFICA	Y PNEUMATIC RUDD	ER CONTROL ACTUATO	or de	SIGN	28 February	1966
	(a) Automatic	servovalve input	igna	ı		
	(b) Manual ser	vovalve position				
	(c) Manual ser	vovalve input sign	nal			
	(d) Servomotor	position and velo	ocity	-		
	(e) Servoactuar	tor position and w	reloc	ity		
2.6 Marking	of Ports					
All por shall not be used	rts shall be duri 1. Single letter	ably and legibly m rs, such as "P" fo	arke	d as to fun essure, will	ction. Declaman L not be accepta	ias ble.
3.0 OPERATIONAL	REQUIREMENTS				-	
3.1 Environ	mental Operating	g Conditions				
The act ground and/or fli	uator system shi ght conditions:	ell be designed to	o ope:	rate under 1	the following	
(a) <u>T</u> e	mperature - Gas	temperature of 10	o ^o t	• 490°F		
	Amb	lent temperature o	f -6	5° to 270°F.		
(b) <u>Br</u> cc	pply Pressure - ig. If it is no maideration shall enventional press	Supply pressure s eccessary to operat L1 be given to imp sure regulation su	hall e at lemen ibsyst	vary from a fixed pro nting an acc tem.	50 to 200 essure level, cumulator and	
(c) <u>Al</u>	titude - Sea lev	vel to 50,000 feet	•			
(d) <u>F</u> 1	ight Acceleration ithstand without direction and wher a 12.0 g acc	on I <u>pads</u> - The uni out failure a 17.0 shall operate sat celeration in any	t shi g ul isfac direc	all be struc ltimate acce ctorily with ction.	turally able fieration in nout malfunction	
3.2 Torque-	Speed Requirement	its				
The pne th the curve of	umatic control a Figure A with	actuator shall be a supply pressur	capal e of	ble of opera 50 pui.	tion in accords	nce
WPAGED I'V	CHEC			APPHOVE	B T/Y	
D. H. Kerska				KR	10	_
VINGNE						
RLD-210	ORIGINAL	FILED IN PRODUCT DE	. 31GH 1	SESTION		

PROJECT NO.	THE BENDIX CURPORATION	CODE IDENT.	SPECIFICATION NO.	NEV
2835-3110	RESEARCH LABORA TORIES DIVISION SOUTHFRELD, MICHIGAN	11272	D6-7 42	ø
EN	GINEERING SPEC	IFICA1	ION	
BPECIFICATI	PNEUMATIC RUDDER CONTROL ACTUATOR	DICS I GR	28 February 196	6
3.3 Output Mot	tion			
The output following requirement	t motion of the control actuator ants:	hall be cond	istent with the	
(a) <u>Manus</u> Angul	al Operation Output - + 20 degrees lar velocity 60 deg/sec.	with ± 1 de	gree accuracy.	
(b) <u>Auton</u>	matic Operation - \pm 5 degrees with 'acy. Angular velocity of 60 deg/	± 0.25 degr sec.	ee positional	
(c) Maxim both	num surface deflection velocity sh manual and automatic operation.	all be 60 de	g/sec for	
(d) Maxim for b	num surface deflection acceleration oth manual and automatic operation	n shail be 1 n.	50 deg/sec ²	
3.4 Output Tor	que			
The control \pm 500 in-1b.	ol actuator shall deliver a rotary	output stal	l torque of	
3.5 Chatter ar	nd Instability			
The unit a under all operating	conditions.	tained chatt	er or instability	
3.6 Dynamic Re	sponse			
The unit, operate within the l	under a linear spring load as show imits specified in Figure' C. La	wn in Figure oad inertia	B, shall is negligible.	
3.7 Duty Cycle				
The unit a reference Section 4	hall be capable of withstanding a +3.3)	duty cycle	of 3000 hours.	
QUALIFICATION F	equirements			
4.1 Data Requi	red			
The follow	ring data shall be supplied as part	t of the qua	lification test:	
DHKewba B. H. Korska	CHECKED BY	R	len	
EVIDIONS	and a second		1 A A	

2835-3110 TITLE PRELIMINAL BPECIFICAT $ \begin{array}{c} $	RESEA S NGINE MATIC TON Mulification Mulification Mulification Mearing Failur Muring Qualification Mearing Failur Muring Qualification Muring Qualification Muring Vill S Muring Mulification Mulifications Mulifications Environment	RCH LABORATORIES DIVISION HOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN EERING SPE RUDDER CONTROL ACTUATO Test Procedure - Five Test Procedure shall to testing. re - A history of bear ication testing shall - Two (2) copies of a provided. ight Inertia Loads - T onsidering the effects (d) shall be submitte lysis - An analysis of not occur at extreme t l be supplied. he unit flow shall be h record shall be reco accurate record of th tion Test Procedure of	CIFICA CIFICA CONTROLOGIA CONT	2 DS-742 TION PATE 28 February of the proposed to the Contracting and malfunctions rese analysis of the of an analysis ing as specified in certifying that worst tolerance all qualification rest Log. on tests conducted p 1 (a) shall be kept	0 1966
TITLE PRELIMINAS SPECIFICAT (a) 9 (a) 9 (b) 1 (c) 8 (c) 8 (c) 8 (c) 8 (c) 9 (c) 9 (c) 9 (c) 9 (c) 9 (c) 9 (c) 9 (c) 10 (c) 10	NGINE MATIC Mulification Mul	EERING SPE RUDDER CONTROL ACTUATO Test Procedure - Five Test Procedure shall to testing. re - A history of bear ication testing shall - Two (2) copies of a provided. ight Inertia Loads - T onsidering the effects (d) shall be submitte lysis - An analysis of not occur at extreme t 1 be supplied. he unit flow shall be h record shall be reco accurate record of th tion Test Procedure of	CIFICA R DESIGN (5) copies of be submitted ing failure a be provided. complete str vo (2) copies of "g" loadi 1. clearances, emperatures w recorded for rded in the T e qualificati Paragraph 4.	ATION PATE 28 February of the proposed to the Contracting and malfunctions ress analysis of the of an analysis ing as specified in certifying that worst tolerance all qualification rest Log. on tests conducted p 1 (a) shall be kept	1966 er
(c) <u>c</u> (c) <u>c</u> (d) <u>1</u> (d) <u>1</u> (e) <u>C</u> (e) <u>C</u> (e) <u>C</u> (c) <u>y</u> (c) <u>y</u>	uring qualifiers Report init shall be iffects of Flint of the unit constrained arragraph 3.1 learance Anal inding vill r uild-up shall low Data - The ests and such est Log - An he Qualification a log book conditions	ication testing shall - Two (2) copies of a provided. ight Inertia Loads - T onsidering the effects (d) shall be submitte lysis - An analysis of not occur at extreme t l be supplied. he unit flow shall be h record shall be reco accurate record of th tion Test Procedure of	be provided. complete str vo (2) copies of "g" loadi 1. clearances, emperatures w recorded for rded in the T e qualificati Paragraph 4.	ress analysis of the of an analysis ing as specified in certifying that with worst tolerance all qualification rest Log. on tests conducted y 1 (a) shall be kept)er
4.2 <u>Test C</u> 4.2.1 to the environme 4.2.2 of the tests unl	onditions Environment				
4.3 <u>Qualif</u>	The qualifie ntal condition Valve Operation Operation of ess specifics ication Tests Flow	cation tests shall be a one specified in Parag <u>tion</u> f the control valve sh ally noted otherwise.	accomplished maph 3.1 (a) all be accomp	with the unit subjec and (b) as defined b lished manually in a	ted elow
4.3.1	The unit flo rature in the	ow chall not exceed 0.0 e range 70°7 to 450°7.	24 lbs/sec v	hile opera ing with	•
D. H.	kerska		Ĩ	ECAD	

PROJECT NO.

2835-3110

THE BENDIX CORPORATION RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN CODE IDENT. SPECIFICATION NO. PEV. 11272 D8-742 0

PAGE ______ 0F 11

DATE

ENGINEERING SPECIFICATION

PRELIMINARY PNEUMATIC RUDDER CONTROL ACTUATOR DESIGN SPECIFICATION

28 February 1966

.....

4.3.2 Reversion to Hydraulic Mode

The unit shall be checked for satisfactory reversion to hydraulic operation upon command or loss of pneumatic supply pressure per Paragraph 2.3 (a).

4.3.3 Life Cycle Endurance Tests

4.3.3.1 <u>Room Temperature Test</u> - The actuator shall be subjected to the following load-speed conditions with a room temperature air supply pressure of 50 _ 3:

Mode	Amplitude (degrees)	Frequency (cps)	Number of Cycles	Linear Load Variation (1b-in)
Manual	20	0.435	125,000	No Load
	20	0.435	2,500	0-4860
	10	0.615	7,500	0-2430
	10	0.615	7,500	0-1620
	5	0.871	25,000	0-810
Automatic	5	0.871	75,000	No Load
	2	1.37	175,000	No Load
	0.8	2.18	500,000	No Load
	5	0.871	2,500	4100 - 6700
	2	1.372	2,500	4900 - 5900

4.3.3.2 <u>Rapid Warm-Up</u> - With the actuator at a cold soak temperature of $-65^{\circ}F$, an air supply at $450^{\circ}F$ and 50 psig shall be provided to the actuator. The load-speed conditions defined in 4.3.3.1 shall be repeated to simulate an actuator cold start and hot test run. Ambient temperature shall be $270^{\circ}F$ during hot test.

4.3.3.3 <u>Room Temperature and Warm-Up Recycle</u> - Following test 4.3.3.2 repeat test 4.3.3.1 once, followed by test 4.3.3.2 to be repeated once.

D. H. Kerska	CHECKED BY	RREAD	
REVISIONS			
	ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT DE	SIGN SECTION	8888-888-161

PROJECT NO.	THE BENDIX CORPORATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	REV		
2835-3110	RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	11272	D8-742	a		
EN	GINEERING SPECI	FICAT	ION			
TITLE PRELIMINARY SPECIFICATIO	PNEUMATIC RUDDER CONTROL ACTUATOR DE N	SIGN	28 February 19	66		
4.3.4 <u>F</u>	requency Response					
T subjected to the sp shall be conducte?	he actuator shall be checked for fre ring rate load characteristic as def with 50 psig air supply at both room	quency resp ined in Fig temperatur	oonse when ure B. Tests e and at 450°F .			
4 3.5 0	hatter and Instability					
T under all condition	he unit shall operate smoothly witho s during the qualification tests spe	ut chatter cified.	or instability			
4.3.6 <u>н</u>	umidity					
T MIL-E-5272, Procedu	he unit shall be subjected to the Hu re I.	midity Test	a of			
4.3.7 <u>v</u>	ibration					
T Procedure I.	he unit shall be vibrated in accorda	nce with MI	L-E-5272,			
5.0 APPLICABLE DOC	UMENTS AND DRAWINGS					
5.1 Applicabl	e Documents					
The follo a part of this spec	wing documents of the issue in effec lfication to the extent specified he	t on date o rein:	f contract form			
MIL-P-856	Pneumatic System Components, Aeronautical General Specification for					
MIL-P-551	Pneumatic Systems, Aircraft; Design, Installation, and Data Requirements for					
MIL-E-540	D Electronic Equipment - Airborne	Electronic Equipment - Airborne General Specification for				
MIL-E- 527	2C Environmental Testing, Aeronauti Equipment, General Specification	cal and Ass for	ociated			
	Laurence en					
D. H. Kersk	CHECKED BY	R	REAM			
EVISIONS			-in-	-24		

PROJECT NO.	THE BENDIX CORPORATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	REV
2835-3110	RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	11272	D8-742	a
EN	GINEERING SPEC	IFICAT	ION	
TLE PRELIMINARY P SPECIFICATION	NEUMATIC RUDDER CONTROL ACTUATOR DE	SIGN	28 February 196	6
MIL-8-40	HOC Solenoid, Electrical, General S	pecification	for	
MIL-A-863 (A)	29 Airplane Strength and Rigidity IR)			
MIL-P- 551	4B Packings, Installation and Glan Hydraulic and Pneumatic	d Design of	Aircraft	
5.2 Applicabl	Le Drawings			
The follo part of this spec	owing drawings, incorporating the r ification to the extent specified	evisions not herein:	ed, shall form	
BRLD 2160	9873 Layout, F101BAirplane Rudder Power Cylinder Linkage	Control Syst	em,	
BRLD 2161	.066 F101B Rudder Dynavector Actua	tor		
			1	
	CHECKED BY	APPROV		
D. H. Kerska		PA	LAS	
VISIONS				






PROJECT NO.		THE BENDIX CORPORATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	AEV.
283	2835-311 RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN		11272	DS - 743	
	EN	GINEERING SPEC	IFICAT	ION	
TITLE	Pneumatic Ru	dder Control Actuator Available P	ower Supply	March 15, 19	66

1.0 GENERAL

This specification defines the available pneumatic power supply for the Pneumo-Mechanical Servomechanism applicable to F101B aircraft rudder control. The power is derived from bleed air of the compressor section of the Pratt and Whitney JT3 turbojet engines which is also the power supply for the cockpit pressurization and air-conditioning system. This specification is to serve as information for the preliminary design of the pneumatic rudder control actuator.

2.0 POWER SUPPLY CHARACTERISTICS

2.1 Supply Pressure

The pneumatic rudder control actuator shall be capable of performance as specified in DS-742 with a supply pressure variation of 50 to 200 paig. Based on the engine compressor discharge characteristics in Figures : A and C

the availability of this supply pressure is limited to normal engine operation to an altitude of approximately 40,000 feet at flight speeds greater than Mach 1.0 and for throttled down or idling engine operation to 10,000 feet. The pneumatic control actuator can operate with supply pressures less than 50 psig; however, degraded performance can be expected.

2.2 <u>Supply Temperature</u>

The temperature of the supply gas may vary from 100°F to 450°F as indicated in the flight envelope summary presented in Figure C. The apparent discrepancy between the data presented in Figure C and Figure B is due to different locations in the engine bleed air duct. The curves of Figure B are included to allow extrapolation for aircraft operating conditions not presented in the flight envelope summary of Figure C.

2.3 Supply Flow

The maximum available supply flow is obtained from the table in Figure C. This varies from a minimum of 0.5 15/sec for the aircraft in the descent mode at an altitude of 30,000 feet to 3.5 1b/sec for sea level take-off. The primary function of the engine bleed air is to provide flow for cockpit pressurization and air-conditioning system; therefore, actuator flow requirements must be kept to

REPARED Sterke	CHECKED BY	Rokeard
REVISIONS		
9C/RLD-218	ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT D	DESIGN SECTION BOOL-000-10

PAGE 1 OF 4





FIGURE A



Compressor Discharge Temperature Versus Flight Mach Number for Pratt and Whitney JT3 Engine

Риојест но. 2835-311	THE RESEARC SOL	BENDIX CORF H LABORATO ITHFIELD, MI	PORATION RIES DIVISION CHIGAN	CODE 112	1DENT.	DB - 743	A
EN	GINE	ERING	SPEC	CIFIC	ATI	CN	
T Pneumatic Rudder	r Control /	Ictuator Av	ailable Powe	er Supply	DA	March 15, 19	66
		1		Blee	d Air		1
Flight Condition	Alt. (ft)	Mach No.	Pg (psig)	P _S (psia)	t (° F)	V (lb/sec)	
Take-off	0	0	108.3	123	< 100	3.5	
Climb	10,000	0.50	86.89	97	< 100	3.1	
Climb	15,000	0.50	62.71	91	< 100	2.4	
Climb	30,000	0.71	61.63	66	145	1.8	
Level	40,000	1.05	52.28	55	595	1.2	
	38,800	1.03	55.12	59	530	1.2	
Level	600, ز_	0.87	41.24	44	486	0.9	
Descent	30,000	0.86	21.63	26	490	0.5	
Devcent	16,200	0.62	52.11	60	< 100	1.2	
Landing	1,000	< 0.40	37 .81	52	< 100	0.8	

.

6

FIGURE C

PREPAHED Ditkenter	CHECKED BY	APPROVED BY
REVISIONS		
BC/RL0-814	ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT DESIG	GN SECTION 0000-100

PAGE 4

-

APPENDIX B

FLIGHTWORTHY SYSTEM SPECIFICATIONS

PROJECT NO.	THE BENDIX CORPO	RATION	CODE IDENT		
2835-3110	RESEARCH LABORATOR SOUTHFIELD, MIC	HES DIVISION	11272	D8-747	
EN	GINEERING	SPECI	FICAT	ION	
" FLIGHIWORTHY 1	PHEUMATIC DYNAVECTOR HID	DER ACTUATOR		May 15, 1966	
1.0 DESCRIPT					
This design	a precification covers t	he requiremen	ts for a f	lightworthy low-	
pressure high re		control actu	ator havin	g an equal output	
in each direction	on and with the capabili	ty of operati	on in four	different modes.	
(a). Manual o	operation similar to that of the second seco	t of a conven	tional int	egrated	
(b). Operatio	on equivalent to that of	a normal aut	opilot ser	les servo	
plus pow	ver cylinder.				
(c). Manual c	operation with stability	augmentation	in monito	r.	
(d). Manual d	operation with stability	augmentation	operative	•	
The pneumatic ac	tuator in conf mance to	o the specifi	cation req	uirements consiste	
or:	dt mechanien				
(b). Manual y	alve lever				
(c). Power ac	tuator				
(d). Single p	oint engagement pneumat:	ic clutch			
(e). Rudder h	orn adapter				
(f). Actuator	-rudder interlock valva				
(g). Actuator	-manual valve latch				
(h). Automati	c valve				
(1). Automati	c valve amplifier				
(j). Automati	c actuator				
(E). Fluidic	position transducer	515 F			
(1). Clutch,	power supply, and latch	switches			
(m). MISCELIA	neous monitoring instrum	uentation			
The design and p in Table I.	erformance characteristi	les of the abo	ove actuato	or are summarized	
* Trademark of Th	e Bendix Corporation				
ARED BY	CHECKED BY		APPROVI	10 BY	
D. H. Ke	rska		IE	GREAD	
HONS					
		33			

.





PRO	JECT NO.	THE BENDIX CORPORATION	5	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	RE	
2835-3110		RESEARCH LABORATOR(ES DIVISIO SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN		11272	DS-747		
	ENC	SINEERING SPE	CIF	ICAT	ION		
TLE FI	LIGHIWORTHY PN	EUMATIC DYNAVECTOR RUDDER ACTU	ATOR		May 15, 1966		
		TABLE I					
	DYNAVECTOR	Model	PH-	370 -B1			
	Stall Torqu	0	10,3	200 in-lbs			
	No-Load Spe	eđ	60	deg/sec			
	Maximum Hor	sepower	0.4	05 hp			
	Weight		14	lbs			
	Design Life		3,000 hours				
	Maximum Fue	l Consumption @ 450°F	0.018 1bs/sec				
	Supply Pres	sure	50 paig				
	Gas Tempera	ture	100	F to 450	r		
	Manual Inpu	t	± 1.	.65 in. (‡ r	25 deg udder motion)		
	Automatic L	nput	± 2	psid @ 15	psig		
	Automati: On (Relativ	atput ve to Manual Position)	± 5	deg			
	Power Actuat Manual 1	tor Response to Inputs (-3 db point)	25 0	eps			
	Power Actuat Stabilit	tor Response to by Augmentation (-3 db point)	6.2	сра			
EPARED B	D. H. Kersk	CHECKED BY		APPROVE	Read		
1810118				1.04		1	

STRUCT STRUCT

PROJECT NO.

2835-3110

THE BENDIX CORPORATION RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN

CODE IDENT, SPECIFICATION NO. 11272 D8-747

ENGINEERING SPECIFICATION

TITLE FLIGHTWORTHY PNEUMATIC DYNAVECTOR RUDDER ACTUATOR

May 15, 1966

REV

2.0 DESIGN REQUIREMENTS

2.1 Material and Workmanship

2.1.1 Materials and workmanship shall be as stated in Specification MIL-T-8564C, MIL-P-5518C, and MIL-E-5400.

2.1.2 Metals

All metals used in construction shall be corrosion resistant and/or suitably protected to resist corrosion during the expected service and storage life of the unit. The use of dissimilar materials shall be avoided whenever practicable.

2.1.3 Weight of Materials

Materials of the lightest possible weight, consistent with the service and strength requirements, shall be used.

2.1.4 Non-Standard Material Approval

Approval for the use of non-standard parts and materials shall. be in accordance with Specification MIL-T-8564C.

2.1.5 Strength

The following safety factors shall be applied to the stress analysis of the unit:

- (a) Yield Strength (b) Ultimate Strength
- = 1.3 x Design Yield Strength

PAGE 3 OF 11

= 1.5 x Design Ultimate Strength

2.2 Dimension

The unit shall conform to the envelope drawing 2162309 and the design data noted thereon.

2.3 Installation

The pneumatic rudder control actuator shall be installed in parallel to the present hydraulic rudder control system per the installation drawing 2161693 and shall incorporate design features such that the following operational modes are possible.

PREPARED B	D.H. Kerska	CHECKED BY	APPROVED BY Real	
1E 41010113				
C/RLD-818	01	IGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT	DESIGN SECTION	8898-898-188

PROJECT NO.	THE BENDIX CORPORA	TION	ODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	REV.
2835-3110	RESEARCH LABORATORIES SOUTHFIELD, MICHIG	DIVISION	1272	DS-747	
E	NGINEERING S	PECIF	ICAT	ION	
L. FLIGHIWO	RTHY PNEUMATIC DYNAVECTOR RUD	DER ACTUATOR		May 15, 1966	
(a)	Disengagement of the pneuma operation in the hydraulic	tic control mode is comm	actuator anded.	package when	
(b)	Disengagement when a hard o is experienced by the pneum	ver signal i atic servo p	n the aut ackage.	omatic mode	
(c)	No occurrence of transients (e.g., pneumatic to hydraul the capability of the passi active control system.	when switch ic and hydra ve control s	ing modes ulic to p ystem to	of operation, neumatic) and follow the	
2.4 <u>Wei</u>	ght				
pounds. The c actuator, many servoamplifier	control actuator consists of mal and automatic servovalves rs and the input linkage leve	the power act, the fluidion.	tuator, a c transdu	utomatic cer and flueric	
2.5 Inst	mentation				
Inst monitor the fo	inumentation shall be incorporation of the incorpor	rated into th	he actuat	or design to	
(a) (b) (c) (d) (e) (f)	Power actuator position rela Automatic actuator position Manual valve body relative Input linkage lever relative Automatic valve spool posit: valve body. Clutch engagement and disenge	ative to grou relative to to power actu to power actu to power actu ion relative gagement posi	und. power ac lator out ctuator o to autom	tuator. put. utput. atic	
2.6 Mark	ing of Ports				
AlJ. Decalcomanias will not be ac	ports shall be durably and le shall not be used. Single le ceptable.	egibly marked atters, such	l as to f as "P" f	unction. or pressure,	
ARED BY D. H.	Kerska CHECKED BY		R	Reas	
			And in case of the local division of the loc		
HONS					
NONS					

PROJECT	NO.	m	HE BENDIX CORPO	DRATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	יך
2835-311	.0	RESEA	ARCH LABORATOR SOUTHFIELD, MIC	RIES DIVISION HIGAN	11272	D8-7 47	Ι
	E	NGIN	EERING	SPECI	FICAT	ION	
TLE FLIG	HIWORI	'HY PNEUMATI	C DYNAVECTOR R	udder actuat	OR	May 15, 1966	
3.0 OPI	RATION	AL REQUIREM	ents				
3.1	Envi	ronmental C	perating Condi	tions			
ground a	The ind/or	actuator sy flight cond	stem shall be litions:	designed to	operate und	er the following	
	(a)	Temperatur	<u>e</u> – Gas Temper Ambient te	ature of 100 mperature of	^o to 450 ^o F -65 ^o to 270) ^o r.	
	(b)	Supply Pre psig. If considerat convention	ssure - Supply it is necessar ion shall be g al pressure re	pressure sh y to operate ivey to impl gulation sub	all vary fro at a fixed ementing an system.	m 50 to 200 pressure level, accumulator and	
	(c)	Altitude -	Sea level to	50,000 feet.			
	(d)	Flight Acc to withsta any direct under a 12	eleration Load nd without fai ion and shall .0 g accelerat	<u>s</u> - The unit lure a 17.0 operate satis ion in any d	shall be st g ultimate a sfactorily v irection.	tructurally able acceleration in without malfunction	'n
3.2	Torq	ue-Speed Re	quirements				
accordan	The ; ce wit	pneumatic c h the curve	ontrol actuato of Figure A w	r shall be ca ith a supply	pressure of	eration in 50 psig.	
3.3	Outp	ut Motion					
the foll	The owing :	output moti requirement	on of the cont	rol actuator	shall be co	msistent with	
	(a)	Manual Ope Angular ve	ration Output locity 60 deg/	- ± 20 degree sec.	es with ± 1	degree accuracy.	
	(b)	Automatic (accuracy.	<u>Operation</u> - t Angular veloc	5 degrees with ity of 60 deg	th t C.25 de	gree positional	
	(c)	Maximum su both manual	rface deflection and automation	on velocity a c operation.	shall be 60	deg/sec for	
EPARED BYD, D	H. K.	es ka	CHECKED BY		APPROVI	26 Reap	
VISIONS							* 46. j

FROME	T NO.	THE BENDIX CORPO	DRATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.
2835-3	110	RESEARCH LABORATON SOUTHFIELD, MIC	HES DIVISION	11272	DS-747
	ENG	INEERING	SPECI	FICAT	ION
E 107	TOUTLODING			a	DATE
FL	IGHIWORTHI I	PREQUATIC DINAVECTOR	RUDDER ACTUATO		May 15, 1966
					0
	(d) Maxi	imum surface deflecti	on acceleratic	on shall b	e 150 deg/sec ²
	for	both manual and auco	matic operatio	n.	
3.	4 Output To	orque			
0.000	The contra	rol actuator shall de	liver a rotary	output s	tall torque of
0,200	- 500 in-108				
3.	5 Chatter a	and Instability	1.4.1		
nstaht	The unit	shall operate smooth	ly without sus	tained ch	atter or
2 080 01	6 Demanda I	Jeenonse	V1117 T		
5.		reshouse			
perate	The unit, within the	, under a linear spri: limits specified in '	ng load as sho Figure C. Ioa	Mn in Fig d inertia	is negligible.
2	7 Duty Cycl				The model Banks
5.	ma und	<u></u> 		h	humdes 1. Asum
our fl	The unit	shall have a design : be which the unit mus	life of 3,000 t be capable o	hours. A	typical four- nding is shown
our fl n Tabl	The unit ight envelop es II and II	shall have a design i be which the unit mus I.	life of 3,000 t be capable o	hours. A f withsta	typical four- nding is shown
our fl n Tabl	The unit ight envelop es II and II	shall have a design i be which the unit mus I.	life of 3,000 t be capable o	hours. A f withsta	typical four- nding is shown
our fl n Tabl	The unit ight envelop es II and II	shall have a design for which the unit must I. Nable II - Stall Torg	life of 3,000 t be capable o ue During Four	hours. A f withstan -Hour Fli	typical four- nding is shown ght
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II T Stall Torqu	shall have a design be which the unit mus I. Pable II - Stall Torque	life of 3,000 t be capable o ue During Four Amplitud	hours. A f withstar -Hour Fli, e	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II T Stall Torqu (in-lbs)	shall have a design be which the unit mus I. Sable II - Stall Torg le	life of 3,000 t be capable o ue During Four Amplitud (degrees	hours. A f withstar -Hour Fli e)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes)
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400	shall have a design be which the unit mus I. Pable II - Stall Torq Ne	life of 3,000 t be capable o ue During Four Amplitud (degrees 20	hours. A f withstay -Hour Fli, e)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400 4,860	shall have a design be which the unit mus I. Pable II - Stall Torque Me	life of 3,000 t be capable o ue During Four Amplitud (degrees 20 20	hours. A f withstar -Hour Fli)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4 4
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400 4,860 2,430	shall have a design be which the unit mus I. Pable II - Stall Torq Ne	life of 3,000 t be capable o ue During Four Amplitud (degrees 20 20 10	hours. A f withstay -Hour Flig e)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4 4 10
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400 4,860 2,430 1,620	shall have a design be which the unit must i. Vable II - Stall Torq le	life of 3,000 t be capable of ue During Four Amplitud (degrees 20 20 10 10	hours. A f withstar -Hour Fli, e)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4 4 10 10
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400 4,860 2,430 1,620 810	shall have a design be which the unit mustric. Table II - Stall Torques (able II - Stall Torques) (able II - Stall Torques) (able II - Stall Torques) (be for the stall Torques) (be for the stall Torques) (construction) (constructio	life of 3,000 t be capable of ue During Four Amplitud (degrees 20 20 10 10 5	hours. A f withstar -Hour Fli, e)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4 4 4 10 10 30
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400 4,860 2,430 1,620 810	shall have a design be which the unit mustric. Nable II - Stall Torque (second 100 90 90 60 60 60	life of 3,000 t be capable of ue During Four Amplitud (degrees 20 20 10 10 5 Total Time	hours. A f withstar -Hour Fli e)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4 4 10 10 30 58 minutes
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400 4,860 2,430 1,620 810	shall have a design be which the unit mustric. Table II - Stall Torque (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c)	life of 3,000 t be capable of ue During Four Amplitud (degrees 20 20 10 10 5 Total Time	hours. A f withstar -Hour Fli)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4 4 10 10 30 58 minutes
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400 4,860 2,430 1,620 810	shall have a design be which the unit mus I. Pable II - Stall Torque (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c)	life of 3,000 t be capable of ue During Four Amplitud (degrees 20 20 10 10 5 Total Time	hours. A f withstar -Hour Fline)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4 4 10 10 30 58 minutes
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400 4,860 2,430 1,620 810	shall have a design be which the unit must i. Vable II - Stall Torq ie	life of 3,000 t be capable of ue During Four Amplitud (degrees 20 20 10 10 5 Total Time	hours. A f withstar -Hour Fli, e)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4 4 4 10 10 30 58 minutes
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400 4,860 2,430 1,620 810	shall have a design be which the unit mus I. Pable II - Stall Torque (* Load 100 90 90 60 60 60	life of 3,000 t be capable of the During Four Amplitud (degrees 20 20 10 10 5 Total Time	hours. A f withstar -Hour Fli)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4 4 10 10 30 58 minutes
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400 4,860 2,430 1,620 810	shall have a design be which the unit mus I. Pable II - Stall Torque (* Load 100 90 90 60 60 60	life of 3,000 t be capable of ue During Four Amplitud (degrees 20 20 10 10 5 Total Time	hours. A f withstar -Hour Flip e)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4 4 10 10 30 58 minutes
our fl	The unit ight envelop es II and II Stall Torqu (in-lbs) 5,400 4,860 2,430 1,620 810	shall have a design be which the unit mustric. Table II - Stall Torque (* Load 100 90 90 60 60 60	life of 3,000 t be capable of ue During Four Amplitud (degrees 20 20 10 10 5 Total Time	hours. A f withstar -Hour Fli e)	typical four- nding is shown ght Duration (minutes) 4 4 10 10 30 58 minutes

 PROJECT HO.
 THE BENDIX CORPORATION
 CODE IDENT.
 SPECIFICATION HO.

 2835-3110
 RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION
 11272
 DS-747

 ENGINEERING SPECIFICATION

TITLE FLIGHTWORTHY PNEUMATIC DYNAVECTOR RUDDER ACTUATOR

May 15, 1966

PAGE _7 OF _11

DATE

REY.

Table III - Oscillatory Conditions During Four-Hour Flight

Mode	Amplitude (t degrees)	Frequency (cps)	Torque Variation (1b-in)	Time (minutes)
Automatic	5	0.871	0 to 810	35
Automatic	0.8	2.18	0	63
	Tot	matic Mode	98 minutes	
Manual	20	0.435	0 to 4,860	84 minutes

4.0 QUALIFICATION REQUIREMENTS

4.1 Data Required

The following data shall be supplied as part of the qualification test:

- (a) <u>Qualification Test Procedure</u> Five (5) copies of the proposed Qualification Test Procedure shall be submitted to the Contracting Agency prior to testing.
- (b) <u>Bearing Failure</u> A history of bearing failure and malfunctions during qualification testing shall be provided.
- (c) <u>Stress Report</u> Two (2) copies of a stress analysis of the unit shall be provided.
- (d) Effects of Flight Inertia Loads Two (2) copies of an analysis of the unit considering the effects of "g" loading as specified in Paragraph 3.1 (d) shall be submitted.
- (e) <u>Clearance Analysis</u> An analysis of clearances, certifying that binding will not occur at extreme temperatures with worst tolerance build-up shall be supplied.

PREPARED BY D Altace kan D. H. Kerska	CHECKED BY	AP	READ
REVISIONS			1997 - 1997 -
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
96/81.0-218	ORIGINAL FILES	A PRODUCT DESIGN SECTION	8098-000-163

	ROJECT NO.	THE BENDIX COR	PORATION	CODE IDENT.		Ine
28	35-3110	RESEARCH LABORATO SOUTHFIELD, M	DRIES DIVISION ICHIGAN	11272	D8-747	Τ
	EN	GINEERING	SPEC	FICAT	ION	
TITLE	FLIGHIWORTHY	PNEUMATIC DYNAVECTOR	RUDDER ACTUAT	OR	DATE May 3.5, 1966	
	4.2 Test Co	nditions				
	4.2.1	Environment				
sut	jected to the	The qualification tes environmental conditi	ts shall be a ons specified	ccomplished in Specific	with the unit mation PS-412.	
	4.2.2	Valve Operation				
in	all of the tes	Operation of the cont ts unless specificall	rol valve shal	ll be accomp	lished manually	
	4.3 Qualifi	cation Tests				
	The uni	t shall be subjected	to the function	onal and end	urance tests as	
spe	cified in Spec	ification PS-412.				•
5.0	APPLICABLE I	OCUMENTS AND DRAWINGS				
	5.1 Applica	ble Documents				
for	The fol m a part of th	lowing documents of t is specification to t	he issue in ei he extent spec	ffect on dat	e of contract n:	
	MIL-P-8	564C Pneumatic Sys Specification	tem Components for	, Aeronauti	cal General	
	MIL-P-5	518C Pneumatic Sys and Data Requ	tems, Aircraft irements for	; Design, I	installation,	
	MIL-E-5	400 Electronic Eq	uipment - Airt	orne Genera	1 Specification fo)r
	MIL-E-5	272C Environmental Equipment, Gen	Testing, Aero nersl Specific	onautical an ation for	d Associated	
	MIL-S-4	040C Solenoid, Elec	ctrical, Gener	al Specific	ation for	
	MIL-A-8 (A	529 Airplane Stren SR)	ngth and Rigid	lity		
	MIL-P-5	514B Packings, Inst Hydraulic and	tallation and Pneumatic	Gland Desig	n and Aircraft	
REPARE	Der D.H.Ken	An CHECKED BY		APPROVE	Depen	
	D. R. Ker			K	grato	
EAIBION	and the second					
			·			

PROJECT N	10.	THE BENDIX CORPORATION	CODE 104+ L	SPECIFICATION NO.						
2835-3110		SEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	11272	DE-747						
	ENGI	NEERING SPECI	FICAT	ION						
TLE FLIGH	TWORTHY PRIEUR	NATIC DYNAVECTOR RUDDER ACTUATY	OR	MAY 15, 1966						
5.2	Applicable I	Dravings								
a part of	The following drawings, incorporating the revisions noted, shall form this specification to the extent specified herein:									
	BKLD 2161698	Layout, F101B Airplane Rudo Power Cylinder Linkage	der Control	System,						
	BRLD 2162309	F101B Rudder DYNAVECTOR Act	tuator							
		· · ·								
		·								
PARED OV Z.	N. Kerska	- CHRCKED BY	APPROV	SREAM						
IST ONS			~~~~							



PROJECT NO.

TITLE

THE BENDIX CORPORATION RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN BPECIFICATION NO. DS-748 REV

CODE IDENT,

11272

ENGINEERING SPECIFICATION

Manual Servovalve Design Specification

May 15, 1966

1.0 DESCRIPTION

This design specification presents the requirements for a manual servovalve for use in a pneumatic rudder control system described in Specification DS-747. The valve shall accept a command input by direct mechanical linkage to the pilot and a mechanical command from the stability augmentation/autopilot system.

2.0 DESIGN REQUIREMENTS

2.1 Material and Workmanship

2.1.1 Materials and workm. ship shall be stated in Specifications MIL-P-8564C, MIL-F-5518C, and MIL-E-54.0.

2.1.2 Metals

All metals used in construction shall be corrosion resistant and/or suitably protected to resist corrosion during the expected service and storage life of the unit. The use of dissimilar materials shall be avoided whenever practicable.

2.1.3 Weight of Materials

Materials of the lightest possible weight, consistent with the service and strength requirements, shall be used.

2.1.4 Non-Standard Material Approval

Approval for the use of non-standard parts and materials shall be in accordance with Specification MIL-P-8564C.

2.1.5 Strength

The following safety factors shall be applied to the stress

analysis of the unit:

SC/ALD-118

- (a) Yield Strength = 1.3 x Design Yield Strength
- (b) Ultimate Strength = 1.5 x Design Ultimate Strength

DA Ken ka	CHECKED BY	RG READ
REVISIONS		

ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT DESIGN SECTION

PAGE _1 OF _3___

1000-000-10

	ICT NO.	T	HE BENDIX CORPO	RATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	-
2835-	2835-3110		SOUTHFIELD, MIC	HIGAN	11272	DS-748	
	EN	IGINI	EERING	SPECI	FICAT	ION	
ITLE M	anual Ser	vovalve D	esign Specific	ation		DATE May 15, 1966	
2	.2 <u>51z</u>	e			1997 B		
and the	The design da	e unit shal ata noted (ll conform to t thereon.	he dimensio	nal envelop	e of drawing 2162	2309
2	.3 Ins	tallation					
be adap in such	The table to t a way as	e manual i he corres to meet t	ervovalve sha ponding power he following re	ill be install actuator. I equirements:	ed per drav nstallation :	ving 2162309 and must be perform	sha ed
	(a)	The ford valve as velocity	ce applied by t seen by the n shall not exce	he pilot or a nanual valve ed 0.5 pound	utomatic vi to obtain 1 I.	alve to the manual 0 in/sec output	1
	(b)	In manu controll up to ± 2 the manu an ampl	al mode, the m ing the power 27 degrees. W ual servovalve itude of ± 5 de	anual servo actuator outj hen respond shall lim!t grees.	valve shall put displace ing to autor the power a	be capable of ement at amplitud matic mode comm actuator output to	les nanc
	(c)	The mar actuator	nual valve shal assembly.	1 be the cont	rolling val	ve of the servome	otor
2.	4 Wei	ight					
	The	manual s	ervovalve sha	ll have a we	ight goal of	0.9 pound.	
2.	5 Inst	trumentati	ion				
	The	valve sha	all be compatil	le with suit	able instru	mentation to mon	itor
valve sp	ool posit:	ion and in	put signal.				
3.0 P	ERFORM.	ANCE RE	QUIREMENTS				
3.	l <u>Env</u>	ironmenta	al Operating C	onditions			
ground	The	manual s	ervovalve sha	ll be designe	d to operat	e under the follow	wing
Bround (EIG/UE 111	manne conditi	1VIII,		100	5.080	
	(2)	1 empera	Ambier	nperature of it temperatu	re of -65°F	to 270°F	
		1	CHECKED BY		APPROVE	700	
EPARED BY	VIL.		-				

PAGE 2 OF 3

PROJECT NO.		THE BENDIX CORPORATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NC.	REV.				
2835-3110		RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	11272	DS-748					
	ENC	GINEERING SPECI	FICA 1	ION					
Manual S	ervov	alve Design Specification		DATE May 15, 196	56				
	(b)	Working Fluid - The working flu	id shall be	air.					
	(c)	Supply Pressure - 50 psig ± 5 ps	ig.						
	(d)	Altitude - Sea level to 50,000 fee	et.						
	(e)	Flight Acceleration Loads - The without failure, a 17.0g ultimate tion and shall operate satisfacto 12.0g load acceleration.	unit shall accelerati rily withou	be able to withst ion force in any d it malfunction und	and, irec- ler				
3.2	Inp	ut Characteristics							
	(a)	Signal - Position Demand.							
	(Ъ)	Rated Input - \pm 0.020 in \pm 0.180	lost moti	on.					
	(c)	Maximum Input Force - $1.0 \pm 0.$	l lbs at sp	ool centerline.					
3.3	Out	put Characteristics							
	(a)	Blocked Port Pressure Gain - 10) psi per p	ercent of rated in	nput				
	(Ъ)	Maximum Blocked Port Pressur at 50 psig supply pressure.	e Differen	tial - (min.) 48 p	ld				
	(c)	Rated No Load Flow - 0.048 ± 0. pressure, (70°F gas temperature	004 lbs/se e).	c at 50 psig supp	ly				
3.4	Inp	it-Output Characteristics							
	(a)	Hysteresis - ± 3 percent.							
	(b)	Linearity - ± 5 percent.							
REPARED BY	uske	CHECKED BY	APPROV	ED BY					
/RLD-218		ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT DESIGN	SECTION	0(

PROJECT NO.	ТН	E BENDIX CORPO	DRATION	CODE IDENT	SPECIFICATION NO.	AEV
2835-3110	RESEAT	RCH LABORATOR OUTHFIELD, MIC	HIGAN	11272	DS-749	
EN	GINE	ERING	SPECI	FICA	TION	
Automatic Ser	vovalve D	esign Specifi	ation		May 15, 19	66
1.0 DESCRIPTION	ON				9c	
This design valve for use in a The unit shall acco sistent with the re	specificat pneumatic ept an inpe quirement	ion presents : rudder contr ut from a flui ts set forth in	the requiren rol system d d interaction this specifi	nents for a escribed in amplifien cation.	an automatic serve n Specification DS r and shall be con-	 -747.
2.0 DESIGN REG	QUIREMEI	NTS				
2.1 Materi	ial and Wo	rkmanship				
2.1.1 MIL-P-8564C, MI	Material L-P-5518(s and workma C, and MIL-E	nship shall -5400.	be as state	ed in Specification	. 6
2.1.2	Metals					
and/or suitably pr storage life of the ever practicable.	All meta otected to unit. The	ls used in cor resist corro use of dissir	astruction sh sion during (nilar mater)	all be cor the expect als shall	rosion resistant ed service and be avoided when-	
2.1.3	Weight o	f Materials				
service and streng	Material th require	s of the lighte ements, shall	st possible be used.	weight, co	nsistent with the	
2.1.4	Non-Stan	dard Materia	l Approval			
be in accordance w	Approval with Specif	for the use of ication MIL-1	of non-standa P-8564C.	ard parts a	and materials shal	1
2.1.5	Strength					
of the welter	The follo	wing safety fi	actors shall	be applied	to the stress ana	lysis
or the unit:	(a) Yield	l Strength	= 1.3 x De	sign Yield	Strength	
	(b) Ultin	nate Strength	= 1.5 x Dec	ign Ultim	ate Strength	
DAKenska		CHECKED BY		APPROV Re	AREAD	
EVISIONS				and a second sec		

机

PROJECT	NO.	THE BENDIX CORPORATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	-
2835-3	110	RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	11272	DS-749	
	EN	GINEERING SPEC	IFICA	ΓΙΟΝ	
TITLE	tomatic	Servoyalve Design Specification		DATE	
2.2	<u> </u>			May 15, 19	00
2.2	Size				
the design	The u data no	nit shall conform to the envelope ted thereon.	shown on dr	awing 2162309 and	
2.3	Instal	lation			
shall be c	The a ompatibl	utomatic servovalve shall be inst le with the corresponding automa	alled per dra tic actuator.	wing 2162309 and	
2.4	Weigh	t			
	The a	utomatic servovalve shall have a	weight goal o	of 0.5 pound.	
2.5	Instru	mentation			
	The au	atomatic servovalve shall be prov	ided with su	itable instrumenta	- 1
tion to mo	nitor the	input signal to the valve and the	valve spool	position.	
3.0 PER	FORMA	NCE REQUIREMENTS			
3.1	Enviro	onmental Operating Conditions			
ing ground	The au and/or	itomatic servovalve shall be desi flight conditions:	gned to oper	ate under the follo	w -
	(a) <u>Te</u>	emperature - Gas temperature of Ambient temperature	100°F to 450 re of -65°F to)°F. 0 270°F.	
	(b) <u>W</u>	orking Fluid - The working fluid	shall be air.		
	(c) <u>Su</u>	pply Pressure Range - 50 psig ±	5 psig.		
	(d) <u>Al</u>	titude - Sea Level to 50,000 feet.			
	(e) <u>F1</u> wi sh loa	ight Acceleration Loads - The un thout failure, a 17.0g ultimate acc all operate satisfactorily without ad acceleration in any direction.	it shall be al celeration in malfunction	ble to withstand, any direction and under a 12.0g	
	(f) <u>Na</u> fre	tural Frequency - The automatic equency of 30 cps. minimum.	servovalve	shall have a natur	al
DNIC	Laka	CHECKED BY	APPROV Re	alean	
IVISIONS					

PRO	JECT NO),	T	HE BENDIX CORPO	RATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	TREY.
2835	5-3110	0	RESEA	SOUTHFIELD, MICI	IES DIVISION	11272	DS-749	
		EN	IGINI	EERING	SPECI	FICAT	ION	
TITLE	Auton	natic	Servovalv	e Design Speci	fication		DATE May 15, 196	6
	3.2	Inpu	t Characte	eristics				
		(a)	Signal - D	ifferential pre	ssure ±5 psic	d		
		(b)	Quiescent	Pressure - 40	psia ± 5 psi			
		(c)	Rated Flo	w - 0.0002 lbs/	вес			
	3.3	Outp	ut Charac	teristics				
		(a)	Blocked P	art Pressure (Gain - 10 psi	per perce	nt of rated input.	
		(b)	Maximum	Blocked Part	Pressure Dif	ferential (min) - 40 psid.	
		(c)	Rated No	Load Flow - 0.	0015 ± 0.0004	lbs/sec		
	3.4	Inpu	t - Output	Characteristic				
		(a)	Hysteresi	- The valve a	hall have a h	ysteresis	limit of 1 percent	•
		(b)	Linearity	- ±5 percent				
		(c)	Frequency	Response				
			(a) <u>-3db</u>	Amplitude - 80	срв			
		((b) <u>90° Ph</u>	ase Shift - 50	cps			
		(d)	Resolution	- 1 percent ra	ited input.			
								i
								2
	">	1		CHECKED BY		APPROV		
DHA	Leu	hen		L		KO	nan	
(3 413) 0 NS								
					ODUCT OFFICE	CTION		
-/ HLD-318			UK	IVITAL FILED IN PA	APPEL DESIGN SE			

PROJECT NO. 2835-3110

THE BENDIX CORPORATION RF.SEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN DS-750

REV

CODE IDENT,

11272

DATE

ENGINEERING SPECIFICATION

TITLE

Pneumatic Tooth Clutch Design Specification

May 15, 1966

1.0 Description

This design specification presents the requirements for a pneumatic tooth clutch for use in the pneumatic rudder control system described in Specification DS-747. The clutch will provide for disengagement of the pneumatic servomechanism when operation in the hydraulic mode is commanded and shall be consistent with the requirements set forth in this specification.

2.0 Design Requirements

2.1 <u>Material and Workmanship</u>

2.1.1 Materials and workmanship shall be as stated in Specifications MIL-P-8564C, MIL-P-5518C, and MIL-E-5400.

2.1.2 Metals

All metals used in construction shall be corrosion resistant and/or suitably protected to resist corrosion during the expected service and storage life of the unit. The use of dissimilar materials shall be avoided whenever practicable.

2.1.3 Weight of Materials

Materials of the lightest possible weak it, consistent with the service and strength requirements, shall be used.

2.1.4 Non-Standard Material Approval

Approval for the use of non-standard parts and materials shall be in accordance with Specification MIL-P-8564C.

2.1.5 Strength

The following safety factors shall be applied to the stress analysis of the unit:

(a) Yield Strength = 1.3 x Design Yield Strength

(b) Ultimate Strength = 1.5 x Design Ultimate Strength

PREPARED SY DA Karsha D. H. Kerska	CHECKED BY	APPROVED BY
REVISIONS		
8C/RLD-216 0	RIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT	DESIGN SECTION STOLEN

PAGE _____ OF ____

PROJECT N	0.	TH	E BENDIX CORPORATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	AE
2835-31	10	RESEA	RCH LABORATORIES DIVISION WUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	11272	DS-750	
	EN	IGINE	ERING SPECI	FICA 1	ION	
Pneum	ntic T	ooth Clutch	Design Specification		DATE May 15, 1	966
		2.1.6 Ber	arings and Seals			
be capat of this	le of speci	Bea operation fication.	urings and seals incorporat under the environmental co	ed into the nditions se	e clutch design sh et forth in Sectio	all on 3.
2	2.2	Size and We	ight			
drawing 8 pounds	21623	The unit sh 09 and the	all conform to the dimensi design data noted thereon	onal envelo and have a	ope indicated on weight goal of	
2	2.3	Installatio	<u>n</u>			
drawing	21616	The pneumat 93.	ic tooth clutch shall be i	nstalled pe	er the installation	a
2	.4	Instruments	tion			
indicate	enga	The pneumat gement and	ic clutch shall be provide disengagement.	d with inst	rumentation to	
3.0 F	erfor	mance Requi	rements			
3	.1	Environmont	al Operating Conditions			
and/or f	light	The clutch conditions	shall be designed to opera :	te under th	e following groun	d
		(a) <u>Temper</u>	<u>ature</u> - Gas temperature	of 100° to	450°F	
		(b) <u>Supply</u>	Gas - Air			
		(c) <u>Supply</u>	<u>Preseure</u> - 50 psig minimu	m 000 fort		
		(e) Flight	Acceleration Loads	UVU IEEL		
failure satisfac	a 17.0 torily	The un g ultimat y without m	it shall be structurally at acceleration force in au alfunction under a 12.0 g	ble to with y direction acceleration	stand without and shall operat m force in any di	e rect:
PARED BY	. н. і	Cereka kereka	CHECKED DY	R	E Leas	
1510146						
				ECTION		

PROJECT NO.		Tł	E BEND	X CORPOR	TION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	REV
2835-3110		RESEA	RCH LA	BORATORIE ELD, MICH	S DIV ISIO N GAN	11272	DS-750	
	EN	GINI	EERI	NG	SPECIE	FICAT	ION	
TITLE Pne	amatic	Tooth Cl	utch De	sign Spec	ification		May 15, 196	6
3.2	Oper	ational	Require	ments				
	The	clutch s	hall in	corporate	design feat	ures such	that:	
	(a)	The pner in the l	umatic hydraul:	servomecha ic mode in	anism can be s commanded.	disengage	ed when operation	
	(b)	The pnew hard-ove package	umatic (er sign) in the	servonecha al is expe automati;	anism can be prienced by : mode.	disengage the pneuma	ed when a stic servo	
	(c)	Clutch e mechanis	engageme Im outpu	ent can oc ut posírio	cur only whon is in pha	en the pro	umatic servo- udder position.	
	(d)	The clut pressure	ch will occurs	l disengag F.	je mechanica	lly when I	loss of supply	
3.3	Torqu	ue Capaci	ty -	10,500 in	-1b			
3.4	Power	Capacit	<u>y</u> -	1.54 inp				
REPARED BY	~		CHECKED			APPROVI	10 97 A	
D.N.	H. Ker	ske				R	S. LAD	
EVISIONS								
							MANY MALE IN LARSE COMMUNICATION AND	
RLD-EIS		OR	GINAL FI	LED IN PROL	DUCT DESIGN SE	CTION	898-1	

PROJECT NO.	TI	E BENDIX CORPORATIO	N	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	AEV.
2835-3110	RESEA	RCH LABORATORIES DI BOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	VISION	11272	DS-751	
EN	GINI	EERING SP	ECII	FICAT	ION	
Position Tra	nsducer	Design Specification	n		рате Мау 15, 196	6
1.0 Descripti	on					
This desi transducer for DS-747. The po control loop and	gn speci use in a sition t d shall	fication presents the pneumatic rudder contained ransducer will be us conform to the require	ne requir ontrol sy ded in th lrements	ements for stem describe automat: set forth	r a pneumatic posi- ribed in Specifica- ic valve position in this specifica-	tion tion tion.
2.0 Design Re	quiremen	tø				
2.1 <u>Mat</u>	erial and	d Workmanship				
2.1 MIL-P-8564C, MI	.1 Mato	erials and workmansh C, and MIL-E-5400.	ip shall	be as sta	ated in Specificat:	lons
2.1	.2 Met	ls				
and/or suitably storage life of whenever practic	All protecto the unit cable.	metals used in cons ad to resist corrosi t. The use of dissi	truction on durin milar ma	shall be g the expe terials sh	corrosion resistant acted service and all be avoided	ıt
2-1.	3 Weig	ht of Materials				
the service and	Mate strength	erials of the lighten requirements, shal	st possi l be use	ble weight d.	, consistent with	
2.1.	4 Non-	Standard Material A	pproval			
be in accordance	App: with Sp	coval for the use of Decification MIL-P-8	non-sta 564C.	ndard part	s and materials sh	a11
2.1.	5 Stre	ength				
analysis of the	The unit:	following safety fa	ctors sh	all be app	lied to the stress	J
	(a)	Yield Strength	= 1.3	x Design	Yield Strength	
	(b)	Ultimate Strength	- 1.5	x Design	Ultimate Strength	
				-		
PREPARED BY NUL		CHECKED BY		APPROVI	ID BY	
D. H. Kers	ika			E.	5. Len	
REVISIONS						
C/ALD-818	07		DESIGN SE	CTION		-000-100
					1 3	

PROJECT NO.	THE BENDIX CORPORATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	AEV.
2835-3110	RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	11272	D8-751	
EN	GINEERING SPECIF	FICAT	ION	
Position Tran	educer Design Specification		DATE Hay 15, 19	66
2.2 <u>Di</u>	mension			
Th 3.2, 3.3, and 3	e unit shall be of minimum size capa .4.	ble of per	rformance per	
2.3 <u>In</u>	stallation			
Th and output shaf	e transducer shall be designed direc t and does not add weight to the uni	tly into (t.	the actuator housin	8
3.0 Performa	nce Requirements			
3.1 <u>En</u>	vironmental Operating Conditions			
Th following groun	s position transducer shall be designed and/or flight conditions:	ned to ope	arate under the	
(*) <u>Temperature</u> - Gas temperature o	f 100° to	450°F	
(Ъ) <u>Working Fluid</u> - The working fluid	shall be	air.	
(c) <u>Supply Pressure</u> - 50 psig ± 5 ps	sig		
(d) <u>Altitude</u> - Sea level to 50,000	feet.		
(e) to withstand withstand withstand withstand shall operate so direction.) <u>Flight Acceleration Loads</u> - The thout failure a 17.0 g ultimate acceleration the second s	unit shal leration i der a 12.0	<pre>ll be structurally a ln any direction and g acceleration in</pre>	able d any
3.2 <u>In</u>	out Characteristics			
(4)	Signal - Angular Position			
(b)	Rated Input - + 5*			
3.3 <u>Out</u>	put Characteristics			
(4)) Output Pressure - 20 psia ± 5 pi	01		
D. H. Ke	Ska CHECKED BY	APPROV	R.G. Rem	
REVISIONS				
C/RLD-218	ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT DESIGN ST	ECTION	6498	-000-100
		P	AGE OF	

	ROJECT NO.		E BENDIX CORPO	RATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	AC
2	835-3110	RESEA	RCH LABORATOR	IES DIVISION IIGAN	11272	DS-751	
	EN	GINE	ERING	SPECI	FICAT	ION	
TLE	Position Tra	nsducer De	esign Specifica	tion		May 15, 19	966
	3.3 <u>Out</u>	put Charac	cteristics (Co	ntinued)			
	(6)	Output S	Sensitivity - 1	psid 1 .1	psi per de	ree of rotation	
	(c)	Average	Output Flow -	U.UOUI 1bs/s	BC		
	3.4 <u>Inp</u>	ut-Output	Characteristic	: .			
	(*)	Lineari	$Lty = \pm 5X$				
	(b)	Resolut	<u>tion</u> - 17				
EPARE	or Dilken	ka 1	CHECKED BY		APPROVI	Der Par	
_	D. H. Kers)	.			K	G. KAD	
/1910119		-					

	NO.	THE BENDIX CORPORATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	RE
2835-31	10	RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	11272	DS-752	
	EN	GINEERING SPECI	FICAT	ION	
TITLE	rvo Amj	olifier Design Specification		DATE May 15, 190	56
1.0 DES	CRIPTIC	ON			
This servo amp cation DS- fier with i and a jet t be fed back	design lifier fo 747. Th solated : ype amp k for gai	specification presents the requirement r use in a pneumatic rudder control a amplifier is to consist of a propor inputs consisting of position, demand lifier that raises amplifier output pr in adjustment and possible servo con	ents for a system de tional vor , and amp essure le npensation	fluid interaction secribed in Specifi tex summing ampl lifier feedback sig vel and allows it to h.	- i- nal
2.0 DES	IGN REC	UIREMENTS			
2.1	Mater	al and Workmanship		1	
MIL-P-85	2.1.1 64C, MI	Materials and workmanship shall be L-P-5518C, and MIL-E-5400.	e as state	d in Specifications	
	2.1.2	Metals			
and/or sui storage lif ever pract	tably pr e of the icable.	All metals used in construction sha otected to resist corrosion during th unit. The use of dissimilar materia	ll be corr e expecte ls shall b	osion resistant d service and e avoided wheny	
	2.1.3	Weight of Materials			
service an	d streng	Materials of the lightest possible w th requirements, shall be used.	eight, con	sistent with the	
	2.1.4	Non-Standard Material Approval			
be in accor	rdance v	Approval for the use of non-standar with Specification MIL-P-8564C.	d parts a	nd materials shall	
	2.1.5	Strength			
		mi datta data data data data data data da	e applied	to the stress seals	
of the unit:		(a) Yield Strength = 1.3 x Desi	gn Yield S	Strength	rsis
of the unit:		 (a) Yield Strength = 1.3 x Desi (b) Ultimate Strength = 1.5 x Desi CHECKED BY 	gn Yield S gn Ultima	Strength te Strength	/#18

PAGE 1 OF 5

PROJECT	NO.	7	HE BENDIX CORPO	RATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	R
2835-3110		KESE	SOUTHFIELD, MICH	ES DIVISION IGAN	11272	DS-752	
	EN	GIN	EERING	SPECI	FICAT	ION	
S	ervo A	mplifier l	Design Specifica	tion		May 15, 1966	
2.2	Size	and Weigh	nt				
0.75 in and	The u	nit shall	conform to an e	nvelope din	mansion of	0.5 in square by	
			sight goal of 1.0	ounce.			
3.0 PER	FORM	ANCE RE	QUIREMENTS				
3.1	Envir	onmental	Operating Cond	litions			
and/or flig	The a the condition	mplifier litions:	shall be designe	d to operat	e under the	following ground	
	(a) <u>7</u>	Cemperat	ure - Gas tempe	erature of 1	00°F to 450)°F	
			Ambient to	emperature	of -65°F t	o 270°F	
	(b) <u>1</u>	Vorking F	<u>luid</u> - The work	cing fluid sh	hall be air.		
3.2	Input	Characte	ristics				
	(a) <u>I</u>	nput No.	1 -				
	(1) Input S	Signal - Differen	ntial Press	ure		
	(2) Input 1	Pressure - ±2 p	osid			
	(3) Input (Quiescent Press	ure - 20 pa	ia ± 5 p#i		
	(*	to the	input character	acteristics istics of Fi	- The unit gure 1.	shall conform	
	(b) <u>I</u>	put No. 2	2 -				
	() Input S	Signal - Differen	ntial Press	ire		
	(3	2) Input I	Pressure - ±2 p	sid			
	(:) Input (Quiescent Press	ure - 20 ps	ia ± 5 psi		
	(4) Input I	mpedance Char	acteristics	· The unit	shall conform	
		to the	mput character	LELICE OF T 1	Rave v.		
EPARED BY	>		CHECKED BY		APPROVE	ID BY	
DH.C	est				R	G. READ	
VIBIONS							

	NO.	THE BENDIX COR	PORATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	RE
2835-311	0	RESEARCH LABORATO SOUTHFIELD, M	CHIGAN	11272	DS-752	
	EN	GINEERING	SPECI	FICAT	ION	
TITLE	ervo Am	plifier Design Specifi	cation		DATE May 15, 1960	6
3.3	Output	Characteristics				
	(a) <u>Ou</u>	tput Signal - Differen	tial Pressure			
	(b) <u>Ou</u>	tput Pressure - ±5 p	id minimum			
	(c) <u>Ou</u>	tput Quiescent Press	ure - 40 psia d	⊧5 pei		
	(d) <u>Ou</u> to	tput Impedance Chara the output characteri	cteristics - T stics of Figure	he unit shi 2.	all conform	
	(e) <u>Ab</u>	solute Pressure Gain	- 5 psi/psi ±	50 percent	È	
3.4	Linear	ity				
	±5 per	cent.				
3.5	Freque	ncy-Response				
	The re	sponse of the unit sha	ll be within th	e range in	dicated in Figure	3.
DAL	ent	CHECKED BY		APPROV	6 Resto	
EVISIONS						







-

Figure 3 - Amplitude Frequency Response Reference Input ± 0.2 Psid
PHOJECT NO.	THE BENDIX CORPORATI	ON C	ODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	T
2835-3110	RESEARCH LABORATORIES D SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	NORIVI	11272	D8-753	I
EN	GINEERING SI	PECIF	ICAT	ION	
POWER SUPPL	Y RECULATOR DESIGN SPECIFIC.	ATION		MAY 15, 1966	-
1.0 DESCRIPTIO	n				
This desig regulator for u cation DS-747. pressure to pro	n specification presents the se in a pneumatic rudder con The regulator shall be des: vide a constant maximum actu	e requirementrol syste igned to re lator output	ents for em descri intain a it force.	a power supply bed in Specifi- constant supply	
2.0 DESIGN REQ	UIREMENTS				
2.1 Mater	ial and Workmanship				
2.1.1 MIL-P-8564C, MI	Materials and workmanship L-P-5518C, and MIL-E-5400.	shall be a	s stated	in Specifications	
2.1.2	Metals				
and/or suitably storage life of whenever practic	protected to resist corrosi the unit. The use of dissi cable.	lon during imilar mate	the expe rials sh	cted service and all be avoided	
2.1.3	Weight of Materials				
the service and	Materials of the lightest strength requirements, shall	possible w L1 be used.	eight, co	onsistent with	
2.1.4	Non-Standard Material Appr	oval			
be in accordance	Approval for the use of no with Specification MIL-P-8	n-standard 1564C.	parts ar	nd materials shall	
2.1.5	Strength				
analysis of the	The following safety facto unit:	rs shall be	e applied	to the stress	
	(a) Yield Strength	= 1.3 x	Design 1	field Strength	
	(b) Ultimate Strength	= 1.5 x	Design U	Ultimate Strength	
D. H. Ke	снескер ву		APPROVE	Elem	
EVISIONS			~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	- Can	-
			Sec. 17		

PROJECT NO) ,	THE BENDIX CORPORATI	ON	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	
2835-3110	REI	SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGA	IVISION	11272	DS-753	
	ENGIN	IEERING S	PECI	FICAT	ION	
POW	ver supply rec	NIATOR DESIGN SPECIF	ICATION		May 15, 196	6
2.2	dize					
aircraft	The unit she design.	all be of minimum size	e and wei	ight consist	ent with	
2.3	Installation	<u>.</u>				
2161698 a servomech	The regulato nd shall be c anism.	or shall be installed apable of controlling	per the supply	installation pressure to	n drawing the pneumatic	
2.4	Instrumentat	ion				
output.	Suitable ins	trumentation shall be	e provide	d to monito	r regulator	
3.0 PERF	ORMANCE REQUI	REMENTS				
3.1	Environmenta	1 Operating Condition	16			
•	The regulato	r shall be designed t	o operat	e under the	following	
ground an	a/or flight c	onditions:	0-			~
9	(a) Tempera	ULL'E	- (Jel Am	bient temper	rature of -65° to	2
	(b) Working	Fluid	- Th	e working f.	luid shall be air	r.
	(c) Supply	Pressure Range	- 50	tc 200 ps1	g	
	(d) Ambient	Pressure Range	- 14	.7 to 1.69	psia	
	(e) <u>Flight</u> withsta force in without	Acceleration Loads nd, without failure, n any direction and s malfunction under a	- Th a 17.0 g hall ope 12.0 g 1	e unit shal: ; ultimate ad rate satisfe cad in any o	l be able to cceleration actorily lirection.	
3.2	Output Chara	cteristics				
	(a) <u>Regulat</u> (b) <u>Output</u>	ed Output Pressure Rs Flow Range (70°F)	nge - -	50 ± 5 ps: 0.1 lbs/se	lg ec to 0.01 1bs/se	ec
REPARED BY D.	Karaka	CHECKED BY		APPROVE	TCP.	1
D.	H. Kerska	and the second second	<i>77</i> a	K	A:KEAD	1
EVISIONS						
	No. of Concession, Name	A		5 A.	Contractor and a second second	-

201 -

RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN ANGINEERING SPEC and Installation Design Specification PTION ign specification presents the linkage c rudder control system described in REQUIREMENTS hkage Requirements linkage of the control unit and of the e aircraft shall be consistent with the Linkage members shall operate in a range of -65°F to 270°F. Materials used in linkages shall be specific to each linking Loember with (1) undue stress or strain on linkage (2) excsive friction or interferent	and installa specification control unit following r in environme capable of tr hout: e or system	DS-754 TION DATE May 15, 196 ation requirements on DS-747. t to input and outpu equirements: ental temperature ransmitting forces a components.	6
and Installation Design Specification PTION ign specification presents the linkage c rudder control system described in REQUIREMENTS hkage Requirements linkage of the control unit and of the e aircraft shall be consistent with the Linkage members shall operate in a range of -65°F to 270°F. Materials used in linkages shall be specific to each linking member wit (1) undue stress or strain on linkage (2) excsive friction or interferent	and installa specification control unit following r in environme capable of tr hout: e or system	May 15, 196 May 15, 196 ation requirements on DS-747. t to input and outpu equirements: ental temperature ransmitting forces	6
and Installation Design Specification PTION ign specification presents the linkage c rudder control system described in REQUIREMENTS hkage Requirements linkage of the control unit and of the e aircraft shall be consistent with the Linkage members shall operate in a range of -65°F to 270°F. Materials used in linkages shall be specific to each linking member wit (1) undue stress or strain on linkage (2) exc sive friction or interferen	and installs Specification control unit following r an environme capable of tr hout: consystem	May 15, 196 Attended to May 15, 196 Attion requirements on DS-747. At to input and output equirements: ental temperature ransmitting forces a components.	6
PTION ign specification presents the linkage c rudder control system described in REQUIREMENTS hage Requirements linkage of the control unit and of the e aircraft shall be consistent with the Linkage members shall operate in a range of -65°F to 270°F. Materials used in linkages shall be specific to each linking Laember with (1) undue stress or strain on linkage (2) excsive friction or interferent	and installs Specification control unit following r in environme capable of the hout: is or system	ation requirements on DS-747. t to input and outpu equirements: ental temperature ransmitting forces a components.	
ign specification presents the linkage c rudder control system described in REQUIREMENTS hage Requirements linkage of the control unit and of the e aircraft shall be consistent with the Linkage members shall operate in a range of -65°F to 270°F. Materials used in linkages shall be specific to each linking member with (1) undue stress or strain on linkage (2) excsive friction or interferent	and installs Specification following r in environme capable of the hout: is or system	t to input and outpu equirements: ental temperature ransmitting forces	:
REQUIREMENTS hkage Requirements linkage of the control unit and of the e aircraft shall be consistent with the Linkage members shall operate in a range of -65°F to 270°F. Materials used in linkages shall be specific to each linking Loember with (1) undue stress or strain on linkage (2) excsive friction or interferent	control unit following r in environme capable of tr hout: e or system	t to input and outpu equirements: ental temperature ransmitting forces components.	:
hkage Requirements linkage of the control unit and of the e aircraft shall be consistent with the Linkage members shall operate in a range of -65°F to 270°F. Materials used in linkages shall be specific to each linking Laember wit (1) undue stress or strain on linkag (2) excsive friction or interferen	control unit following r in environme capable of tr hout: e or system	t to input and outpu equirements: ental temperature ransmitting forces components.	2
 linkage of the control unit and of the aircraft shall be consistent with the Linkage members shall operate in a range of -65°F to 270°F. Materials used in linkages shall be specific to each linking member with (1) undue stress or strain on linkage (2) exc. sive friction or interferent. 	control unit following r in environme capable of th hout: fe or system	t to input and outpu equirements: ental temperature ransmitting forces components.	2
Linkage members shall operate in a range of -65°F to 270°F. Materials used in linkages shall be specific to each linking member with (1) undue stress or strain on linkag (2) excsive friction or interferen	capable of tr hout: o or system	ransmitting forces	
Materials used in linkages shall be specific to each linking member with (1) undue stress or strain on linkage (2) exc sive friction or interferent	capable of tr hout: e or system	components.	
 undue stress or strain on linkag excsive friction or interferent 	e or system	components.	
(2) exc sive friction or interferen	C		
All linkage systems shall be consist	ent with the	drawing 2161698.	
tallation Requirements			
tallation shall be performed per the staken that all fastening and/or locking tal conditions of the unit.	netallation d	irawing 2161698. are functional at	
e entire rudder control system shall ough the compartment doors, 54 and ing 20-34204.	be so design 56, shown or	ed as to allow for Macdonnell Con-	
checked by	L.C	silen	
	centre of the compartment doors, 54 and the compartment doors, 54	Arrenov CHECKED BY CHECKED B	Intellation Requirements Intellation shall be performed per the installation drawing 2161698. Itale that all fastening and/or locking materials are functional at that conditions of the unit. Itale entire rudder control system shall be so designed as to allow for ough the compartment doors, 54 and 56, shown on Macdonnell Control good the control system shall be so designed as to allow for ough the compartment doors, 54 and 56, shown on Macdonnell Control good the control system shall be so designed as to allow for ough the compartment doors, 54 and 56, shown on Macdonnell Control good the control system shall be so designed as to allow for ough the compartment doors, 54 and 56, shown on Macdonnell Control good the control system shall be so designed as to allow for ough the compartment doors, 54 and 56, shown on Macdonnell Control good the control system shall be so designed as to allow for ough the compartment doors, 54 and 56, shown on Macdonnell Control good the compartment doors, 54 and 56, shown on Macdonnell Control good the compartment doors, 54 and 56, shown on Macdonnell Control good the compartment doors, 54 and 56, shown on Macdonnell Control good the compartment door good the compa

PROJECT NO.		THE BENDIX CORPORAT	ION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	
2835-3110	RESI	EARCH LABORATORIES	DIVISION \N	11272	P8-412	
F	NGIN	EERING S	PECI	FICAT	ION	
PRELIMT I	ARY QUALIFIC	CATION TEST PLAN: TIC DYNAVECTOR ACTU	ATOR	!	May 15, 1966	
1.0 PURPOSE	OF TEST PL	AN				
This pro- endurance ter capacity DYNA prior to life life test bes	eliminary to sts to be in AVECTOR. The testing and fore deliver	est plan defines the mposed on a rotary p he functional check- nd after actuator re ry.	e function pneumatic -out tests efurbishme	hal check-ou 10,200 in-1 s will be co ent at the c	t tests and life b torque nducted both onclusion of the	
5.0 TOG BOOM	C DOCUMENTA:	rion				
An equip contain the f	oment log si Collowing in	hall be compiled for tems:	r the DYNA	AVECTOR Actu	ator and shall	
2.1 <u>T11</u> Ser A11	tle Page: fial Number Force Base	Book Rotary Pneu BRL	umatic DYN D Project	AVECTOR Mod	el Wright-Patterson	a
2.2 Tal	le of Conte	ents				
2.3 Sec	tion I, Equ	uipment Complement				
Spe	cify the fo	ollowing as applicat	ole docume	ents:		
(a)	DYNAVECTO	OR Assembly Drawing		·		
(b) (c)	Life Test	t Test Fixture Schem t Fixture Schematic	and Equir	Equipment Li ment Lists.	ists.	
(d)	Prelimina	ary Design Specifics	tion.			
2.4 Sec	tion II, Ir	nspection Reports				
All	inspection	n reports pertaining	g to the a	ctuator ass	embly deliver-	
able hardware	are to be	compiled in this se	ection. I	f any part :	initially	
defining part	disposition	on and statement of	subsequen	it acceptance	e (rework.	
waiver, etc.)	is to be i	incorporated in Sect	ion II.			
	- 1	CNECKED BY		APPROVE		-
D. H. K	ierska	-		RG	lens	
HONS						I

PROJECT NO.	T	HE BENDIX CORPORATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	-
2835-3110	RESE	ARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	11272	P5-412	
EN	IGIN	EERING SPEC	FICAT	ION	
PRELIMINARY 10,200 In-Lt	QUALIFICAT	TION TEST PLAN: C DYNAVECTOR ACTUATOR		May 15, 1966	
2.5 <u>Secti</u> State	on III, Ce test equ:	alibration Data ipment used and calibration	n history of	said equipment.	
2.6 Sect	on IV, Fu	nctional Check-Out West Dat	ta		
A com observations (this Section.	milation (st art:	of all check-out data prion icles and test stand funct:	r to life te loning shall	sts and be entered in	
2.7 Secti	on V, Life	e Test Data			
A com of test article	milation of and test	of all life test data accur t stand functioning shall h	mulated and be entered i	observations n this Section.	
2.8 Secti	on VI, Rei	furbished Assembly Function	al Check-Ou	t Test Data	
A com prior to shipme functioning she	nt to the 11 be ente	customer and observations ered in this Section.	of said uni	refurbished unit t and test stand	
Copie instruction for	s of all o	irawing release notices, ch verable hardware are to be	ange notice included i	s and engineering n this Section.	
2.10 Secti	on VIII. H	functional Check-Out Operat	ing Events		
Recor tests prior to operate deliver and maintenance	d each tim life tests able hardw). Test d	me deliverable hardware is and define adjustments or mare and/or test equipment lata is to be recorded in E	tested duri modificati (repairs, r Section IV.	ng check-out ons required to ework, inspection	6
2.11 Secti	on IX, Idd	e Test Operating Events			
Recor required to ope inspection, and	d sequence rate deliv maintenar	e of life tests and define verable hardware and/or tes nce). Test data is to be r	adjustments st equipment ecorded in	or modifications (repairs, rework Section V.	9
DAFE	erska	CHECKED BY	APPROV	Keap	
VISIONS					
the set of					

PROJECT NO.	THE BENDIX CORFORATION	COUR IDENT	SPECIFICATION NO.	I.
2835-3110	RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	11272	PS-412	
EN	GINEFRING SPEC	IFICAT	ION	
TTLE PRELIMINAR	Y QUALIFICATION TEST PLAN:		DATE	
10,200 In-	LE PNEUMATIC DYNAVECTOR ACTUATOR		May 15, 1966	_
2.12 <u>Section</u> Record or modification ment (repairs, s recorded in Section 2.13 <u>Section</u> A copy section in the option hardware during 3.0 TEST CONDT	on X, Refurbished Assembly Function d each time deliverable hardware is s required to operate deliverable h rework, inspection, and maintenance tion VI. <u>on XI, Failure Reports</u> y of BRLD failure data report BC-RH event of catastrophic or degradation any deliverable hardware tests. FIONS	Lal Check-Out s tested and hardware und/ e). Test dat LD-47 shall b on failure of	define adjustments for test equip- ta is to be be filed in this deliverable	
3.1 <u>Test</u> Tests pressure tests r	Media shall be performed with air or nit may be performed with a liquid.	rogen except	that burst	
3.2 Temper	rutures			
All ro inlet test media chall be conduct Gas Te Ambier	com temperature tests shall be conducted with in the following temperature $100^{\circ}F$ to $450^{\circ}F$ in Temperature $-65^{\circ}F$ to $275^{\circ}F$	lucted with t ^O F. The tem ure ranges:	he ambient and merature tests	
3.3 Piltm	ution			
		towal there	h a #114am alamat	
which is equival and element shal cleaned or chang	lent to a 10-micron nominal standar L1 be satisfactory for the temperat ged regularly to avoid clogging.	d filter ele sure range en	ment. The filter countered and	
REPAPED OV . H. K.	CHECKED BY	APPR04	20	_
р. н. Ке	erska	K	AKERA	
EAISIONS				

PROJECT NO.	THE BENDIX CORPORA	TION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	REV.
2835-3110	RESEARCH LABORATORIES SOUTHFIELD, MICHIG	DIVISION AN	11272	P8-412	
EN	GINEERING S	PECI	FICAT	ION	
TITLE PRELIDOINAR 10,200 In-	Y QUALIFICATION TEST PLAN: L& PNEUMATIC DYNAVECTOR AC	TUATOR		мау 15, 1966	
4.0 TEST REQUIR	IMPNT S				
All of the with a load test load of 270 in-1	tests except the vibration fixture capable of produc bs/degree with a stall tor	and shock ing a sprir que capabil	test will ng-rate ch Lity of 10	be conducted aracteristic 700 in-lbs.	
All te unless specified	sts are to be conducted un otherwise.	der room te	mperature	conditions	
4.1.1	Examination of Product				
conformance to the marking, conform	Each component shall be contained by the requirements of MIL-P-8 ance to applicable drawing	arefully ex 564C for de s and for s	tamined to sign, wei any visible	determine ght, workmanship, e defects.	
4.1.2	Break-In Run				
minimum. Shaft impose a peak ac differential to y at a minimum of degrees per second	The break-in run shall be torque loading may be const tuator pressure differentia produce 10,200 in-1bs torqu 50 degrees per second or va ad maximum.	for a dura tant or var al of 25% m le. Shaft ary sinusoi	tion of our sinusoid maximum re- speed may dally from	ne (1) hour dally so as to quired pressure be constant m zero to 60	
examined. If all reassembled and a ment, the actuate break-in run and	After the break-in run, the left of the break-in run, the left of the set of	ne actuator condition, If workin ing the rep camination,	shall be the actua ag parts re placement ; and rease	disassembled and tor shall be equire replace- parts, and the sembly repeated.	
D. H. Ke	erska CHECKED BY		Reprove	READ	
REVISIONS					
C/RLD-210	ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODU	CT DESIGN SE	CTION	1000 GE4_ OF11	-000-163

2835-3110

PROJECT NO.

THE BENDIX CORPORATION RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN CODE IDENT, SPECIFICATION NO. 11272 P8-412 REV

ENGINEERING SPECIFICATION

 PRELIMINARY QUALIFICATION TEST PLAN:
 DATE

 10,200 In-Lb PNEUMATIC DYNAVECTOR ACTUATOR
 May 15, 1966

4.1.3 Proof Pressure Test

A proof pressure of 300 psi shall be applied after the servomechanism has been at a soak temperature of $275^{\circ}F$ for a period of 72 hours for at least two (2) successive times and held two (2) minutes for each pressure application. The unit shall be operated in its normal function between applications of the test pressure with ambient temperature of $275^{\circ}F$ and test media temperature of $450^{\circ}F$. There shall be no evidence of excessive external leakage, excessive distortion, or permanent set.

4.1.4 Extreme Temperature Functioning Tests

4.1.4.1 Low Temperature

The unit shall be connected to a 50 psig supply pressure and maintained at a temperature not warmer than $-65^{\circ}F$ for 4 hours after the temperature has stabilized at $-65^{\circ}F$. After this period the servomechanism shall be actuated at least 10 times. Variation in torque-speed performance shall not exceed \pm 10% of design value. Increase in temperature during the test owing to operation is permitted.

4.1.4.2 Intermediate Temperatures

Immediately following the low temperature test (4.1.4.1) the test arrangement shall be warmed rapidly to a temperature of $275^{\circ}F$. While the temperature is being raised, the servomechanism shall be actuated at maximum increments of $70^{\circ}F$ to determine satisfactory operation throughout the temperature range. These check tests shall be made without waiting for the temperature of the entire servomechanism to stabilize.

4.1.4.3 High Temperature Test

The temperature shall be maintained at $275^{\circ}F$ for a length of time sufficient to allow all parts of the servomechanism to obtain the temperature. The servomechanism shall then be actuated at least ten (10) times at an ambient temperature of $275^{\circ}F$ and test media temperature of $450^{\circ}F$. Variation in torque-speed performance shall not exceed \pm 10% of the design value.

D. H. Kerska	CHECKED BY	APPROVED BY
NEVII IONS		

SC/RLD-110

ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT DESIGN SECTION

PAGE _ 5 OF 11

PROJECT NO.	T TH	E BENDIX CORPO	RATION	CODE IDENT,	SPECIFICATION NO.	REV
2835-3110	RESEA	RCH LABORATORI	ES DIVISION IGAN	11272	PS-412	
EN	GIN	EERING	SPECI	FICAT	ION	
				IIGAI		
PRELIMINAR	Y QUALIFIC.	ATION TEST PLAN	:		May 15, 1966	
10,200 11-1	LO FREUMAT	IC DINAVE TOR A	CIUNION			
		Devendor to II	ulmaulda Mar			
	4.1.4.4	Reversion to H	Varautic Mod	le		
nerenal de la ba		The servomecha	nism shall b	be checked	for satisfactory	
reversion to hyt	The durate	eration upon co	mmana or los	ss or pneum	atic supply	
temperature test	ts. This	test is to incl	m cemperatu	on of the n	perature and high	
clutch.		debt is to inci		on or one p	eleunatie cooth	
4.1.5	Frequency	v Response Test	6			
	Passa					
conditions (act)	Frequenc;	y response test	mechaniam)	and scatna	nder no-load	
(actuator drivin	ng load me	chanism spring	rate and ine	ertia about	a zero deflec-	
tion null).	0					
	During al	ll tests the ac	tuator output	it shaft sp	eed shall be	
velocity limited	to ou de	grees per secon	d. Tests sh	all be con	ducted to	
of 3 db.	requency to	o effect a 90 d	egreç phase	snirt and	amplitude decay	
h 2 Padum	maa Masta					
	Nice Tescs	mantume Mast				
4.2.1	high Tem	perature Test				
	The serve	omechanism shall	L be subject	ed to sinu	soidal operation	
in accordance wi	th the fol	llowing schedule	(Table I)	with ambies	nt temperature	
At 2/5 F, test m	edia tempe	erature of 450%	, and a sup	oply pressu	re of 50 psig.	
Pressure is to h	e maintair	hed during the	first hour a	nd reduced	to approximately	
zero psi for the	second ho	our.	and hour a	and reduced	co approximately	
PARED BY THI	.1	CHECKED BY		APPROV	EF BY	
D. H. Ke	rska				Chego	
191 ON8			an training provide	1~	and the	-

2835-3110

PROJECT NO.

THE BENDIX CORPORATION RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN COOR IDENT. SPECIFICATION NO. 11272 P8-412

PAGE 7 OF 11

REV.

ENGINEERING SPECIFICATION

TITLEPRELIMINARY QUALIFICATION TEST PLAN:DATE10,200 In-Lb PNEUMATIC TYNAVECTOR ACTUATORMay 15, 1966

TABLE I

Mode	Amplitude (degrees)	Frequency (cps)	Number of Cycles	Linear Load Variation (1b-in)
Manual	20	0.435	125,000	No Lond
	50	0.435	2,500	0-4860
	10	0.615	7,500	0-2430
	10	0.615	7,500	0-162()
	5	0.871	25,000	0-810
Automatic	5	0.871	75,000	No Load
	2	1.37	175,000	No Load
	0.8	2.18	500,000	No Lond
	5	0.871	2,500	4100-6700
	2	1.372	2,500	4900-5900
		•		

D. H. Kerska	CHECKED BY	APPROVED BY
REVISIONS	2,	
	ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT	DESIGN SEC TON

PROJECT NO. THE BENDIX CORPORATION 2835-3110 RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN		CODE IDENT.	SPECIFICATION NO.	HEV.	
		RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN	11272	P8-412	
	EN	GINEERING SPECI	FICAT	ION	
PRELIMINARY QUALIFICATION TEST PLAN: 10,200 In-Lb PNEUMATIC DYNAVECTOR ACTUATOR				May 15, 1966	

in

4.2.2 Low Temperature and Rapid Warm-Up Test

Repeat the low temperature test specified in 4.1.4.1 at $-65^{\circ}F$ and the intermediate and high temperature tests specified in 4.1.4.2 and 4.1.4.3 at $70^{\circ}F$ to $120^{\circ}F$.

4.2.3 High Temperature Test

Repeat the high temperature test as specified in 4.2.1 except increase the number of cycles by a factor of three (3). At the conclusion of this test, repeat the low temperature test (4.1.4.1). At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate satisfactorily and leakage shall not be excessive. The unit shall be disassembled and carefully inspected; there shall be no evidence of excessive wear in any part.

4.3 Vibration Test

The unit shall be attached to a rigid fixture capable of transmitting the vibration conditions specified herein. Attachment of the unit to the fixture shall be made through the service mounting which represents dynamically the most adverse service mounting possible. The unit shall be subjected to no-load operation including clutch actuation during the vibration test. Each resonant and cycling period shall be divided into two (2) parts; the first part being conducted at room temperature and the second part at an ambient to perature of 275°F and a test media temperature of 450°F. Tests shall be conducted under both the resonance and cycling conditions specified herein. The amplitude of applisi vibration shall be monitored on the test fixture near the unit mounting points. At the end of the test, the unit shall be subjected to room temperature function test.

PREPARED DH Lou D. H. Kern	ba CHECKED BY	APPROVED BY REREAD
REVISIONS		and a second
SC/ALD-216	ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT	DESIGN SECTION 0100-00>103
2.		PAGE 8 OF 11

2835-3110

TITLE

PROJECT NO.

THE BENDIX CORPORATION RESEARCH LABORATORIES DIVISION SOUTHFIELD, MICHIGAN

11272 P8-412

DATE

CODE IDENT.

ENGINEERING SPECIFICATION

PRELIMINARY QUALIFICATION TEST PIAN: 10,200 In-Lb PREUMATIC DYNAVECTOR ACTUATOR

May 15, 1966

PAGE 9 OF 11

SPECIFICATION NO.

AEY.

TABLE II

Vibration Test Schedule

Number of resonances	0	1	2	3	4
Total vibration time at resonance [#]	-	30 Min	l hr	1-1/2 hr	2 hr
Cycling time	3 hr	2-1/2 hr	2 hr	1-1/2 hr	l hr

* 30 minutes at each resonance

4.3.1 Resonance Tests

Resonant modes of the unit shall be determined by varying the frequency of applied vibration slowly through the specified range at vibratory accelerations not exceeding those shown in Figure 1. Individual resonance surveys shall be conducted with vibration applied along each axis of any set of three mutually perpendicular axes of the unit. The unit shall be vibrated at the indicated resonant conditions for the periods shown in the Vibration Test Schedule (Table II) and with the applied double amplitudes of vibratory accelerations in Figure 1. These periods of vibration shall be accomplished with vibration applied along each of the three mutually perpendicular axes of vibration. When more than one resonance is encountered with vibration applied along any one axis, each resonance shall be sustained for the period shown in the applicable portion of the vibration test schedule. If more than four resonances are encountered with vibration applied along any one axis, the four most severe resonances shall be chosen for test.

PREPARED BY	D. H. Kerska D. H. Kerska	CHECKED DY	APPROVED BY	
REVISIONS	and an			
BC/81 0-414	01	IGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT	DEMON SECTION	6496-608-14

2835-3110 11272 P8-412 ILTTE 11272 P8-412 ENGINEERING SPECIFICATION INTER FORMER QUALIFICATION THEFT FLAT: 10,200 In-Lb HHEIMATIC DIMAVECTOR ACTUATOR Arresting May 15, 19 INTER FORMER QUALIFICATION THEFT FLAT: 10,200 In-Lb HHEIMATIC DIMAVECTOR ACTUATOR Arresting May 15, 19 INTER FORMER COLSPANE Arresting May 15, 19 A.3.2 Cycling Tests An monitor the applicable periods listed in the vibration schedule (Table II). The frequency shall be cycled between 5 and 500 cycles periods is an applied double amplitude of 0.036 inches or an applied acceleration of \$ 10 g whichever is the lower value. The rate of change of frequency shall be logarithmic, and such that 15 minutes are required to proceed from 5 to \$ 500 back to 5 cps. When there is no provision for logarithmic cycling, a linear rate of frequency change may be used. A.4. hmidity Test Moisture resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure for beging the trough twenty-five (25) cycles. A future of Breting units the lesign integrity program (qualification testing) the tor repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of fully material or vorkmanship the procuring authority may authorize the instellation of a spart(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. Mittender Mittender <td colspan="</th> <th>TREV</th> <th>SPECIFICATION NO.</th> <th>CODE IDENT,</th> <th>ORATION</th> <th>THE BENDIX COR</th> <th>PROJECT NO.</th>	TREV	SPECIFICATION NO.	CODE IDENT,	ORATION	THE BENDIX COR	PROJECT NO.
<section-header><section-header><section-header><section-header><form></form></section-header></section-header></section-header></section-header>		PS-412	11272	RIES DIVISION CHIGAN	RESEARCH LABORATO SOUTHFIELD, M	2835-3110
FREIDEMENTY QUALIFICATION TEST PLAN: 10,200 In-Lb FREIDENTIC DIMAVECTOR ACTUATOR A.3.2 Cycling Tests The unit shall be vibrated under the cycling conditions specified herein for the applicable periods listed in the vibration schedule (Table II). The frequency shall be cycled between 5 and 500 cycles per second at an applied double amplitude of 0.036 inches or an applied acceleration of t 10 g whichever is the lower value. The rate of change of frequency shall be logarithmic, and such that 15 minutes are required to proceed from 5 to 500 back to 5 cps. When there is no provision for logarithmic cycling, a linear rate of frequency change may be used. 4.4 <u>Humidity Test</u> Modature resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure I of Bpecification NIL-E-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 <u>Philure of Parts</u> If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the insteliation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed vithout failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Bould the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired on replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection. How Mcaco da. EVENCE of the original constant of the parts with not be considered cause for rejection. EVENCE of the original constant of the parts will not be considered cause for rejection.		ION	FICAT	SPECI	GINEERING	EN
May 15, 19 10,200 In-Lb FHEMMATIC DYNAVEOTOR ACTUATOR May 15, 19 4.3.2 Cycling Tests The unit shall be vibrated under the cycling conditions specified herein for the applicable periods listed in the vibration schedule (rable II). The frequency shall be cycled between 5 and 500 cycles per second to go thickever is the lower value. The rate of change of frequency shall be logarithmic, and such that 15 minutes are required to proceed from 5 to 500 back to 5 cps. When there is no provision for logarithmic cycling, a linear rate of frequency change may be used. 4.4 Mmidity Test Moisture resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure for Specification MIL-E-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 Pailure of Parts If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the instellation of a guert(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The yrogram shall be considered complete when all of the parts of the program as pacified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.		DATE	C	LAN:	Y QUALIFICATION TEST	TLE PRELIMINAL
<section-header><section-header><section-header><text><section-header><text><text><text></text></text></text></section-header></text></section-header></section-header></section-header>	;	May 15, 1966		R ACTUATOR	Lb PHEUMATIC DYNAVECT	10,200 In-
The unit shall be vibrated under the cycling conditions specified herein for the applicable periods listed in the vibration schedule (Table II). The frequency shall be cycled between 5 and 500 cycles per second at an applied double amplitude of 0.036 inches or an applied acceleration of t 10 g whichever is the lower value. The rate of change of frequency shall be logarithmic, and such that 15 minutes are required to proceed from 5 to 500 back to 5 cps. When there is no provision for logarithmic cycling, a linear rate of frequency change may be used. 4.4 <u>Hunidity Test</u> Moisture resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure f of Specification MIL-E-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 <u>Failure of Parts</u> If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced ovorkmaship the procuring authority may authorize the installation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.					Cycling Tests	4.3.2
specified herein for the applicable periods listed in the vibration schedule (Table II). The frequency shall be cycled between 5 and 500 cycles per second at an applied double amplitude of 0.036 inches or an applied acceleration of 1 LO g whichever is the lower value. The rate of change of frequency shall be logarithmic, and such that 15 minutes are required to proceed from 5 to 500 back to 5 cps. When there is no provision for logarithmic cycling, a linear rate of frequency change may be used. 4.4. <u>Humidity Test</u> Moisture resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure 1 of Specification MIL-E-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 <u>Failure of Parts</u> If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the installation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection. FARED BY D. H. Kerska		onditions	e cycling c	rated under th	The unit shall be vil	
(Table II). The frequency shall be cycled between 5 and 500 cycles per second at an applied double amplitude of 0.036 inches or an applied acceleration of 1.05 whichever is the lower value. The rate of change of frequency shall be logarithmic, and such that 15 minutes are required to proceed from 5 to 500 back to 5 cps. When there is no provision for logarithmic cycling, a linear rate of frequency change may be used. 4.4 <u>humidity Test</u> Noisture resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure I of Specification MIL-E-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 <u>Pailure of Parts</u> If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or vorkmanship the program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed vithout failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.		tion schedule	in the vibra	riods listed :	for the applicable pe	specified herein
at an applied double amplitude of 0.036 inches or an applied acceleration of t 10 g whichever is the lower value. The rate of change of frequency shall be logarithmic, and such that 15 minutes are required to proceed from 5 to 500 back to 5 cps. When there is no provision for logarithmic cycling, a linear rate of frequency change may be used. 4.4 <u>Munidity Test</u> Moisture resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure I of Specification MIL-E-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 <u>Failure of Parts</u> If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the installation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection. France sy D. Kero dra D. N. Kerska		cles per second	5 and 500 cy	cled between !	frequency shall be cy	(Table II). The
 A g whichever is the lower value. The rate of change of frequency shall be logarithmic, and such that 15 minutes are required to proceed from 5 to 500 back to 5 ope. When there is no provision for logarithmic cycling, a linear rate of frequency change may be used. 4.4 <u>Humidity Test</u> Moisture resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure I of Specification MIL-5-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 <u>Failure of Parts</u> If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or vorkmanship the procuring authority may authorize the installation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program as apecified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be conside:ed cause for rejection. If the conside:ed cause for rejection. If the total endurance requirements will not be conside:ed cause for rejection. If the total endurance requirements will not be conside:ed cause for rejection. If the total endurance requirements of the program for the parts will not be conside:ed cause for rejection. If the total endurance requirements of the program for the parts will not be conside:ed cause for rejection. If the total endurance requirements will not be conside:ed cause for rejection. If the total endurance requirements will not be conside:ed cause for rejection. If the parts the total endurance requirements of the proparements of the program for the parts the parts for the parts		celeration of	applied acc	b inches or an	uble amplitude of 0.0	at an applied do
Bigstrumit, and such that 15 minutes are required to proceed from 5 to 500 back to 5 cps. When there is no provision for logarithmic cycling, a linear rate of frequency change may be used. 4.4 <u>Munidity Test</u> Moisture resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure I of Specification MIL-E-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 <u>Pailure of Parts</u> If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the installation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection. PARED av D. H. Kerska Arenoved acuse for rejection.		quency shall	ange of free	Ine rate of cl	and such that 15 minut	+ JO g whichever
Inear rate of frequency change may be used. 4.4 <u>Humidity Test</u> Noisture resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure I of Specification MIL-E-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 <u>Failure of Parts</u> If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or vorkmanship the procuring authority may authorize the installation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection. IMARCED BY MARCED BY		cycling a	omenithmic	rovision for 1	s. When there is no i	500 back to 5 cr
4.4 <u>Humidity Test</u> Notisture resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure for Specification MIL-E-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 <u>Failure of Parts</u> If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or vorkmanship the procuring authority may authorize the instellation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The yrogram shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection. PARED BY DURES OF CHECKED BY INFORMATION OF STATUS		,	.ogarrenare (used.	requency change may be	linear rate of f
Noisture resistance shall be established by humidity test Procedure I of Specification MIL-E-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 <u>Failure of Parts</u> If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the installation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.					ty Test	4.4 <u>Humidi</u>
I of Specification MIL-E-5272. At the conclusion of this test, the unit shall operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 <u>Failure of Parts</u> If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the instellation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.		test Procedure	y humidity	established h	re resistance shall be	Moiatu
operate normally through twenty-five (25) cycles. 4.5 Failure of Parts If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the instellation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The yrogram shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection. B. H. Kerska VISIONE		the unit shall	this test,	conclusion of	on MIL-E-5272. At the	I of Specificati
4.5 Failure of Parts If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or vorkmanship the procuring authority may authorize the instellation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection. APPROVED BY Million Difference D. H. Kerska VICOUS				25) cycles.	through twenty-five	operate normally
If during the design integrity program (qualification testing) the test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the installation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.					re of Parts	4.5 Failu
test is terminated because of a part failure, the actuator shall be replaced or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the installation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.		testing) the	ualification	ty program (a	ing the design integr	If du
or repaired using a redesigned part(s) or in the case of faulty material or workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the installation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.		11 be replaced	ctuator shal	ailure, the a	ed because of a part	test is terminat
workmanship the procuring authority may authorize the installation of a part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.		material or	se of faulty	or in the ca	ng a redesigned part(s	or repaired usin
part(s) of the original design and the defect overcome. The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection. EPARED BY D. Kerska WHONE WHONE		tion of a	he instaliat	y authorize the	procuring authority m	workmanship the
The program shall be considered complete when all of the parts within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.			ome .	defect overc	original design and the	part(s) of the c
within the actuator have been completed without failure and the requirements of the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.		the parts	when all of	red complete	ogram shall be conside	The y
or the program as specified in the applicable model specification. Should the actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.		requirements	lure and the	d without fai:	tor have been complete	within the actus
The actuator test be continued from the point of failure with repaired or replaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.		.on. Should	specificati	licable model	s specified in the app	of the program a
Teplaced parts, subsequent failure of parts that have successfully completed the total endurance requirements will not be considered cause for rejection.		epaired or	llure with re	e point of fa:	t be continued from the	the actuator ter
REPARED OF DW. Kerska CHECKED OF APPROVED OF PEJECTION.		illy completed	re successiu	parts that has	nce requent failure of	the total endurs
TEPARED BY DW. Kerska CHECKED BY APPROVED BY D. H. Kerska CHECKED BY		or rejection.	red cause I		nee reduirementon with	
VISIONS						
TEPAPED BY D.H. Kerska CHECKED BY APPROVED BY D.H. Kerska CHECKED BY APPROVED BY						
IEPAPED BY DH. Kerska CHECKED BY APPROVED BY DH. Kerska CHECKED BY APPROVED BY						
D. H. Kerska PG/EAD			Tieneover	······································	I leurenen an	
VISIONS		10-			6 UZa CHECKED BY	Dr. Ce
A 181 OHS		21-EAD	Et		431.61	D. A. Ke
		7 M - 1 - 1				BIONS
ALD-218 ORIGINAL FILED IN PRODUCT DESIGN SECTION			ECTION	RODUCT DESIGN S	ORIGINAL FILED IN	LD-810
10 11		10 11				



Section Section

PAGE _____OF ____

APPENDIX C

FAILURE MODE ANALYSIS WORK SHEETS

0

.

DWG. OR SK. REFERENCE NO. 2162309	ASSEMBLY NAME		• '	- 1360			
				STUDE DCC1 -			
PART OR COMPONENT	EFFECT ON ASSE	EMBLY	Assumed Failure Rate	Assumed Failure Mode	QUANTITY	FAILURE PROBABILITY X 10 ⁻⁶	-
Vanes (8)	Increase leakage, reduce	e performance	0.50	Wear	00	4.00	
Vane Springs (8)	Individual failure - reduperformance All fail-ac	ce actuator tuator inoperative	0.50	Fatique. bending	œ	4.00	
Bearing (1)	Wear-no effect. Seizure inoperative. Galling red slightly	- actuator luce performance	1.00	Wear, galling, seisure	-	1.00	
Transmission (Epicyclic Unbalanced)	Wear-increased backlas leakage. Bending, shear performance, actuator in number of teeth fail	h. increased - reduce actuator noperative if large	5.00	Wear, bending. shear	2 Pass	5.00	
End Plates (2)	Increased leakage - redu actuator performance	lced	0.50	Wear	2	1.00	_
Output Arm	No output to actuator ma	unual valve latch	0.50	Beading. shear	l Total	.50 15.50	_
BC/ALD 78							

FAILURE PROBABILITY X 10-6 2.00 23.00 4.00 4.00 2.00 i 0.00 1.00 QUANTITY Total 3 Pass N N shear. gallin compressive compressiv * t = 3000 hours Failure Mode Bending. Galling. seizure. Fatique. galling, bending seizurc bending seizure galling. Wear, Wear, Wear, wear. Failure 1.00 0.50 0.50 10.00 0.50 0.50 Rate Wear-increase leakage, reduce performanc slightly. Seisure-power actuator inoperative Wear-increase backlash. Bending, shear-Galling-little effect, decrease efficiency inoperative (no displacement chambers.) Galiing-reduce performance. Seizure-Individual failure-reduce performance. Total failure-possible power actuator No effect, slight possibility of crosseffect output performance. Seisure -Wear-no effect. Seizure actuator EFFECT ON ASSEMBLY Compressive-little effect actuator inoperative. actuator inoperative **Power Actuator** chamber leakage inoperative ASSEMBLY NAME Thrust Bearings (4) PART OR COMPONENT Vane Springs (8) DWG. OR SK. REFERENCE Transmission End Plates (2) Bearings (2) 2162309 Vance (8) 16 /4 LD 74 NO.

Ð

DWG. OR SK. REFERENCE	ASSEMELY NAME	4				·
ко. 2162309	Pneumatic Clutch	• 1	t = 3000 hour			
			t = 5/6 hour			
PART OR COMPONENT	EFFECT ON ASSEN	48LY	Assumed Failure Rate	Assumed Failure Mode	QUANTITY	FAILURE PROBABILITY X 10 ⁻⁶
Release Springs (8)**	Individual failure-no effect disengage mode; no pressu effect if coefficient of frict loading < stall.	i if in pressure ire disengage-no tion is < 0.175 or	0.30	Fatigue, Shearing	æ	2.40
Reiease Plungers(8)**	Shear failure - possible m clutch because of loose par ure - reduce release load spring failure.	alfunction of rts. Wear fail- - same effect as	0.50	Bending, shear, wear	ຎ	•.30
Wave Washer (1)**	Piston could move with acc vibration in axial direction dental engage of clutch if u	celeration or 1 - possible acci- upressurized.	0.01	Bending	-	0.01
Sliding Spline (1)	Bending failure remote, se clutch inoperative; wear-c	izure or galling - reate backlash.	0.50	Wear, bend- ing, galling, seizure	-	.50
Piston(1)	Galling or seizure - clutch Wear-excesive leakage-slo Bending-yield center porti- ative - either cannot engag permanent set occurs.	i inoperative. ow operation. on-clutch inoper- ie or disengage if	1.00	Wear, bend- ing, galling, seizure	-	1.00
Output Shaft	Clutch inoperative if in ele failure remote housing sup	port when loaded.	0.50	Bending, hear	-	0.50
PC/MLD 78						

DWG. OR SK. REFERENCE	ASSEMBLY NAME					
2162309	Pneumatic Clutch (Continued)	•	t = 3000 hour t = 5/6 hour			
PART OR COMPONENT	EFFECT ON ASS	ATSW	Assumed Failure Rate	Assumed Failure Mode	QUANTITY	FAILURE PROBABILITY X 10-6
Face Gear*	Bending or shear - possi to engage if most of teeth if flow fail. Wear-exces seizure - lock clutch eng	ble clutch una'o'e a fail; no effect eive backlash aged.	2.00	Bending, shear, wear, seizure	l Pass	2.00
Pieton Seal	Slow operation, if excess unable to engage and stay	ve leakage clutch r engaged.	2.00	Leakage	-	2.00
1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1						
Sec. 48						
IC MED 78	140.02					

Ø

218

J:

PROBABILITY X 10-6 1.00 2.00 2.00 1.70 6.70 QUANTITY ~ 2 --Assumed Failure Mode * t = 3000 hours Loss of Signal Fatigue Galling Galling Seizure eizure Assumed Failure Rate 0.50 2.00 6.20 1.00 1.70 (3) Excessive Input force transmitted to (5) Prevent force transmittel to manual (2) More input force required to stroke (1) Loss of linkage to manual valve EFFECT ON ASSEMBLY **Prevent Clutch Engagement** . Load Limit Mechanism (4) Same as item (2) manual valve ASSEMBLY NAME linkage valve Micro switch " x E" Ball Spline Saginaw No. 0375-3-0156 PART OR COMPONENT Negator springs (2) 0.003 x 0.250 spring DWG. OR SK. REFERENCE NO. Lower Support Bearings (2) 2162309 (Sealed) BC/ALD 76 steel

220

•

	FAILURE PROBABILITY X 10-6	2.00	2.00	4.00			
	QUANTITY	1.0	0.1	Total	-	 	
: 1350 hour s	Assumed Failure Mode	Contaminatio	Contamination				
•	Assumed Failure Rate	2.00	2.00			,	
Assembly NAME Automatic Servovalve Amplitier*	EFFECT ON ASSEMBLY	Bias servoamplifier - incorrect signal to servovalve	Bias servoamplifier - incorrect signal to servovalve				
DWG. OR SK. REFERENCE NG. 2162309	PART OR COMPONENT	Vortex Summation	Venjet-Vortax Valve				

221

7 %

EWG. OR SK. REFERENCE NO. 2162309	ASSEMBLY NAME Linkage lever and Manual Valve Assembly		9 9	3000 hours		
PART OR COMPONENT	EFFECT ON ASSEMBL		Assumed Failure Rate	Assumed Failure Mode	QUANTITY	FAILURE PROBABILITY X 10 ⁻⁶
Bearing-spherical rod end	(1) Increased input lever forc to stroke valve	ce required	0.50	Galling	1	.50
	(2) Valve spool will not respo command	ond to input		Seizure		
Lever-Input Linkage Control	(3) Same as item (2)		0.5.0	Structural Failure	1	.50
	(4) Same as item (1)			Galling at Clutch Pivot		
	(5) Same as item (2)			Seizure at Clutch Pivot		
Lever Pivot Pin	(6) Same as item (1)		0.50	Galling	1	.50
	(7) Same as item (2)			Seizure		
Pins(2) Spool Driving	(8) Valve spool will function r Pin is retained	normally.	0.50	Shear-(One pin)	2	1.00
	(9) Same as item (2)			Shear-(Two pine)		
End Cap (2)	(10) Loss of supply fluid and/	cr pressure	0.250	Flexural Failure	2	.50
Seal "O" Ring (2) (End Cap)	(11) Same as item (10)		1.00	Hardening and/or extrusion	7	2.00
5/110 74						

Ü

DWG. OR 3K. REFERENCE NO. 2162309	ASSEMBLY NAME Linkage Lever and Manual Valve Assembly (Continued)	**	= 3000 hours		
PART OR COMPONENT	EFFECT ON ASSEMBLY	Assumed Failure Rate	Assumed Failure Mode	QUANTITY	PROBABILITY X 10-6
Spool	(12) Same as item (1)	8. 00	Galling	1	8.00
	(13) Same as item (2)		Seisure		
Spool-Orifice Flow Areas (2)	(14) Leakage flow to 'from activator	1.00	Erosion of metering	2	2.00
			edges		
Sleeve/spool Sleeve/body fit	(15) Same as (10)		Excessive Clearances		
Valve Body	(16) Same as items (1) and (2)	1.00	Bore		1.00
Flex Pivot Bearing	(17) Same as item (2)	1.00	Fatigue		1.00
					17.00
		٠			
States and an					
	and the second se				
9C/8L0 18					

PROBABILITY X 10⁻⁶ 20.00 12.00 6.00 2.00 QUANTITY * t = 3000 hours Assumed Failure Mode Rupture Leakage Fatique. Shear Seizure Assumed Failure 6.00 12.00 Rate 2.00 No control on output pressure EFFECT ON ASSEMBLY No output pressure control No output pressure Pressure * ASSEMBLY NAME PART OR COMPONENT DWG. OR SK. REFERENCE NO. Diaphragm 2162309 Spring Pintle

-

BC /ALD 76

•

DWG. OR SK. REFERENCE	ASSEMULY NAME						
2162309	Detent Control Cylinder Assembly		***	5/6 hours			
PART OR COMPONENT	EFFECT ON ASSE	MBLY	Assumed Failure Rate	Assumed Failure Mode	QUANTITY	FAILURE PROBABILITY X 10 ⁻⁶	
Detent Control Cylinder	r(1) Sliding pieton will not a lever	stroke detent	2.00	Distortion	-	2.00	T
Detent Control Sliding Piston	(2) Increased control pres to stroke wiston	sure required	4.00	Galling	1	4.00	
	(3) Same as item (1)			Seizure			_
Seals-Sliding "O" Ring (2)	(4) Same as item (2)		1.00	Hardening (Aging)	-	1.0	
	(5) Loss of Fluid and/or c	ontrol pressure		Extrusion			
							_
						2	
							_
							-
AC/ALD 74							

* t = 1350 hours	EMBLY Assumed Assumed QUANTITY P Mode Rate QUANTITY P	Orifice Constriction	Total.01		•
ASSEMBLY NAME Fluidic Position Transducer [‡]	EFFECT ON ASS				
DwG. OR SK. REFERENCE NO. 2162309	PART OR COMPONENT	Variable Area Duct in Automatic Acti- vator Output Plate Pressure Tap Orifice in Power Actuator Output Member			

DWG. OR SK. REFERENCE NO.	ASSEMBLY NAME					
2162369	Solenoid Valves	* t = 5/	6 hours	** t = 1/2 hou	Ŀı	
PART OR COMPONENT	EFFECT ON ASSE	MOLY	Assumed Failure Rate	Assumed Failure Mode	QUANTITY	FAILURE PROBABILITY X 10 ⁻⁴
Hydraulic Supply	Open Coll-Lack of actua	tion	10.0	Valve in-	£	30.0
Pneumatic Supply	Hydraulic System still a	ctive				
Clutch Supply Actuator-Manual Valve Latch	Open coil-prevents Stability Augmentation		10.0	Valve in- operative	1	10.0
	1					
「「「「「」」というという」」						
and the second second second						
	and the second se	Condition of the other	Carlo V			

PROBABILITY X 10-6 12.60 2.00 60 2.00 8.00 QUANTINY * |2 N N N Fatigue (Loss of Load) Distortion Assumed Failure Mode Hardening (Ag^j_q) t = 1350 hours Extrusion Seizure Galling Assumod Failure 1.00 0.30 1.00 2.00 4.30 Rate plunger to engage/disengage automatic (6) Loss of Supply Fluid and/or Pressure disengage automatic actuator output. (4) More pressure required to stroke (2) Manual Valve would not re-center (1) Sliding plunger will not engage/ EFFECT ON ASSEMBLY (3) Same as Item (1) & (2) when cover rotates Actuator Manual V-lve Latch^{*} (5) Same as Item (4) actuator output. ASSEMBLY NAME Body-Cylinder Bore Plunger-Sliding (2) PART OR COMPONENT DWG. ON SK. REFERENCE Seals-Sliding "O" Ring (4) 2162309 (2) Spring (2) C/ALO 78 NO.

Ý